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. NOMINATION OF JAMES LEE WITT TO BE DI· 

RECTOR, FEDERAL EMERGENCY MANAGE· 
MENJ' AGENCY 

WEDNESDAY. MARCH 31. 1993 

U.S; SENATE, 
CoMMITI'EE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS.

I Washington, DC. 
The Committee met, pursuant to notice. at 19:35 a.m., in room 

SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building. Hon. David Pryor, presid- . 
~. . , 
~resent: Senators Pryor, Akaka and Cochran.' 

OPENING STATEME"'"T OF SENATOR PRYOR 

Senator PRYOR ~presiding]. Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. 
The Committee WIll come to order. . 

• 
Senator John Glenn, who is the Chairman of the Governmental 

Affairs Committee. has asked me this morning. to chair today's full 
Committee hearing on the nomination of James Lee Witt to be di­
rector of the Federal Emergency Management Agency. also known 
as FEMA. 

Mr. Witt, who is officially from Dardanelle. AR, will probably 
say that he is from Pleasant Valley. But those of us who are famil­
iar with Yell County. Arkansas, as is Congressman Thornton, 
would know that Mr. Witt hails from Wildcat Hollow. [Laughter.] 
It is well known ~ Yell County and surrounding areas that you 
only -go to Wildcat Hollow by invitation. , 

FEMA was organized ~ 1979 by this Committee ~ response to a 
rL'Organization plan submitted by President Jimmy Carter. This 
agency has wide-ranging responsibilities for emergency. prepared­
ness, mitigation planning and response activities in relation to a 
staggering list of possible natural and manmade disasters. 

Mr_ Witt for the past 4 years has been the Director of the Arkan­
sas Office of Emergency Preparedness. and county judge. Ten years 
prior to his appomtment, he served as the Yell County judge, 
which 1 m~ht add is the equivalent to a coulity executive officer. 

- Mr. Witt will be the first FEMA Director ro have hands-on experi­
ence in the job that he is undertak~g_ He is ~ell-tra~ed. and ex­
tremely well-qualified for this mission. . 

Under his leadershi~ and guidance. I am certain that we are 
going to see a reinVIgorated Federal Emergency Management 
Agency. and we will be proud of Mr. Witt's leadership. 

• 
'Senator PRYOR. At this time, ladies and gentlemen. 1 would like 

to yield ro Congressman Ray Thornton. who serves as Mr. Witt's 
III 



2 


Representative. Congressman Thornton, we are glad you are here . 
We think Senator Bumpers is on his war. so we will go ahead and 
call on Congressman Ray Thornton at thls time. 

Congressman. 

TESTIMONY OF THE HON. RAY THORNTON. MEMBER OF 

CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ARKANSAS 


Mr. THoRNroN.Thank you very much. Senator Pryor. 
It is really a pleasure to be here today before your Committee to 

lend my full support to the nomination of Jame. Lee Witt to be the 
next Director of the Federal Emergency Management Agency. 

Mr. Chairman, the Nation was introduced to Yell County when a 
fellow Arkanaan and a good friend of ours, named Buddy Portis, 
wrote ,a little book called True Grit. And. as you may remember. 
Dardanelle and Yell County were central places there for showing 
the flexibility of response, neighbor helping neighbor. meeting the 
challenges that came along. in a powerful book which later became 
a movie, with John Wayne playing the role of Rooster Cogburn. 

Senator PRYOR. And another Arkansan-Glen Campbell-played 
a starring role in that. 

Mr. THORNTON. Absolutely, in a starring role, Mr. Chairman. 
And I think it is very appropriate today that as we look at the redi· 
rection of the FEMA program. we are thankful that we are not SO 

much in concern of the holocaust in terms of nuclear attack 
against America. which was one of the original reasons for this 
agency to be created; that we are now looking more at domestic 
problems, and what do we do to help local and State governments 
when tragedies and catastrophes occur. And there is no one in 
America who brings a lV,eater breadth of experience. To be county 
judge of Yell County •• the free State of Yell" as we call it in Ar· 
kansas, is one of the most powerful administrative positions in 
America and certainly one that involves local government at its 
best. 

Then. from that position to move to the State Director of the 
Emergency Preparedness Program, and to have the full confidence 
of then Governor Clinton and now our President, augers very well 
for the redirection of this agency. which Mr. Witt will accOlnplish. 

I am so honored to be here with you, sir. and with this Commit· 
tee to introduce and to pay my respects to and to commend for 
quick approval-now. in YeU County, they do this very quickly. 
Senator-and I hope that the Senate will act expeditiously in 81>­
proving the appointment of Mr. Witt to head this agency. 

Senator PRYOR. Congressman Thornton. thank you for your elo­
quent statement. Relative to the quickness of this hearing, I might 
add that after the conclusion of mandatory background checks of 
Mr. Will. the FBI found an exemplary background. We suddenly 
find ourselves looking at sometime in May for a possible confirma· 
tion hearing. But as I told Mr. Witt. we are going to set the stand· 
ard for FEMA to follow-we are going to strike early, and we are 

. going to be prepared, and we are going to do this before the April 
break. So today we are holding this on the last day of March. and 
hopefully we will move through the Senate without problems. Mr. 
Witt; we certainly. hope so. 

• 


• 

• 



• 
I don't need to go. into this, and I shouldn't, but back to True 

Grit, if I may. The world premiere for True,. Grit was shown in 
Little Rock, Arkansas at the theater on University Avenue-I can't 
remember the name of the theater. But that nigh!""'I think I was 

. Governor at the time-I was seated by the father of Glen Camp­

• 

, bell, who worked at a Texaco Station at Glenwood, if I'm not mis­
taken. And here was the film, with John Wayne bigger than life, 
and as John Wayne comes on the screen, I am seated here by Mr. 
Campbell senior, and he hits me with his elbow, and he says, 
"There's Mr. John Wayne. He really likes my boy Glen." So 
anyway, that's a little Arkansas togetherness there that I wanted 
to share with Our audience. 

Mr. Witt, first, do you have any family members that you might 
like to introduce this morning? 

Mr. Wrrr. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I do, thank you. 
I'd like to ask my wife, Lea Ellen, to stend! please; and my son 

Jimmy and his wife Anita; and my son Michael and his wife Kim. 
Senator PRYOR. We welcome the Witt family here today. 
The Committee's rules require that an inquiry be conducted into 

each nominee's experience, qualifications and suitability to serve in 
the position for which the President has nominated this individual. 
In this regard, the Committee has received from the nominee II fi· 
nancial statement and detailed information on educational, em· 
ployment and professional accomplishments. The nominee has also 
responded in writing to a number of pre-hearing questions, and 
copies of this biographical information and pre-hearing question re­
sponses will be placed in the record as part of the hearing. . 

The flllanctai statement will be available for public inspection in 
the Committee office. , 

Committee staff has interviewed the nominee prior to today's 
hearing. In addition, the Committee staff has reviewed opinion let· 
ters regarding this nominee, Mr. James Lee ,witt, from both the 
Office of Government Ethics and the designated agency ethics offi· 
cers. 

Finally, Senator Glenn and Senator Roth, the rankin~ member 
of the Senate Governmentai Affairs Committee, have reVlewed the 
FBI hackground investigation reports on this nominee. 

Committee rules require that the nominees be under oath while 
testifying on all matteI'll relating to their suitability for office, in· 
cluding policies and programs which they will punue while in 
their respective positions. ."I 

Mr. Witt, if you would please stand and raise your right hand, I 
will administer the oath. Do you swear to tell the truth, the whole 
truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you, God? 

Mr. Wrrr. I do. , 

Senator PRYOR. Thank you. You may be seated. 

Mr. Witt, tInt, I have some letters of support for you that I will 


place in the record at the appropriate time.' 
Before we move to your statement, Mr. Witt, if I might, two ,of 

our colleagues have just walked in, and they walked in together, so 
I don't know which one I should call on fint, 

• 

Senator CocHRAN. In a spirit of bipartisanship, we walked in. 

Senator PRYOR. Well, then, in the spirit of bipartisanship, I will 


calion Senator Cochran. 
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OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR COCHRAN 

Senator CocHRAN, I just want to join you, Mr, Chairman, in wel­
coming Mr, Witt to the hearing, I am delighted to see the Presi­ •dent has chosen someone with practical experience in the business 
of disaster assistance, I know he served for several years as Direc­
tor of the Office of Emergency Services in the State of Arkansas, 
and I am confident that he must have done a good job or the Presi­
dent wouldn't have chosen him, because he has been able to ob­
serve your performance at close range. 

I enjoyed having an opportunity to visit with you in my office, I 
am confident that you are going to be confirmed, and I wish you 
well and look forward to discussing some of the problems of the 
agency and the challenges that it faces with you during the Course 
of the hearing. 

Senator PRYOR. Thank you, Senator Cochran, 
Senator Akaka? 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR AKAKA 

Senator AKAKA, Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman, 
Congressman Thornton, I am glad to see you again, and I'm ,glad 

you are here to support Mr, Witt, ' 
Mr, Witt, I welcome you to this hearing today, I want to tell you'

that I enjoyed our visit yesterday, and also I want ,to tell you that 
with Ray Thornton here and Dale Bumpers and others, there is no 
doubt that their support will dispel any doubts that anyone may 
have about you, • 

Mr, WITT. Thank you, Senator, 
Senator AKAKA. Having met you yesterday and having heard, I 

would say, terrific and positive comments from the Hawaii Civil 
Defense Office, and having reviewed the background material you 
provided to the Committee, I am more than satisfied with you as 
the possible FEMA Director, and I know you will be after we con­
clude this hearing, 

I am glad to see that you have had experience in your state with 
disasters and emergencies, and therefore I feel that you are very
qualified, and probably the most qualified in recent years that ever 
appeared before this Committee for that particular position. , 

I warn yout however, that with the experience that you have, 
which will help, you will be addressing many serious problems, 
both external and internal. that currently trouble that agency, We 
discussed that a bit yesterday, The fact that you have worked for 
the President before, I consider a huge plus, ' 

One of FEMA'. major problems, I felt, has been its inability to 
exercise full authority in coordinating the activities of the Federal, 
state and local agencies, The fact that you have, again. the obvious 
confidence of the President will help ensure that when you speak, 
you will speak with the President's authority. 

I was very pleased to learn that you plan to redefine FEMA's 
mission-we chatted about thatl too-and structure it to reflect an 
"all hazards" approach; that you hope to pursue mutual aid agree' 

ments between states and FEMA; and tbat you plan to make the • 

Defense Department an integral part of FEMA's Federal response 

plan. 
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These are all recommendations that have been made by Con­

• gress, the GAO, and other critics before, 80 I w .... glad to hear this 
coming from you in our chat. 

I also hope that you professionalize the &geney by eliminating 
many of the slots that are currently filled by political appointees. 
'In addition, your training programs should reflect the real needs of 
local and state emergency preparedness offices, ru.d perhaps most 
impo'rtant, the agency's corporate culture should be changed to re- . 
flect a proactive rather than a reactive attitude. ' 

If we have learned anything from recent disasters, it is that 
FEMA needs to be on the ground before the disaster occurs, or, if 
the crisis cannot be predicted, .as soon .as it occurs.' FEMA cannot 
simply walt for a state to request aid, FEMA must be there, work­
ing with state and local authorities to assess needs, to determine 
whether Federal ......istance should be requested, and if Federal aid 
is needed, how such ......istance can be requested. Again, you men­
tioned these items in our chat. 

In my experience, Federal services are most effective when the 
. beneficiaries are actively outreached, In this regard, I was very 

pleased thet you indicated in our conversion a desire to be a proac­
tive FEMA Director. . ' 

• 
Insofar as the Pacific region suffers on average from more disas­

ters than any other area; Hurricane Iniki is only the latest if not 
the most serious in a continuing string of emergencies, and I have 
a special interest in seeing that FEMA's nUIlll!i'ous problems are 
quickly resolved. In addition, because the Pacific is unique geo­
graphically, culturally and politically, it is important that any 
effort you undertake to reform FEMA must take these factors into 
account. 

Mr. Witt, you have a monumental task before you, but as long as 
you understand that FEMA's job is to help people who have been 
placed in the most dire circumstances, I know you will do a terrific , b ' ' I 
~. , 

Thank you very much, Mr. ChaIrman. 

Senator PaVOR. Thank you Senator Akaka. 

Mr. Witt, we would welcome your statement at this tinie. 


S'rATEMENT OF JAMES 1.. W1'IT, NOMINATED TO BE DIRECTOR. 
FEDERAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY 

Mr. Wrrr. -Thank you, Mr; Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, members of the Commitoee, it is really' an honor 

to be here today, and I would like to'thank you and the Committee 
staff for all the courtesies that they have given me over the past 
rew days. ' ' .' '.. .., .' 

Before I begin my statement, Mr. Chairma1, I would like to 
thank you for that graCious introduction and remarks, and also 
Congressman Thornton, for his being 'here beside me. and his kind 

• 
remarks. ' . . .... 

President Clinton gave me the gre;,test honor, of my careerwhen 
he nominated me to be Director of FEMA: ; 

First, let me say I understand the magnitude of this job. I am 
a,,;are of the criticism that FEMA has received, and I am looking 
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forward to the challenge of making FEMA the most effective and 
respected agency in Washington. " 

Disasters are about people helping people. People are the victims 
" of diaasters, rind it is people from FEMA, other federal agencies, 

state and local governments, and volunteer agencies who have 
dedicated their careers to assisting victims. . 

Disastel'll are terrible events. They injure and kill people, destroy 
their property, steal their jobs, and disrupt their lives. Emergency 
management agencies exist for only one reason-"to serve those 
people. ". 

I have been involved in emergency management for over 14 
years and have seen the frustrations of disaster victims. I have 
seen the frlatrations of those people trying to help them. Ail Direc­
tor of FEMA, I would strive to reduce the suffering and the frustra­
tions through a strong, comprehensive emergency management 
program. 

We know how to achieve comprehensive emergency manage­
ment-through prepare<!n...., response, recovery, and, very impor­
tantly, prevention through mitigation. 

We know what _ must do to respond to and recover fromdisas­
tars. We know what assistance victims and their communities 
need. We know our efforts should recognize the diversity of our 
people. We also know _ must do it better. " " 

Ail Director of FEMA, I would develop a partnel'llhip, a new part­
nership, wherein the Congres!l, the White .House, Federal agencies, 
state and local emergency mtlnairement agencies, and private orga­
nizations are partnel'll in plannmg and executing the emergency 
management program; a new partnel'llhip where the ideas and con­
cerns of all parties must be considered. Respoll1!e and recovery ac­
tivities must be planned and exercised based upon this new rela· 
tionship. 

FEMA must do everything possible to mitigate the effects of a 
disaster. We must work together to prevent injuries, deaths, prop­
erty damage, economic 'IOflgeS, and to minimize the consequences
where they cannot be prevented_ 

Ail a state director, I know it is the state and local government'. 
responsibility to fight fires, treat injuries, and operate the shelters. 
Therefore. it is essential that we do everything we can to strength­
en emergency management programs at the local levels. These or· 
ganizations must be prepared for the risks they face. They must 
have personnel qualified for their assignments who receive training 
and who participate in realistic exercises. FEMA and other Federal 
agencies and states must train and exercise together to become a 
team.". " 

Finally, I would like to discuss another important iesu&-the 
people of FEMA. There are man,r dedicated, hardworking employ­
ees at FEMA. They are FEMA s most important _t. I would 
make the restoration of employee morale one of the rU"St major ob­
jectives of my administration. I "will consult with the employees, 
and make them a part of the renewal of FEMA. And most of all, I 
will ensure that the lines of communication between employees 
and my administration are always open in both directions, so I 
know of their ideas and concerns, and they are informed about 
agency plans, activities and accompliahments. 

• 


• 


• 




• 
As Hurricane Andrew recently illustrated, there are many real 

problems associated with disaster management, especially for 
major events. These problems can and will be corrected. 

As President Clinton said in his inaugural address, "We pledge 
'. an end to the era of deadlock and drift-...a new season of American 

renewal has begun." If I am confirmed as the Director of FEMA, I 
in turn pledge a new season of FEMA renewal-an agency of 
people helping people. 

Mr. ChaIrman, I appreciate the opportunity to be here and give 
you my statement. I want to thank each of you, and I'll be happy 
to answer any questions. 

Senator PRYOR. Thank you very much for your eloquent state­
nlent. ! "\ 

We now have the senior Senator from Arkansas. As we say, he 
has just "arrove." [Laughu,r.) Senator Bumpers, we are proud you 
are here. We know that you have been detalned in traffic. We 
heard a very eloquent statement by Mr. Witt and an eloquent in­
troduction by Congressman Thornton and good su,tements by 
members of the Committee. 

We are giad you are here. 

TESTIMONY OF THE BON. DALE BUMPERS; UNITED STATES 
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF ARKANSAS 

• 
Senator BUMPERS. Mr. Chairman, I apologize to the Committee 

for being late. I even apologize for being her-had I know that 
James Lee was going to be in the tender mercies of the junior Sen­
ator from Arkanaas, I wouldn't have even shown up. [Laughter.) 
He doesn't need anything, and I can't add anything to what has 
already been said. _I 

I would just say that I am an unabashed Arkansan, and I believe 
in placing Arkansans in every high position in this country. We 
are all very proud of James Lee. : 

He has, as you know, been a county judge-that's when I first 
met him, when he was County Judge of Yell County, which adjoins 
my own home county. I used to practice law in his home town. He 
was an excellent county judge. He qnit-he was not defeated; he 
could have been reelected as long as he wanted to be. And during 
the devastating floods in Arkansas in 1900 and 1991, that's when I 
really came to appreciate his talent and his dedication and his d .... 
termination. 

As a matter of fact, the Senator from Miasissippi and I; and the 
Senator from Arkansas, all of us worked so hard back then to get 
diaaster relief for our states, and nobody worked any harder than 
James Lee -Witt did; every time i looked up, he was commg in my 
door. He is going to be a very determined, tenacious Director of 
I"EMA. He commands great respect in the State'"of Arkan""", and I 
know he will also acqnit himself well in this job and gain the same 
respect nationally that he has in the State of Arkansas. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous conaent that a p ..... 

• 

pared statement be inserted in the record. 


Senator PRYOR. Without objection, 80 ordered. 
, 



s 

PuPA-RltD STATEKEH'T or SBNA'fOIl BuMPERS 

Mr. Chalr1:!:1an and Members of the Committee, t am pleased to introduce to the 
Committee my good friend and fellow Arkansan. James Lee Witt. who has .been 
nominated by the President to be Di1"'eCtor of the Federal Emergen()' Management •
Agency (FEMA). . 

James Lee has bad a distinguished career in the field of emergency managemenl 
For the past 5 yeanI be has been the Director of the ~ Office of Emergency 
Services. During thia period he acted as the Governor's authorized representative 
for three Pre::iident.i.aJ d.ia.wrter declarations. Mr. Witt is an active member of the Na­
tional Emergency Man.agement Association and has oorved on the Board. of Direc­
tors for the Cent.m1 Unit.ed States Earthquake Consortium. 

r beJieve his selection signals a nevrstart for this beleaguet"ed agency. He knOWfi 
firsthand how important it is to effectively deliver aervices to disaster victims. He 
also underatands the C'ritiettJ role state and locaJ gove:mment3 play in preparing and 
respcmdinjr to major d.isastt;ra 

FEMA deserves: to have a Director with vision I.Uld leadership and I believe James 
Lee Witt is the perfect candidate Cot' the job. ( urge the Committee to support his 
nomination 

Senator PRYOR. Senator Bumpers, we appreciate your statement. 
We are going to have a round of questions, and I think it is appro­
priate to begin those questions. 

Before we begin the questioning, Mr. Witt, Senator Glenn has 
asked me to remind you of a date-April the 29th-when thiS full 
Committee will hold a hearing on disasters and disaster relief and 
how our programs are working. He is very hopeful in expecting you 
to attend, and I hope that you will be present with us for that 
hearing. You are going to be one of our lead..:>ff witnesses. 

Let me ask you two or three questiims, and I will then yield to 
my colleagues. First, you listed a number of priorities that you are 
going to undertake at FEMA to restore the agency's effectiveness, 
reputation, and credibility. I wonder if you could go a little further 
into that, Mr. Witt, and enlighten the Committee a bit further on 
what those objectives are and how you plan to implement them? 

Mr. WITT. Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, the prior­
ities of FEMA are very important. We need to establish a strong 
mitigation progrsm. We need to establish a stronger response pro­
grsm and recovery program and preparedness prngram. Those are 
very. very high priorities. 

Also, we need to establish a very' strong working relationship 
with state and local governments. We need to work with them in 
establishing mutual aid agreements between counties, cities, state, 
and also FEMA. 

By doing this, we will have an "all hazard" program for our 
Nation, working with state and local government, and working 
with Congreas and the administration. These are top prtorities. But 
the number one priority is going to be to first look at the budget, 
which I have not yet had the opportunity to see. Then, also, the 
morale of the agency, working with the stall and letting them 
know that they are very important to the agency and to emergency 
management. . 

Senator PRYOR. I have a couple of questions I would like to pose 

• 


in behalf of Senator Glenn, OUr Chairman. From your perspective 
as state emergency director, how were your dealings with FEMA at 
the time? What do they do well, and what needs further improve­
ment? • 
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Mr, WrIT, Of course, Arkansas was in FEMA Region VI, which 

consists of Texas, Louisiana, New Mexico~ Oklahoma. and Arkan­
sas, and I dealt a lot with Region VI as state director on all the 
programs. Region VI has an excellent staff, did an excellent job in 
Arkansas, supported us when we had three Presidential disasters 

. , in Arkansas. was there very quicklYl respondedJvery well. 
So the only weak part that I see is the fact that it takes too long 

to get responses for important issues out of national. down to the 
region to the state. That needs to be expedited, . 

We need people from headquarters working closer with region 
and state people to help the people up here to, understand what is 
happening at the state and local levels on each of the programs.

So those are pretty important key issues, 
Senator PRYOR, This is the second question from Senator Glenn. 

Some analysts contend that FEMA is a relic of the cold war and 
that its emphasis and budget need to be refocused on civil disaster 
management. Is that something you intend to review? Where do 
you think the proper balance lies between nudear preparedness,
civil defense, and natural disaster response? What is the balance? 

Mr. WrIT. On the civil defense program, I think a lot of people 
misunderstand the concept of civil defense. Civil defense' funding 
comes down through the CCA, through FEMA:, down to the state 
and local government. Civil defense funding covers aU types of dis­
aster preparedness and training and EOCs. So it is more than just
preparing for nuclear accidents or nuclear attack. 

• 
So civil defense is a very important component. What is really

important is the fact that civil defense funding was not raised 
during the military buildup for FEMA in state and local govern­
ment, Hopefully, it won't be cut as the cuts come during this rlSCal 
year, because without that fundinj:' you will not be able to support 
the state and local governments emergency management infra­
structure, So it is very important. 

Senator PRYOR. Senator Cochran? 
SenatOr CoCHRAN. Mr, Chairman, thank you very much. 
When we were visiting in my office the other day, we talked 

about the possibility of modifying the Public Safety Officers' Bene­
fits Act to help ensure coverage for civil defense or FEMA employ­
ees or volunteers who lose their lives in conjunction with the per­
formance of their duties. This act provides coverage to the extent 
of a $100,000 benefit for public safety officers who are employed at 
the state or local level or by Federal agencies, and then there is a 

, definition of the public .afety officers who are covered volunteer 
, firefIghters, members of rescue squads, ambulance crews, in addi~ 

tion to other law enforcement officers. The Act covers everybody 
but civil defense or FEMA employees. 

I got a letter earlier this year from the director of the Adams 
County Emergency Management Agency in Natchez, Mississippi, 
telling me about a close call he had where he w .... almost killed in 
a mudslide in downtown Natchez, which caused a house and part 
of a street to cave in, and it almost covered him up. He did not get 
hurt, but it made him check on his benefits for his wife and chilo 

• 
dren, and what would have happened to them if he had gotten 
killed that day. He stood out there and directed traffic and kept 
others from going off into this ravine where they would have been 



10 


hurt, and so he contributed in an important way to protecting life 

and limb in that town that day. 


He wrote me this letter, telling me about it, and we began look· 
 •. ing into it, and my staff has checked it out. It looks like we'll. have 
to introduce a bill to provide coverage for FEMA employees, I bring 
this to your attention because we are introducing that legislation, 
and I hope that you will be able to look at it when it is referred to 
you for comment and, if you can, get permission of the administra­
tion to indicate your support for it. I hope the bill will be referred 
to this Committee SO we Can report it out after due consideration. 

What is your reaction to that kind of legislation or the need for 
it? 

Mr. Wrrr. Senator, in Arkansas, we also tried to pass some legis· 
lation for putting county coordinators on as public safety officers 
where they would also have that coverage. A lot of people don't 
really realize what those country coordinators really face every 
day. They go out to respond to hazardous materials spills, gasoline 
truck spills; and in floods. They put their lives on the line just
about every time they respond to an event. So I think it's a very 
good piece of legislation, yes, sir. . 

Senator CocHRAN. Thank you. We'll continue to work with you 
on it, and any suggestions that you might have for the legislation. 

One other item, A study has recently been completed, I am told, 
by the National Academy of Public Administration, and it is con· 
tained in this book, Coping with CatMtraphe: Building an Emergen· 
cy Management System to Meet People's Needs in Natural ami Man· 
made Disasters. It is for the Congress and the agency. In her!', 
there are many suggestions, one of which has to do with trying to •redefine the role of this agency so that it reflects the needs of 

emergency assistance and disaster assistance that we customarily 

associate with tornadoes and hurricanes and floods and all the 

other horrible disasterS that we know will occur and have occurred 

in our country that require Government assistance for the victims 
and those who could be hurt by these events.-We need to move 

away from the old notion of preparation for war, which is why this 

agency was firSt created hack in the civil defense days. We were 

trying to help protect ourselves in the event of a nuclear accident 

or some kind of invasion from an enemy using military for~, Well, 
the likelihood of' that kind of thing happening now is pretty 
remote. The question is whether we continue to emphasize to the 
extent that we do the preparation for war and to defend ourselves 
against harm occasioned by military action. 

I invite you to consider helping to shape a new defmition for the 
agency, and it may be that a new charter is needed; that is one 
thing that is suggested in here, I tend to agree with it, and I hope 
we will consider maybe this year, if we can get to it, to have a 
series of hearings on how to shape a new legislative charter for this 
agency, to redefine its role, to put the emphasis where it ought to 
be. We need to recognize the modern realities, that the cold war is 

. over, and we don't see any imminent threat from military action to 
our continental United States, and what that means in terms of re­
shaping the priorities of this agency. 

What is your reaction to that? • 
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• 
Mr, WrIT. Senator, 1 just have to agree with you, It needs to be 

an "all hazard" concept for emergency management. That way, 
when you exercised and trained, you would basically be training 
for all hazards, natural, technological, or whatever. That would be 
the concept I would recommend, . : 

Senator COCHRAN, Thank you, We look forward to working with 
you in this new job. r know you bring to it a lot of practical experi­
ence and personal knowledge that will be veri valuable in the ad­
ministration of this agency, and I wish you well and look forward 
to working with you in the weeka and years aheed, 

Mr, WITr. Thank you, Senator. 

Senator PRYOR. Thank you, Senator Cochran. 

Senator Akaka? 

Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. Witt, I failed to welcome your family to this hearing, and we 


are certainly happy to have all of you here. 
In recent disasters, FEl\~A has been accused lof waiting too long, 

as 1 indicated in my. opening statement, before offering assistance, 
Specifically, FEMA has refused to act until a declaration of disas· 
tor has been signed, citing the fact that the Stafford Act designates 
States as first providers, I 

• 
However, the GAO believes that FEMA has the legal authority 

to help states with damage assessment before states formally re­
quest assistance. I mention this in particular because when I went 
to Kauai the day after InOO struck, and met with the mayor and 
asked the mayor the question, what is the damage--and I shouldn't 
have been surprised-her answer was: "I don't know. And I don't 
know when I am going to determine that." 

So this question about damage assessment becomes very impor­
tant, even suggesting that this might be a role that FEMA could 
possibly play, determining whether Federal aid 'should be requested 
and other preliminary technical assistance. What are your views 
regarding this issue? I 

Mr. WITT. Senator, first, 1 will check with general counsel and 
others to make sure we have the legal authority to do that. But my 
view is that if we know an event is about to happen, such as 
Andrew or InOO, we should be there at the side of that governor, 
that state director and local official, advising them what they can 
do and what they can request and ask for if need be. 

Also, I strongly feel that we need to be more proactive, and if an 
event like a hurricane is coming in, and you have days tolrepare 
for it, then we should be able to pre-position equipment an people 
to an area that is safe and out-of·the-way, We could respond a lot 
quicker when that governor or that state needed help. 

Senator A!L\KA, When a disaster hits, as it 'did particularly in 
Hawaii, you have many agencies and many People honestly and 
genuinely trying to assist. As you know, the Red CrOss is designat­
ed with responsibility for providing mass care and other immediate 
requirements in the wake of a disaster. During Andrew, the Red 
C,'oss was overwhelmed, as we know, by the number of disaster vic­

• 
tims and the magnitude of their needs. During Iniki, the Red ~ 
was criticized by other service organizations-and 1 should mention 
them, because they don't really criticiz ....... lUch as the Sslvati'ln 
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Army and the Hawaii Food Bank for poorly coordinating their ef- • 
forts. . 

My question to you is: should primary responsibility for mass 
care be taken away from the Red Cross, and if so, where should it 
g<>-to DOD, to other voluntary agencies, or to FEMA? 

Mr. Wrrr. First, Senator, 1 would really like to have the opportu­
nity to review the federal response plan with the other federal 
agencies and Red Cross, and even NDMS. Those are the players in 
this federal response. We need to sit down and look at it really
closely to see if each of them are capable of fulfilling their role in 
the federal response plan first. And there is already a task force 
working, starting, I believe, in January, including someone from 
each of the federal agencies, the Red Cross and the other volunteer 
agencies, looking at the federal response plan now. And hopefully, 
that task force will be through very shortly, so we can look at the 
response to the plan, and see if we need to update it so it will fit 
the role of each of the agencies better. 

Senator AKAKA. Because of the great distances involved, FEMA 
encountered certain difficulties in responding to Iniki. First, re­
gional office personnel in Sen Francisco, as part of this problem, 
were delayed in flying out to Honolulu; second, FEMA had difficul­
ty settling a lease for office space they had identified in Honolulu 
because the owner wasn't around; thIrd, after opening the office, 
because FEMA was stretched thin by other disasters such as 
Andrew at that time, the agency was forced to temporarily hire 
local personnel. which caused communication problems; and fourth, • 
communication was further exacerbated by phone installation 
problems because everything was down in communications. Partly
to forestall such problems, 1 introduced legislation in 1990 to estab­
lish a permanent FEMA field office in Hawaii to serve as the agen­
cy's forward base in the Pacific. As a result of this initiative, I am 
pleased to say that the facility is in the process of being estab­
lished. 

What do you think of this? Do you agree with the need for a per­
manent FEMA presence in Hawaii, not only to serve disasters in 
Hawaii but also to serve as a forward base in the Pacific? 

Mr. Wrrr. Yes. Senator, I do, and 1 will support that office.. . 
Senator AKAKA. Section' 410 of the Stafford Act provides 26 

weeks of disaster unemployment assistance for those who do not 
qualify for regular unemployment compensation or extended unem­
ployment compensation. Because of the serious, continuing unem· 
ployment problems in Florida and Hawaii-<ln Kauai alone, unem­
ployment is running at more than 13 percent presently-Senator
Inouye and I plan to offer legislation to extend Section 410 assist­
ance for Hurricane Andrew and Iniki victims in the same manner 
as emergency unemployment compensation provided under Public 
Law 103-6, the Emergency Unemployment Amendment Act. How 
do you feel about this? Would you support this kind of legislation? 

Mr. Wrr-r. I would like to have the opportunity to look at it, Sen­
ator, and then I'd be happy to sit down and work with you any way 

.1 could on that. 
Senator AKAKA. Also-and this may not be in your jurisdiction- • 

but in Hawaii. we've had a huge insurance coverage problem, The 
loss was so great that some of the insurance companies have gone 
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• out of business in Hawaii; other insurance companies are not writ­
ing coverage on homes anymore in Hawaii. In some cases, they 
have raised the rates from $250 to $1,200 for coverage. 

·So this has become a problem not only for Hawaii, but for Flori­

• 


da as well, and in 'the future for other areas. The recent East Coast 
storms have caused tremendous damage, as we know. Thus, we are 

. seeing a reevaluation of insurance coverage throughout the Nation. 
There is a real insurance availability crisis looming due to natural 
disastera. 

So my question to you is what are your thoughts on the subject 
of protecting homeowners in areas which have been hard hit by 
natural disasters from possible loss of insurance? 

Mr. Wrr-r. Senator, I have not really looked at any lagislation or 
anything toward that type of insurance from the flood insurance 
administrator under FEMA, but we would be' happy to sit down 
"ith you and visit with you about this at length. 

Senator AKAKA. Mr, Chairman, I have other questions, I don't 
know what your time situation is-­
· Senator PRYOR. Proceed forward, Senator. 
Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Witt, obviously, we must deal with these problems before 

they arise rather than afterward, and I am glad this is what you 
are aU about. For that reason, I strongly support efforts by the 
eme:rgency management community to which you belong in work­
ing with Congress to ease this problem. I will cosponsor legislation 
with the senior Senator from Hawaii that would specifically ad­
dr... the availability of disaster insurance . 

An important comP'!nent of this legisJ.ation is to encourage the 
states to do a better Job of disaster planning arid, as you point out, 
mitigation. Would you consider supporting or working with us on 
this legislation? I 

Mr. Wrr-r. It would be an honor to work with you, Senator. 
Senator AKAKA. There is another issue that I briefly touched on 

in our meeting yesterday. That is FEMA's denial of the County of 
Kauai's request for acquisition, installation and maintenance of 
200 modular housing units. And as I told you, in the case of 
Hawaii, Kauai as a sep8rate island, there is a problem with bring­
ing in construction workers or contractors or workers to help with 
the disa9ter and to rebuild. And because there is no additional 
housing for them, it becomes very costly, and some of them have to 
live in Honolulu and fly every day to Kauai to work there, 

So Senator Inouye and I would like the opportunity to meet with 
you and discuss this matter further. We believe the problems on 
Kauai are great, and there is justification to warrant the funding 
of these kinds of units, even for temporary use. ' 

Would it be possible to meet with you on this subject? 
Mr. Wrr-r. Any time that you would like, just call, and I'll be glad 

to meet with both of you, yes, sir. 
Senator AKAKA. Thank you. 
Yesterday, you indicated that you would be willing to travel with 

• 
me to Hawaii. 
· Mr. Wrr-r. Sure. Yes, sir; it would be a pleasure. [Laughter,] 
Senator PRYOR. I think the Senator from Arkansas needs to go 

on that trip as well. [Laughter.] . 

66-732 - 93 - 2 




14 

•Senator AKAKA, I should have said this before I said that-to 
view the damage, to view the damage caused by Hurricane Iniki. I 
very much appreciated your offer, and I am likely to take you up 
on it, and aiso what the Senator has just said, 

After our meeting, I was contacted by the mayor Kauai County, 
who asked whether you would be willing to sit in an open meeting 
with the county and other organizations responsible for health, 
housing and economic development to devjae specific solutions 
within FEMA's mandate for Kauai's recovery, And my simple 
question to you is: Would you be willing to do that? 

Mr. WITr, Yes, Senator, 
Senator AKAKA. Thank you, 
I understand also that Florida has received FEMA assistance for 

the construction of labor camps and temporary trailer parks for 
use up to 18 months, tent cities for homeless people, and home 
ownership programs for renters. Kauai has requested all of the 
above programs and has been denied funds for all of them, except 
$140,000 for beach park administration. And I should tell you at 
this point that many people's houses were damaged, so the natural 
thing in Hawaii is to go to the beach, and they lived on the beach 
during this period. . 

Would you agree to undertake another review of Kauai's request 
after you are confirmed? 

Mr. WITr. Yes, Senator, I will. 
Senator AKAKA. The National Institutes of Standards and Tech­

nology projects the National investment of $4 trillion in the 1990's 
in new infrastructure and construction. At the same time, ad­ •
vances in the fields of hazard and risk assessment are providing 
decisionmakers with increasingly accurate and useful information 
on the potential impacts of natural disasters on society. 

What are your views on FEMA's role in mitigating the impact of 
potential disasters on this considerable investment? 

Mr. WITr. I am not aware of the investment that you are talking 
about, Senator; I have not seen the information on that. FEMA 
will support and help in any way we can through a real strong 
mitigation program, particularly as we work with state and local 
governments in establishing high-risk base areas for those types of 
disasters, natural or otherwise, and work real close with them; if 
they need us to help them, we will, on standards or whatever they 
need. 

Senator AItAKA. As a member of the Veterans Affairs Commit­
tee, I am aware that the Department of Veterans Affairs possesses 
important health care assets, both medical and medical health 
services, that are often used in disaster relief. What is your experi­
ence with V A? Could V A's participation in Federal disasters be in­
cressed or improved? . 

Mr. WITr. Senator, VA, HHS, FEMA, and health services all 
play a role in the NDMS, the National Disaster Medical Service. 
They were utilizing VA hospital beds and so forth and have identi- . 
lied those allover the country. We had in Arkansas one of the 
largest national disaster medical exercises that was ever done. 
They flew in mobile medical clinics. We actually evacuated people •
out. 
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• 
But the most important thing is that the NDMS needs to be 

looked at, because they playa real important role in the Federal 
response plan, There needs to be more support toward the NDMS 
program, funding and otherwise, : 

Senator AxAKA. Let me ask this as my last question, and I will 
submit the rest of my questions. Mr, Witt, my: office received nu­
mHrous calls from around the country offering ,goods and services 
fol' Iniki victims. One woman in Colorado, a former Kauai resident, 
organized a charity drive for Inilti victims and eventually obtained 
enough household goods to fill a shipping container. Unfortunately, 
she did not have the means to transport these goods to Hawaii, and 
she sought help from, FEMA and the voluntary agencies, but was 
told they don't accept in-kind donations, 

1 am convinced that there must be a way to facilitate the collec­
tion and transportation of donations from wherever they come in 
our countrY, I am sure you have had this experience, What are 
your tlioughts on this matter? 

Mr, Wrrr. Senator, I agree with you completely. There should be 
and there can be a way that that can be taken care of, and we will 
work toward doing that, I promise you, In Arkansas, when Andrew 
hit, we also collected goods at National Guard armories and tran.. 
ported them to Louisiana with National Guard trucks, We also 
sent a disaster team down there from Arkansas to work with them 
in applications of damage assessments and so on. 

• 
There is a way that we could do thet, and we will look at it and 

see how We can better handle that situation. 
Senator AKAKA. Well, I thank you very much, Mr, Witt, for your 

responses. There is no question in my mind that you will make a 
great Director of FEMA, : 

Mr, Chairman, I thank you for being so generous for your time, 
and I will submit the rest of my questions, : 

Thank you, 
Senator PRYOR. Senator Akaka, thank you, No one has been 

through a greater disaster on this' Committee, I think, than you 
and your constituents, so we always want to permit you to ask any
questions you so desire, In fact, you have raised some good ques­
tions that I think we need to explore further, and 1 hope that on 
April 29th, when we heve our first meeting with Mr, Witt with the 
full Committee, we will really look at this system by which disaster 
declarations are requested. I think that may be an old relic from 
the past. : 

As a former governor,.l remember that I would wake up some 
morning, and I would pick up the paper, and there had been a tor­
nado in south Arkansas or somewhere in our state, and all of a 
sudden the National Guard wanted to take me on a helicopter ride, 
and we'd go and fly over the area, It seems like it was a very
clwnsy way to do it, and Washington could do 'nothing until the 
governor had made the official request. Many times, it was too late 
in "oming-and the assessment time would take an eternity, espe­
cially for those people who had been adversely impacted by that 

• 
disaster, 

So I appreciate Senator Akake raising this, 8nd I hope that it 
will be explored further. ' 
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I would like to state that I am going to leave the hearing record 
open for several days. notwithstanding the fact that Senator Glenn 
has committed to push this confirmation immediately, ·hopefully 
before we break on Friday evening or Saturday, And I hope that 
we can do this; it would almost be a record time in getting a confir­
mation through, I might say, Mr. Witt, but I think that we can do 
it; I hope we can" We need you on the job, and we need your people 
knowing that you are on the job. . 

80 we are going to leave the hearing record open for questions, 
and we are going to proceed very quickly with this' nomination to 
the Senate floor. 

I would like the record to note, and we will place these letters of 
support in-we do have the following letters of support: from the 
National Emergency Management Association; from the Ohio 
Emergency Management Agency; from the International Associa­
tion of Firefighters. who have testimony that we are going to in­
clude in the record; from the American Federation of Government 
Employees. a letter of concern about FEMA, and also a wish e,,­
tended to Mr. Witt that he does well; also, we have a statement by 
our chairman, Senator John Glenn, and that will be placed in the 
record. . ' 

PaUAJI.£D SrATDlKNT OF Clu.JEtaUt.N GLE.N'N 

Good morning, J want to thank Senator Pryor for st.epping in to chair today's 
hearing on the nomination of Mr. Jamea Lee Witt to be Director of the Federal 
Emergency Management Agency (FEMA). When I realized 1 was going to have an 
unavoidable scheduling conflict, I asked David if he'd be kind enough to preside, Of 
course, 1didn't have to do too much a.rm-twisting on thia one and my only regT'et is 
that 1'1) probably miss hearing 80me tall tales about racoon hunting or catClBh 
frying in the Land of Opportunity. 

[ do want to 88.y a few -words about Mr. Witt. and about the sgency he'll be head· 
ing. FEMA's reputation-rightly or wrongly-;-is such that some people have ealled 
for ita abolition. Cracks such as "FEMA is a disaster itseU'" are commonplace. But I 
think that does a great disservice to some fine and committed people who have done 
their best in .pi.u of many problema. J can tell )'Ou first-hand that FEMA employees 
have performed very well in rather adveme Clmlmsti'il\Ci'lS In Ohio. particularly in 
towns ravaged by floods and tornadoes. It refleet& well on their dedication and com~ 
pa.il8ion. 

The problem. however. has been that alnce its creation. FEMA hu been plagued 
by these problems. with . little or no attention from the White House, and a..iso Con. 
gress iteeIf. We need to revitalize and refocus FEMA's miasion. We are no longer 
righting the Cold War. That's history, But we do 1mOW' it's only a matter of 
month.s-<rr day&-until the next natural disaster strikes. If we're lucky, its ds.mage 
will be limited in scope. and state and local emergency me.nag:ement agencies. with 
FEMA help. will be able to handle the response and recovery stages. But given the 
types of major catastrophes we have expenenoed in recent yea.nr-Hurricanes Hugo 
and Andrew plus the Loma Prieta earthqu.ak.e--it's only a matter of time before 
we'll be faced with a disastl!r which will overwhelm state and local agencies and for 
which the Federal Government will have to int.ervene-in force. In fact.. some e:r:~ 
peru have predieted we are at the &tart of uueh a cycle. 

J believe we need to make FE.MA a more proactive agency. One which ha& 
"strike" te.ams. using all available Federal reaources at their disposal, to make im­
mediate d.a.m.en assessments on whet's needed and what the Federal Government 
can provide. We must look at the poeaibility of waiving some of the COlt reimburB& 
ments for such d.i.sastenl, at least faT a limited ~~ of time. Further. I think we 
need to rederme FEMA'a role with primary emp . on civil emergencies. and natu­
ral disastem-an "all hazards" approach. We should incorporate the aseets of the 
nuclear preparedness functiona into disaster management resporu;e, and make sum 
they'll be available for major catastrophes., Finally. we must somehow make sure 
that states are pulling their fair weight in disaster mitigation. training'. and. plan· 
ning. Aft..er all. this is a partnership and their perfonuance is crucial. We can't 

• 


• 


• 
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always expect the (ed3 to cut a "blank ch~k" if the states themselves have inad· • equate programs. ' 
Obviously, this is not SOme small challenge, but it is a go'den opportunity fot you. 

It v.:ill take time and. more importantly. leaderShip on YOUT end and due attention 
. from the White House. But 1 think it can be done, 1 am encouraged by your bac:kM 

• 


ground. I believe yOU are the firSt to head this agency with any experience in rlfsas. 
ter management. with on·hands experience in flood mitigation. earthquake hazards. 
and nuclear emergency response. This should put you in good stead to carry Gut 
your mission. 

I look fOI"'Hsrd to worlling with you. f also want to add, for the record. that last 
sunlmer-just berore Hurricane Andrew Iltruclt-I had asked the General Account­
ing Office (GAO) to look at FEMA'" role in a post-Cold War world, That study, in 
eMenee, was subsumed with Senator Mikulski'! :request immediateiy reUewing Hur­
ricane Andrew. But with this Committee's involvement in government organiroation 
and intergovernmental relation matters-indeed we created FEMA back in 1979­

. we have a prime interest in FEMA's evolution, To this end, the Committ$ wilJ be 
holding a hearing to further explore these iaaues on April 29. That should give you 
some time to get your feet wet over at FEMA and help us as we look at legudativt! 
options at restructuring and refocusing the agency. 

So again 1 want to ,thank Senator Pryor for his help in making this day happen, 
and wi6:h you the best of luck in tackling thege challenges, 

Thank you. 

Senator PRYOR. Now, finally, I have three questions that are re­
quired under the statute, Mr. Witt, for me to rulk you. 

Is there anything that you might be aware of in your background 
that might present a conflict of interest with the duties of the 
office to which you have been nominated? 

Mr. Wrrr. No, sir. 
Senator PRYOR. Do you know of any reason, personal or other· 

wise, that would in any way prevent you from fully and honorably 
discharging the responsibilities of the office to which you have 
been nominated? 

Mr. Wrrr. No, sir. 
Senator PRYOR. If confirmed, do you agree, without reservation, 

to appear and to testify before any duly-constituted committee of 
the United States Congress? i 

Mr. Wrrr. Yes, Bir. ' 
Senator PRYOR. Thank you, Mr. Witt. Once again, we are going 

to move this nomination ... rapidly as possible. We foresee no diffi· 
culties at this time. Sometimes unforeseen circumstances do pre­
vent us from moving a nomination as quickly DB we would like; we 
think we have removed most or all of those obstacles. 

With that in mind, and that commitment we give to you, and 
your commitment that we receive from you that you are, I truly 
believe, going to do everything within your power to make the best 
Director of the FEMA agency of anyone in our history, we thank 
you for your testimony. ..•.. . 

The Committee is a<\iourned. 
Mr. Wrrr. Thank you. 
[Whereupon, at 10:40 a.m., the Committee was adjourned.] 

• ..• 
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• 	 APPENDIX 

BIOGRAPHICAL AND PIHAHCIAL IB70RXA~IOH POR J1KZ8 LEE ~~ 

A. 	 BIOGRAPHIcaL IHFORXATIOK 

1. 	 Hame: (Include any former names used.) 

James Lee Witt 

2. 	 position to wbicb nominated I 

Director of the Federal Emerqency Manaqement Aqency 

3. 	 Date of nomination: 

"arch. 16, 1993 

4. 	 Address: (List current place of residence and oft ice 
addresses.) 

Home: 	 P.O. BOX 97 
Dardanelle, Arkansas 72834 

Office: State of Arkansas• ottice of Emerqoncy Services 
P.O. BOX 758 
Conway, Arkansas 7JOll 

5. 	 Data and place of birtb: 

January 6, 1944 
Paris, Loqan County, Arkansas 

5. 	 Marital status, (Include Maiden name of vite.) 

l'!:arried. 

Lea Ellan Hodq80 Witt 

7. 	 Kam•• and ~9.8 of cbildren: 

Jimmy Loyd Witt, Aqe 27 
"icbaal Wayne Witt, Aqe 2S 

(19) 

• 




8. 	'E4ueatioat ~!st secondary and higher education institutions, 
dates attended, deqree received and dat6 deqree qranted. • 
Dardanelle High School. August' 19sa. - Kay 1962 


Diploma Kay 1962 


9. 	 Emplora.~t record: tist 011 jobs beld since college,

inclUding the title or dcocription of job, name of employer,

location at work~ and 6at65 ot employment. {PleaS6 use 

aep~r~te ottaehmont~ if necessary.} 


Dece~ lSIaa - Present. Director. Off ice of Emergency

Serviceu•• State of Arkansas, ·Con....oy. ArkanSAS. 


January 1919 - December 1988. County Judge ot Yell County.

ArkOn5l15. served as Chief Administrator ot the County,

6quivalent to County Executive. ChAired County legislative 

body, the QuorWll COurt and pre.ided over tbe COunty Court. 

Until 19a1, when the la.... vas changed, also pre.ided over the 

Juvenils COurt. Hod oversiqht over tl';e county OHice .of 

Emergency services. Elected 6 ti~•• 


1968 .. January lSI19. Owner at witt Construction Compony.

auilding contractor, DArdanelle. Arkansas. 


1964 1968. Carpenter. 'lelco con&tr\l.ction COmpany. 

Dordonelle, Ark~nsas. 


1963 - 1964. outside machinist on nucleor submarine, General 

Dynamics. Groton. Connecticut 
 • 

10. 	 lUlitary Service: Lbt any military service. ineluding da.tes, 
ronk, ond. type of dischorge. 

None. 

11. 	 GoverlUlieut experieDc::e; List any edvisoryl consultatiVe, 
honorary or other port-time service or pc.itions with federal, 
State, or local governments, other than those listed above. 

Federal Regionol- Re5pon.e Team 

Ch~ical Stockpile Emergency ~reparedne5s Program Exercise 


5ubcomaittee and Raentry_ and Restorotion sube~ittee 


2 
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• Governor-. Druq Fro. Red Ribbon Ca~p4iqn, Arkansas 
~ucl.or Response Advisory Board, Chairman. ArkansAs 
Governor's TASk Force on Flood Prevention, ArkanSAs 

u. 	 Previous Appointments I ~rior to thlG appointm~nt. have you 
over been nominated tor a position roquirinq confirmation by
the Senate? It 50, please list each such position, Includlnq
the date ot nomination. senate confirmation. and committee 
heorlnq, it any. 

No, 

13. 	 .us!n... relationships. List all positions held as an 
officer, director. trustee. partner, pro~ietor, aqont,
representative. or consultant of any corporation. company,
firm, partnerShip, or other business entorprico# educational 
or oth~ institution. 

TRW Incorporated (Development of Winterwo04 ,Subdivision, 
Dardanell., Arkancas) (Dissolved 1979) 

OWner. Witt construction company 1966 - 1979 

1'_ 	 Me=berShlps; List all me~berships and otfices held in 
protessional, business, fraternal, scholarly, civic, public, 
charitable and other orqanizations. 

• 	 Memberships 

1. 	 Governor's Quality Management Natural Team 
2. 	 National Emergency Management Association (NEMAl
3. 	 Central United States Earthquake consortium (CUSEC), 

Board ot Directors (non-Profit) 
4. 	 Arkansas county Judges Association (litetiue memberShip}
S. 	 Druq Free Red Ribbon cAmpAign­
6. Nuclear Respenee Advisory Board, Chairman 
,~ Covernor l • task Force on Flood Prevention 
6. 	 ChefticAl Stockpile Emergency Preparedness ProqrAft 

Exercises subcommittee and Reentry and RestorAtion 
Subcommittee 

9. 	 West Central Planning Development District BoArd 
10. 	 ArkAnsas River Valley Area Council (ARVAC) , chairman, 

three one-year terms (non-protit) 
11. 	 Child Development Inc., ChAirman, three years 

(non·protit) ­
12. 	 Dardanelle Rotary Club , 

• 




13. 	 DanvUl. Liona Club 
14. 	 Yell County Wildlife Association •lS. 	 First BAptist Ch~rch. Deacon 

EX officio MpmbersbiRS 

1. Dardanelle Hospital Board ot Governors 
2. Yell County Hospital Board at COVer-nora 
3. Dardanelle Chaaber of COolIQIlerca 

15. 	 Political attiliatiOD. ao4 activiti••• 

(ai 	 List _II ottices with a political party whicb you bave 

held or any public oUice tOor Which you bave been a 

candidate~ 

2. Yell county Judge. 19i9-1988 

(bj 	 List 811 memberships and ottices held in and services 

rendered to all political parties or election co~ittees 

durinq the lAst 10 year•• 


county CoordinAtor tor Clinton for Governor COIllPAign i9i9 •- ass 

(c) 	 Itel'llize all pOlitical contributions to any individual. 

campaign organization, politicAl party, political action 

committee, or aiailar entity of $SO or more for the past 

t'!Ve (5) years. 


Clinton tor President 100.00 

Carolyn Morris, Yell Co. Clerk 50.00 

Donnie Hodges Yell Co~ Sberiff 100.00 

Donnie Hodges Yell Co. Sberiff M.12 


• 

• 




• 	 clinton Exploratory Committee !Hi.OO 
clinton Presidential Ca~paiqn 	 lO().OO 

Clinton fer Covernor 250.00 
Clinton lor Governor 100.00 
clinton tor Governor 500.00 

Hono. 

lei. 	 Bonora and avard., List all scholarships, tellolo'shlp&, 
honorary degrees. honorary society Demberships, military 
medals and any other special recognitions for outs.tanding
service or achievements. 

Yell county Quorum court, for dedleeted services as County 
3udge, 1979-1988. 

• 
West Central Arkansas Planninq and DeveloplU:nt District, in 
appreciation for dedicated Bervice. 1979~19&8. 

Arkansas Society of Protessional sanitarians, tor outstanding
work in environmental health, 19S0. 

Went Central Arkansas Plannin9 and Development District, for 
dedicated leadership, 19a5. 

Veterans of Forei9n Wars of the United Statea, for ~eritorious 
and dedicatod services, 1986. . 

Child Developmont Incorporated, leedership as 
ori9inal petitioner and cheirmen, 

Counseling Associated., Outst-and.inl;! public Officials avard, 
1986 • 

American Heart Association, Arkansas Affiliate. tor 
out-standing sorvice. 19a7-1988. 

Yell 	County Hoapital. appreciation tor aervice and 9uid.ance .. 

5 
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Arkansas River Valley Area Council. tor outstandlnq service, • 
The Area AtJency on the ~qi"91 cOmlrlunity service avard. 

Auxiliary Veterans ot Forei91"1 Wara, Honor the Dead Avard tor 

meritorious ••rvice. 


ARVAC# Inc., Board ot Directors Avard. 

17. 	 Puhliehed wrlttng.z List "the titles, publIshers, and dates of 
becka, articlea, report.~ or ether pUblished m4teriala which 
you have Iofrlttan. It would be helpful tor the Couitt•• to 
have three copi.s ot each published writinq_ PleaGe denote 
Any ot those tor Which you are unable to provide copies. 

18. 	 speech•• I Provide the Committee with three (3) copies of any 
tonal speech.a you have deliVered. durinq the last fIve '(5) 
yearn which you heve copies of end are on topics relevant to 
the position tor which you hAve been nominated. 

None. 

19. 	 COD9r••aional Te.timo~yl Have you ever testified before a 
COllillittoe of the conqreI$s? If $0, please provide details, 
including date(a). •Testimony before the U. S. HO\ll!li:t!l of Representatives

Subcomaittea on Science of the Committee on science, Space and 

Technology. Nashin9ttm, l).C~. Auqust 11, 1992. HeAring on 

catastropttic Eart.hquA)(:es; Econ01!lic COnsequences, Hazard, 

Kiti9ation and InGurance. 


2~. 	 selectloh: 

(al 	 Do you know why you were chosen lor thi~ no=inat.ion by 

the President? 


Answer: 

I believe that. the President. nominated ~e for the 
posit.ion of Director of t.he Federal CQerqency Manaqement. 
Agency tor several reasons: 

• 

• 




• President Clinton -wanta 0: FEKA Direetor with 
knowledge and handa-on experience in all phases or 
emcrqency ullAgelllant. I have thAt knovledq. and 
experience. I recoqnize the importance ot workinq 
closely with Gtate and 10001 9overnJl'18nt5 and our 
constituents to improve emergeney menagement at all 
levels. 

2. 	 President Clinton knows Illy capabilities first hend, 
and has oonfidence in wry ability to direct an 
emerq","cy lIIenaqeaent Agency. As Governor. he 
personally eel;ected .. to atrenqthen end improWl 
the Arnone Ott ice ot berqency Services. I 
served as Db:eetor of that 4g4ncy lor over tour 
years. 

3. 	 President Clinton knows that I am proactive rether 
then reactive. I actively purGue innOVative 
approaches to providinq services to citi;ens on a 
coat etleetive basis. A.ceordinqlY. I atrongly 
support It.itiqation proqrUta "to prevent disaster 
losses, rather than merely develop response plans
for events as they occur. 

(b) 	 What do you believe in your background or employment
expet'ienca affi:matively qualities you for this 
particular appointment? 

• 	
AlIsverl 

I served as the chief elected off1cial (COunty Judqe) ot 
Yell county, Arkansas for ten years, and as Direetor of 
the Arkansas Office of Emergency Serviees for over four 
years. In those positions 1 directed re$ponae and 
rec()very operations on numerOQS disasters, ineludinq
serving as the GOvernor's Authori~ed Representative o~ 
three Presidentially Deelared Disasters involvinq severe 
floods and windstorms. While in these positions I lofOrked 
elosely with VEMA at the Roqionel and National levels, 
and therefore already "enerally understand the i:Jportance
of its mission.. In addition. I have direct eXperience
in mitiqstion end preparedness for uany·of the naturel 
and technological hazards affecting our Nation. As a 
result. I a~ eXperienced in all pheaes of comprehensive 
eme~ency managsJlent at the local, ,r;;:tate. and federal 
level,r;;:~ ~1s experience ineludes mitiqatlon.
preparedness, re.pon.. ~ reeovery, and reeonstruetion. 

7 
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B. 	 TUTOR: EKPLOlllElft REL~'UQmIPB • 
1. 	 will you aeYer all connection. with your pre.ent employer.,

bu.in... rirm.~ '·buaine.. aaaociation. or bu.ine•• 
organicetion. if you are coafirmed by the 8.n.t., 

Yes. 

2~ 	 no you have .ny plana1 co.-ita.at. or'agr....nt. to puraue
outeid. o=ploy=.nt~ vitb or without compan.atioD, during your
••rvic. with tbe qovernaa.t1 It .0, .-plain. 

No. 

1. 	 Do you bave any plan., coaaitaa.ta or agraement. artor 
completiD9 90ve~oDt ••rvico to ra.uma ~loyaODt, 
arriliation or practica vith your proviou...ploy.r. bUlino•• 
firm, ••&ociatioD or orq.aieatioD? 

b.wort 

No. •c. 	 au. anyDody .a4. D coaaita.nt to ..ploy your .orvicoa in a.y 
capacity .rtar you lo.va 90v.rna.nt ••rvictt 

No. 

S • 	 Xr conf1ned ~ 40 you ....,.ct to ••rva out your rull tent or 
watil the nen. Praaid.nUal .t.ction# whicb.v" 10 applicUl.t 

b.war: 

,.... 

• 

• 


http:90v.rna.nt
http:coaaita.nt
http:coaaitaa.ta
http:qovernaa.t1
http:o=ploy=.nt
http:co.-ita.at


•• 

• 	 1. O••c:ru.. all .U..DDCial uraflqO.llt., ltd:."".. GOIIpeDa.tioll'
.9r....Dt., aDd othar CODtlD~iDq d••llDqI vith bust•••• 
•••octat.s, clieats or culto••ra. 

Nona. 

2. 	 11:1410&t. aUy lDva.ta.nt., obliqattolll, liabilitie., or other 
rat.tioDablp••blc:h could involv. potantial conflicts ot 
iDter••t in the position to wbiob you have beCD Dominat04. 

Nona. 

3:. 	 C••crib. auy buoio... roiatio.ship, 4••1illg or tiD.Dcial 
traDe.cUO. vhich you bAve bad durillq tho I••t ~o ,...:ra~ 
.h.t~r tor your••lt~ OD bohalf ot • cliont. or .cti~ •• 10 
agent, that cou14 ill aDY .ay cQnat.ituta or result iD • 
po..ibla contlict of intar••t in the poa!tiCD to which yov 
havo b.on nomIo.ted. 

NOM.• D••cribe aDY activity durlnq tho past 10 y.ara in Which you 
bave 0°9.904 tor tho purpose of directly or iD4trectly
!Dfluo..ciuq tb. p•••a9a, d.ta.t or modification of any
l_qialatiou or attactiDi the a4miniatr.tion &D4 es_c~tioa ot 
1•• or pUblic polioy_ 

While Director ot the Oft ice ot Emerqoney Services, I 
conterred with Hoabers ot the U.S. Congress and the Arkansas 
t.e9'hlat~re on legiSlative iSS\les athct.1ng elller9'ClTlcy 
1ll8naq8I11ent. 

• 

• 


http:lDva.ta.nt


5. 	 I!1ItpldD boy you ,,1.11 rMObe uy potntt.l oOlltlict of 
fDter.att iDclUdibq uy that ..y b. 4iaolowed by your •
r.'pODa•• ·to the abo.. it"4- (.b••• provide oopi.. of aDY 
tnaat or otbar a/IX....DU.) 

I do not. expect any. but. .nculd OM 6ri,a. I vill t.ake all 
n6C6..ary .tepa t.o immediat.ely r6DOV6 any conflict. or 
appearance of confliot. by whatever ....na uy prove moat 
6Ueet.ive un6er t.h6 circuuUnce•• 

,. 	 Do you ap'.' to hava writtello ophioba provi4w4 to the 
COlI:I:it.te. by the 4..iquated aq'DCJ' oUiow officar of the 
aqelloC'J' to 1I'hioh you ue DOIIiAated aDd ",. tl:le Offic. ot 
Qovarnaellot Ethioa ooDcaraLa9 potelloti.l cODfliota of iDtare.t 
or alloY 1.qal iape4t...t. to your ••rvi.; i. t.hi' po.itio., 

Y••• 

D. 	 LEAL tlM'TEBS 

1. 	 Hav. you ev.r ~ello diacipliaed or cited for a breach of ethies 
for u:Aprofe..ioll.&l OObduct by, or hea the au,.ct of .. 
ooaplaht to alloY court.. ....iDi.t.r.tl.,. .q••ey.. prof•••lollAl 
a ••ociatiollo.. di.ciplie.arr committ.... or otbu prof•••lollAl 
qroup1 If 'Of provide 4.tail•• • 
kanr:. 

00. 

2. 	 a,v. you .vet:' lte.a. !.Dv••t.tqat.d. arra.te4., cbar:v-d or held by 
alloY redaral$ Stata, or othlr lav ellofore....t. authority for 
violat.io. of aa.y 'aural, ltat' l coWlty or a~iC'ipal 1&1I'z 
ragulatioa. or or4il!.&Bc" otbar thaa. • ai.or tr.fflc off••••, 
It 10. provida detail•• 

'0. 

10 
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http:violat.io
http:iDi.t.r.tl
http:COlI:I:it.te


• l. S••• you or ahY ~U.ih.'. ot _hleb you ~. or ••re en officer 
• ••r boon ibVOlved a. • party in inter•• t in any 
admiai.trati•• age.cy proe••ding or civil litigation? It 10# 
provide 4.t&~lB. 

, 
1 	 4983 Buit to quiet title to .inera1 rights on 40 &Cre5 of 

land~ lOGt suit. 

(. 	 ae.e you ever »een convicted (iDcl~4iD9 ple•• of 9Uilty or 
Dolo cOntendere) ot any criaiQal violatiOn ot.er than • aiDor 
traffic offeb••l 

No. 

5. 	 Pl.... 84vl•• the Committe. of a.y additional information, 
tavorable or unfavorable, ¥bieh you f ••l ••ould bo coasidered 
ia CODnectioD with yout DQ.inatloD. 

• 	
Mone . 

E. 	 FINANCIAL DATA 

Retained in full Commit~~e. 

1 

• 

,• 
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•PU"'B"RDlG gUDt't01l5 701t 

axn 1.b W'I'f'f' 


'to n DtlLICftJ1f. OJ' 'I'D 

:nnU'L DDGDC! ~ AGmiC%' 

,. 
I. lfOKIDUOlf nocU8 lUfD POUJ!TIIL CQtill,XCTS 

Were anr condition.~ expre.sed or'implied, attached to your 

n01ll.inat on to be Cirec:tor of the Fedarlll Dergency ManllqalMnt 

A'ifmcy (FEKA)? 

110. 

2. 	 Have you ude any c;mrzitaanta with rtlspeet to the policies 
ab4 progT&U you vill at'teapt to isplemant as Director ot 
FEKA7 If GOt vbat are they? 

I bave ooaaitt.4 to 'r••iaent cliDtoa that I will aavelop • 

atl:oD9 f c01Ipl'eba.ai"e ...rqaDOJ' MABqu.nt proqr.. at the 

J'''u'al l ..d uCi _Ul utUba • .,.Ua.b1e resourc.. to 

atHEl9thea au;eDC]' aana;_eDt- proqr... at tbe .t.at. antS 

local bve1. 


3. 	 Are there any i ••ues. ibvolvinq tho Federal Emarqancy 
xanaqement Aqency from vhtch you ey haVe to disqualify 
yourSdt'? If so, pl.~ explain. •
110. 

tt, 	 JWJiI Nm a"aPOIUIIBILU'IIB or DI pm DXBZC'tOll 

1. 	 What do you consider your primary responsibilities and 
prioritie. to he a. FEMA Director? 

..,. priu.ry r ••poa.~Uity at J'DtA _ill h to 4.v_Iop &Ii 

effecti.. Jdtiqat101l# preparaa•••, r ••pona. 04 recovery 

proq%8111 \Cor all basu4s 04 emt!IrtJebCiae .:ehe:tiDljJ thia NatioD. 


• 


http:MABqu.nt
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• 	 praparihg f"or .rr.cti•• r ••poca. to &D! «i•••tar. Tht • 
.preparation !a especially iIIportaDt 1:HIoau. of the 011­
OOlli.l:lg hurr1C&l1a .....OD• 

., ••"ltal111Dq the AGency aDd iaproviaq .aploy•• aoral•• 

crut.1D9 .. ut1ona.l Da.r'9uCJ .....".,q...nt. partIlarabip 
izI."ol"iD9 1'!I:Ia., at-bar t.4ua1 aquoi•• , .t&t. &.114 local 
90".raa.ata, aDd privata Dr9aDi••ti~•• 

c, 	 .at.a.bl,hhiD9 alt.ivaUoD •• t.U; f01.Ul.UtiOD for tbe 
UUOZl~. aug.DC"f .aD&q...Dt pJ:Q9raa. 

51 	 baai1liDll the .1..1oa aD4 orVaJli..tloD# &ad impl..aDtillg
chfmg•••• Dao.anry to .chi.". an affactiv_ all hasard 
prOlJr..~ 

l. 	 What. do you consider to be the aia.ion ot the Federal 
Elllerqancy Kanaq ...nt. A;encyl 

• 
The o"erall _t••iOD ot rzKl 1. to provi4& tb~ l.a,.rab!p and 
Buppart tor a co-.prab,na!ve, all baaUd, ..arV'Dc=f Il&A&q_ant 
proqr.. _bicb include. attig.tiDD, pr~ar'dD'••' r ••poD•• &D4 
reoov.ry. ~bi. _t••tou t. to b••cccmplt.~d tD cooperatioD 
with the Whit.& Bou••, aU.r federal ageoci•• ,. eUt.e &.ad local 
9overn..~t.e, privat.. eD4 T01Uhteer orqauicat.ioD•• 

,. 	 What do you consider to be the major eballenqe. oonfrontinq
the Ftldtlrd Ellerqency Haneq-ement .Agency end wbat vill your
priorities be in eddre.ainq these challenges? 

11 	 11lt.ltql'aUnv aU fd' the .aUon'. ba_!U"d .peoifio 
r ••ouzoe. int.o aD effect.ive all ha.!U"d aaerveDC1 
~v..ellt. to.. fr_ ,the D&tioDal to tbe local l."e1. 

2} 	 !Doreui~9 the ore4ibility ,of tu Agucy~ . 

J) 	 llaki:aq lIliUqatioD the f01m4&tiOD of ...rqncy ~t 
at all 1.....1•• 

KY prioriti.. for a44r•••iAg ta... Oballenq•• will ihclu4a• 

• 

• 


http:reoov.ry
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OJ 	 btlCUt.lD9 ..VZ'.....t. "itb t.u .tat.. &lSI! tarrltOri.. to 
dario tli. prooa41U''' to "' followe« lIS caiJ. lOt .. _j04 
IUa.abr. •

'} 	 pro.ctlaq a4optlOD 01' aitiqation principl••• 

'l 	 J'1Dalhlll; aDd 1aph...tlDq the J'Uu'al •••peua. "laD~ 

!l) 	 ••vitalisiIlV tbe ~.DO'J ..4 1ap1'O'fibv ..,10)'_ .or&le" 

". Do you nead tQ ravi.. the currcmt orqanil:ationalIi.. any 
atructura at rENA? 

aatora U! orc;ui••tioul cUn;a. Ua ..4e, 1: ,,111 ua.iIla the 
raCOlidlallbtloa.a co!&taiDa4 wU'bb tba. Dl'A, aao, IQ,' i.a.tarn&l 
J'EKA u4 other raporte.. ' ! will oODao1i4ata tb••• 
..___aDa.tiODa. 00lt-SUO'1D, &lS! ""blocl 1D the abaton, 04 
4.t~ the optiaal or9ui••t.1onal atructura for ..annuv 
J'EKl. ~i. ,,111 .. 4oD8 1b ooa.ultatiOD with the 
A4alaiatzat.1cm and 'tu appropriate oo:a:aJ.tu•• of the coagr•••• 

1. 	 1'1.... awua.arin troll Y'O\U' pe.rapaetiv. a. Il prot...l0Ml 
workillg" in Stat. govarn:Jlent. your 4lXlHlrlenctt& with J"EXA. 

What b your ••aeaS'lllant at the agency'. Ve$knea... ~ 

atrengtht? 
 •....4 CD ay ezparhDCla, % laU..nf 

1) 	 1111.. cnpreb.".s..,.. coopuat1.,....91:'...."t. lat•••" J'BID. ~ 

tba .tat•• aDO t.rritori•• are too r ••tricti.,... St.t•• 

• ho'lllO 1MYe "ntH' f1~Uit,. 1D O.UD!D9 rtat., 
••Ubl1lJh!D9 priori'tie., utiUd"9 re.oQl'O", gO 
oo:dilCt1D9 prOfiJJr.... 

2) 	 nag, prOfF" ,.r8>OOe1 .bo\I.1d *pe1l4 .or. th. wor.tb.v b. 

tba fieU to v_ill a Nttitr Wl4uatul!1Dq of .t.t. all4 

100&1 C&~111t1e. &D4 operation.. 


) 	 Rout1" pro,r" dMi.!•• nqu41ilv .tat.. 1.SQ•• 'taka too1_. 

• 

• 


http:oo:a:aJ.tu


33 


• 'ft. thr.. Pr••ld.atlal o-claratlon 4i.&.~er. wbiob 
occrarrad nih I n. Duaotor of tu .arkUa•• Oftioe of 
Ia.rqucy aa,rd..,._. nra IUU:UUM "'u:'f raplU, aa4 
.ffaat-tv.l, b7 7BK&. 

Sl 	 ~•• ~. haaara rKvctiolL prQ9raa i. 'l'U"J';004• 
•• have had 9004 positi•• aapport froa rIMa'. Oftica of 
Baztbqt&a.t.a.a ad ••hral Bau.r4a. 

1) 	 II1Upt101l haS Ht b4Mn ,i~ uoq1I ap1aa.t. ill PIJII,'. 
proqr... IUl4 aot.1vitb•• 

2) 	 nan ba". Dot N" UO'09h r ...lbtio rbt."N..a ..erei.._ 
iDYOlvlDq fsUral, at&U lUllS 100.1 ,~llU o. 
prinu orgtdlbaUou. 

'} 	 Dar_ b 1tOt. uo...a.aiIl9tv.1 eoawaicaUoJl 'bathO PI1II. 
Ut4 atat. aa4 local ,~ta. 

7BM1'a .tr.D~.taclv4.1 

'!'be 	 tadillq prOTiAM D7 P'BII1 to atat.e ... local'1 
qovU1UlU.ta h .....Ual for 4ndGp!Av &114 ..tat.ala..S.a9 
aUODI a.rqeCl!' ~t POVZ'''' at th... laft". 

Tb. I'DI, r.qioa ntch X ftrke4 ,,1ill at ltat. DUa",tol' for'1 
JorkUau, r!XI. ~iOll VI, pro.ide4 9004 atraB9 pr09"Qll 
aupport to .t.aU. wi'UliD. U. r.-g1oa. 

J'ED.t. -..plo,.•• u. 4N1c&H4 to tU! JCM tb~ Pfll'tara~• 	 '1 

2. 	 It you U'S confiJ:1Uld •• Oirector# vnat poUc:1as or prac:tlc.s
vo\l14 you c:hanqa or conUm.aa, particularly X'&;AnU,nq tn_ 
interaction of the .pncy w1th StaU and local euulr9ancy 
..ruUl__nt aqerll:::lee1 ' 

& pod 1rOr~" reletloubip kt;nu nxa. u4 .tat.a u4 1ON.1 
_U'Vuay .....,...,.t &9act1.. ...ut.1d.. %. ple toU 
1De4ietd:r .Uenr;thq, W. reutioub1;t. % ,,111 II&b U_ 
'k.,. aUlkr••f ~t. ~O!' ......,D&Qt teQ•.Por uaapu, 
the. b .. 1l..4 for o1oaa1" ooor41utioD: ,,1U ne .ut.. .me 
ft :tI:D.n u ....q,t; b i.D.t...Dut, u4 tor ell parti.. t.o 
participate tov.uar 1a ~11.t1c «Karel•••• 

• 

• 


http:conUm.aa
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3. 	 Tha rae.tlt nJlOrt. l:I'y the ,"ational AcadCUIY ot 'PUblic 
Adminiatration (NAPA) called for <Jrutn' accountability in •••••••ing the raaourc•• and: perto~ of State ...rqe.nqr 

proqru operations. Do you think thia tel..· ia vorthvbU. 

and, it ao, what atllp. might be taken to i.JD.plGll6llt it? 


1 tb.bk that it' h alway_ ftrt.bwhU. 'to' have pufol:'aQoa 

at.uuSarda, aa4 to hollS Or1Jtili..t.1ou aa4 :i..M!"i4ual. 

aoootmtGla to &\leb atUdar4a. 'lb. aut.. lIhoald play. :rob 

ill ••ttillq th••• 'ataDcluda au 'u ......1Dq th. atzaDgtba &Ill!. 

••altJt••••• of nair p.rforMJlaa. aow.var, 1 do 1101:. tbiD tbat 

th. ata.D4t.Ha tor aut_ abould 1M ao nat:.rlat.lva that tlUl'f 

praoluda ~ .oat aff_ctive u.. of raaourc... 1 do ~11... 

t1ult •• aboUl4 ...k til. .oat q\l&lititl4 people a:04 have 

atr069.r at&adarda tor trataiDq aDd ".1'01•••, ¥bleb will ba 

1mpl".D~ through the II" partaarabip. witb tbe atat••• 


• ~ Should Stau or local ...rgancy acnaqae.nt ofUcieb have 
aceasa to you and other key YEKA deciaion-aatar. to • gr••ter 
extant than in the paat? tf eo, What ebal\l'WJla would yon 
eatabliah to facilitate communications between TIMA and 
non-Federal protes.iona~a in ~ tield? 

J.baolllbl7. % plan to ..et wi" atata &Dd local offiCiala i1'l 

"a very near future to talk .itb tb.. about tbair 1.'01.. i» 

7JllQ,1 a nn...l .. u,4 .ill ooatbua to hold .ucb ·••et1Aqa OD a 

7:aqular ••b. 


%Il addiUOIl, % pIlUS tf;I have Uadqua..rt.ere aM 7:-V101\&1 

penouel "Pelld tlDZ'a ti.. wort.!bg ..it.b atata au local 

oftic1Ua& 
 • 

.5. 	 Hov ..ill you ue the reaourcea of the External Aftaira 

Directorate to improve cOJll!lUl\icat!ona with Stab and local 

oUicbla? 


t .. aOfllSitt.a to :laprov11i9 OOII:a\JAioaUou dtb tbe CODqreaa, 

atat. &Dd loc&l officiala.. otbu kay ooD.t.itueru::y qroupa u4 

tba pUblic. 'fllaae ~pa are key· to tba heip &Dd 

4be..1u.UOll at public iDfona.tiOll.. I will 1.'"1... tbe 

raeource. ~ tlla J:st.e.t'Ml :a..rtairtl Diraotont. 1US4 
 tax. 
appropriate acticDe to at.ru;tbu our c01DUllioatioD. 

capa.bil1t.iaa. 


• 

• 


http:Uadqua..rt
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• The General Accounting Office (GAO) reported that budget and 
appropriations problema cau ..d PUblic Assistance payments to 
atat•• to bot) cut oU tor a .ontha in 199\. What _itact, it 
any, did this have in Aruna••? Do t:.b.ese lNdqet probleas 
still exist in FEKA today, and. if so, what do you plan to do 
about. thea? 

ft. dalay 1n.I"\IbUo ba:t.t.uoa pa:ranta bad ....'or iapaot aa 
ArkU.... • ••ars Dot Ul. to "1' tor Aba.t.u ralat44 YOrk 
011 .. t1Jdly Nab. 1 do DOt DOIf it thPa pro1>l....Ull 
gilt, but I .111 look 010..11 at t.bat probl_. I p«*, tbat 
thay 40 Dot atill .-i.t iD Ar~••• 

7. 	 What ara your vi.va on the curricula of the ElUir90ncy 
MAnaquant Instituta and. the National Fire Acadomy? Do th.y 
otter the cours•• that arc .oat naeded? Do they otter thoa. 
cours.s ottan'anouqh1 

I atrQll91y !lUPport Ure U4 _U'VaDC]' a&2I&gaa!lt trdaiDq, U4 
plU to ..... tra1D..lD9 &lad uuei.....s,. al_n:te ot the D.tIW 
...rgaacy ...aq....t proqr....~•••tioDal 'ira lcad.., ~ 
..rquc:y X&A&geuDt lutitate curreDtl! oftv oour••a tbat 
ar. ..11 attud.d &ltd provlU a n.1U&.bl. .."10.. ...". 
prooa.d to ....Uu the w.t..1oIl aD,d or'qaD,lu,t.taD of I'I!ISG# •• 
• ill wort .it.b fad.ral# .tat. aD,d local ua.re to ide~tlt! 
Which cour... ar. A..ded to aupport thtI ... ClIl.rgU.C!'J 
~,...~t. partnarship• 

• A recent .w:vay on F.I'JlA Headquarters eaployea. by the Aaerican 
Federation ot' Covarna.nt _loy.es Local 4060 !n4ic:aUa ••ver• 
.orala prohlallS that. could halrIper en.ctlva proqro
lApl....ntat.ion. Many ot tM.. probleM appaar to be rooted in 
eubstandard parsonn.l aafta9eaant# labor relation. and equal
opportunit.y portoraanca by P'ZMA lMarabip. 

fa) What action dO you neomwmd to addrul tM:•• 
ecmcernsl 

(tt) What ClUlng:•• YOull! you coui4er Ukinq in FEKA'. 
hrsoMd Oni~f ..podally 1.n the 2qual Opportunity
Division and the Employee and Labor Relations Divieion, 
to U!:prove tM:ir ett'eetivenu.l 

• 

• 
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tIIprovb.; aplCf•• acrale 11 "U"J' bpcrt&:Dt to uvitaUdDV 
Y~9 FUrth.raore, I HUn. that .'Very PUIIOJl abould b.a.... 
*"ifWll apport'Wlit} tor ..,10,....1:, or 84'9anc"'lIt, b n:D.. X­•
vl11 ...t witll vaion repr••••tati••• 'an4 otber -.ploJ••• to 
14'-1:1t7 ooAcara..&Dd Aiecu.o ~lutloD.. , 

1.111'0100 ...t with Bqual OpportUDitJ &D4 Labor .*latio•• 

peraolUlU to 14qt!fy 1I'P4u:iUc bllu••, r."1.... nporU and 

.urvey*, &b4 tb~ ••tAbl!.. &D4 &Dforc. pollcl.. and 

procedu•• to .t:'~.. ",1 Opportmdty an4 L&2>o;r: ••1&1:10_ 

prQ9T.... . 


n. panGael aaaaflUleiDt i ••u _111 01110 :tM r ..iev.4 •• V4I 

.ddr... aDJ a.v orqan!••tloaal plan. 


9. 	 When the Government.al At'talra Committ•• reod.ved testimony on 
the nomination of Wallace StlCJmClY to be FEKA Director tvo 
year. 890* several witnease. proposed nev emphases tor FENA. 
which would respond to press!n9'nee4a and help restore the 
aganey's damaqed credi~ility. Among the proposals v.re~ 

.. expand J'!XA' a centralized traJ.n1nq courses tor state and 

local ell8rqency manat;e:aant offieid••rlEl -Updating its written 

traininq materials to apb.she preparedness for natural and 

technoloqical disastars, especially earthquakes, storms, 

tires. and toxic and radioactive spills. At the sama time~ 


eliminate FEKA traJ,n1n9 prOtJrD.lUt and materials oriented. toward 

nuclear-var preparedness and civil detense aqainst nuclear 

attack. 


* Devalop FElQ. rapid deployment disaster taams# aodel.tt atter 

the core tea_ ot invasti9ators that the Federal Aviation 

Administration and National Transportation satety Board deploy 

to every accident within their purviev~ This approach 
 •
concentretaa spechllz.tt knowled.ge in disaster manaqament trOll 

diract experienca in a variety at disaster situations. 


* share o.s. expertise with other nations. Proqrau to 

improve international emerqsncy preparednaas tor natural and 

tacnnoloqical disasters is within FDlA' s scope and would 
 •
constitute a major contribution to vorld 'security and 

stability. By adopting a preventative emphasis. FDlA could 

help limit 10sse8 sustained by thtIi United States and other 

nations during disaster., and al.o reduce the resources thAt 

would be spent on recovery ~ VEMA lUld the Department ot 

Detense should 4e819ft acre usetul vaya to deploy mUl tAry 

teams In disaster Aitiqation and response. 


Plilase a<'dre.. each ot these proposal_ and the atepa .P'1!::KA 

should tu. to i~le:qnt th..? 


, 

• 


http:knowled.ge
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woh 	baa happan.a iD the wed4 ,1ao. 1Ir. IUokDay" _.arill,.
I propo.. to rav!..., &lId po••iDly ravi.. J'ZIO.'. ai••l011.. 
••tabli•• .a all h••.rd ".r9aaay &&DAt".at partner_hip and 
thaD d ••iva the oorr.~DdiD9 opttaal traiDiDg proqr... 

I .111 J:Ja qid,1lq ..doue att..DUoD to the ot rapidU.. 
4aplo]'JIaat di•••tar t...... Howev", ",.••4 Oil • .,. -.pariaDoa ia 
I.rUlia••, I &lr_41 DOW tJat it ia :laporta.nt to rapidly 
4~lol' t.... tor 4aa.aqa ........at .ttE IIUl avaat. n ••• 

t .....~14 be orqaciaa4 &Dd work iD ooaparatloD with othar 
fadera1 _,_acl•• '1Ul1S atate ADd local 90varDaaat•• 

t IUCU'91,. aupport a'ba.1:'1aq ...rqanoy -....u:V"'1lt ..".erth.. witb 
other Mt!oDa.. lUllS ;balie.a that thare h II'IlCll tlI.at •• ~ 
l ••~ troa othar eouatr!.... • •••11 .. hopefully halpiDg tbea 
ill ratun. SUch oooperative proqr... caD " aooOltPlhh41d 
through _uoh orq&ai ••t.ioDS a.. the IDtaraat!oaal Decad. tor 
••tura1 Di•••ter aeductioDI the ~.a. ottic. ot 7or.lVQ 
Di•••t.r AIi.htaAc.; the Int..rnat.ional Di....t..r Uvi.o", 
comaitte.: and the V.8. - LAtiD ~iC&D partaer.hip. 

Th••Uitar}' hAa .. critiul role in di...tu re"~D•• IUl4 
r.eo••r}'.· ••peci.lly iA cata.trophio eYeDt., and I will mat. 
th. IHpU'Y.ot of o.r.u. .. tay aab4r ot .y ..arv.1WfJ 
.....llqUUlut; putn.r.hip. Eo...v, I :Holi... that 09u.11 
cootrol .u.t li. wit.h • civilian .geDef and must r ...io with.""". 

• 
1Q. Kany P'EM.1I. .taU ue conc.rned thAt. they will 10lle their :)oba 

08 FEM.1I.'s Diooion cb6nqe.. Thea. Are primarily vorking ataff 
who vere trainad and aS8iqn.d to work on nuclear war 
preparedn... proqrau. Wbat plana do ·you have for ratraining 
of lEMA at4tt? 

COmII.it.t..d -»10,..•• u •••••DUal to t.h••_~. %t l'mIl. ia 
org&Din4 ... &D all hawU'4 agaDey# t hli••• t.Jlat per.oual 
r ..o\ll'o.. uD))e IIroporly iDt.gn.te4 !sato thia pt91JZ'-. 
7'U.l'thanaor", l aupport crose-uaiDiDq &ll4 r.tr&!AiDg -.ploy... 
•• •• o•••t.r'Y. 

11. 	 FDIA nas bean criticind for it. ovar-d.~ndenca on 
COntractors. For example, FEIlA hae JNlid contractor. to vrita 
anoware to a.ploy.. qriSVaftC0:8. Tho Adainiatration haa 
undertaken 0 government-vide reviev of Agency"8 reliAnce on 
contrector8. 

(a) To Vht.t extent will thiB MlIdniatration review the 
contractor aituAtion at lEMA? 

• 

• 


http:IHpU'Y.ot
http:laporta.nt


3S 	 •(0) What additional plana do you have to .ddr.~s the 
reliance on contractors at ?tMA? 

w. w111 ua. ..btiDg- 7DQ statf to COllduct projacts aDd 

atudi.. to tho extent po••iOle. ~bi. approach ia important 

becaua. it dovelop. par.oaool capahiliti•• aDd the r ••ultfBi 

knOWledg_ aDd ozpariODca r..aiD. vitbia rENA. .e .,ill u•• 

OOD8uluIlta aad ooDtraotOl'a 011011' vben DOC•••ary# and thelll cUlly 

in accor4aDco w1 t.h tho rulo. ud ra""l&tioDS. 


,1, 	 <rhe Stattord Act presuppose. that the Fadera1 Government viII 
provide bAjor disaster responsa ana recovery e••istanc. only 
it Stat. and local resources are oVarwhel",ed and if' tho 
qovernor ot tho I1tt.ct~ Stat. requa.ts .. Presidential 
dacluation. 

(a) 	 Is this statutory trlUHlwork appropriate? 

Cb) Would you roc:a;IIJIIDand that the Conqre.s alllend tho 
Stafford Act to give tho President additional authority 
to send Federal resources and personnel into a disastar 
area even betore the qovernor requests the declaration? 
For exuapl.e. VQuld you recommend that the authority 9iven 
to tho President in'Section SOlCb) of tha Statford Act to 
issue an omerqency declaration under cert4in conditione 
without a gubernatorial request De extended to Dajor
dieaster declarations? • 

1 think tb. pras.at leqielativa tramework ie appropriate for 

tba ovarwhelalng ..jorlty ot eitvatious in "bleh the 8t&fford 

Act caza J>e used. Zt U .., Q,ftoretaDdil:ig that ,.edu'al Dieaster 

bsistazaoe bas elvays Hen Wled to suppl..eDt the response aDd 

recoverr oapabllities ot aUected stats aDd looal qoveruHts~ 

XIII .ost situatic'a. this Utug_ent bU fQ,ftctioas4 

.tUoth.ly. .a.t u ..... tbe, X realise tbat than I14Y h 

attvatiol)s, hob .s lrurrie&Dae IfUqo* Udrn, aD4 IDiki, "bara 

it would ~ appropriate for J'DtA to ~ IIOra prOt.cthe in 

r.a~iDq to cat.atrOphic dia••ter•• 


2~ 	 As Director ot :rEKA. under what cirC'UlDGUnc:es cal'! you

envision recommending that the Preeident i.suo an emerqOney

declaration under Statford Act Section 50l(b) authority? 


• 

• 


http:tUoth.ly
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•• 

• a.t thb poiDt illl. tille, I 40 aot f •• l I 'b.a... au.tfioimit 
bowledg_ to &.D_er this .pElfie qu.••UOIII.. I 1m4N'at.lm<l tll&t 
thia ••ctioa. appU.. to -.rq8Dohe wbare tbe J.O..:-.l 
Gonnaaalll.t baa • priaary r ..pouibUity _tach .. aD ••t'1ifllDC'f 
at. feOerally-cnnt.a4 facility•. J'Urtb.nor.~ I tm4uat.aJld that 
tbia ••QUOD taIL]' pl'o'O'U•. autbority for • prolSeti" relQOll" to 
alii. iaaiDaDt cat.atropba. If I .. CQIII.ftra.4, I will oar.fully 
4tZ&aiDa tbh ba\la 8114 wort witb tbe .I.da!lailU.U.cm aDd 
CQaqr••• to clarify tbia authority. 

3. 	 Are you tuUtar vith tbe rinal report of tho lIational Ac4daay 
ot PUblic Administration. tl:le PE:lCA In1!pec:tor Gctneral *s report 
on the respona. to Hurricane .J..l'ldraw. and the &AO Un4inva 
related to the Hation'. di••star response .yat..? 

(a) How ¥culd you cha.rac:t.e.ri:e the overall .......ant. 
uch ot these have made rttCJaNlnq P1!HA and. federal 
disastar r ••pon••? 

(b) Which specifie raeoJilMitd.t.lona to improve F!JIA'. 
manaqement. and. operations do you think Mdt turtltot' 
consideration? 

(c) Which raeOJllJDeMations would you tend to dhaqroe 
with? 

• 
% b.v. r.vi."e4 tbe becutiva ~ie. of theaa J:'4IpOZ'ta. 
Tbey ocmUiD aubataDtial oclI.clua.iou od HCQJD.Il_D4aUOD. wbiob 
abolill.d. be qiveD .erioue couidaratioD. TbHS are DUIIHoua 
r.eoaa.a¢ationD wbicb morit turtber cODsi4eratioD, bawever; % 
...$peoull,. uter••t.d ill recOJIUIlRdatioD' oODe.rnillX1 Us us. 
of the all-bazard OODC.pt. I 4isagree _itb raco".Ddat!ona 
cODClern1ll.9 placing .EJQ, or ...rljfODOY aa.:u.q"'Dt, UAdar 
ailita.ry cOl1tnol boeau•• I b.Ueva tbia tuactiCD sboul4 r..,.iD 
un4u c:lvUiaJl cOntrol. I alao uva cca04lJ:1Ut about ra4u.oiDIjf 
tbe nWllbu of r~ioD&l ottioe. iD liflbt of .,. 1otHe.ta in 
wortJ.Dq lIOn olo.el,. "itb atata IUld lccal flover.a.aaDU. 1a 
additioD, I 40 DOt tbink it is Da¥a••ary to astablisb a Blue 
l.ihboD :Poel to revi......ElQ.. Wa uva tba 1MInetit of DUller.. 
• tudia. tbat bav. ....iD.d .2KA &11.4 I tblDk .... can u.. the•• 
• tlildie. as vv.i4aJLCe.· 

What is your a ••••8lIent of t.ha capAbiUti.s of state and lQC&l 
Ijovarruae.nta to respond to disaster:s? What crit.eria would you 
\tse in recommen4inq to the Pr.sident that an incident ia 
beyond. the capabilities or the affected State and local 
qovornm.nte and therefore qualifies tor a JIA,or .U:sa.ter 
cleclu-_tion? 

• 


http:wortJ.Dq
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Stat. and local 90••rumanta ,a.arally provide 9004 ...rqangy
BIU1&4lalUzat ••rne... n_! aff_aU.,..ly raep0Jl.4 to routine 
evota. Ilow....r# t.hey DaH our .up~rt, ••paoiall! thr<)u,b •
the civil DafaD•• 1Ct u4 ot.ur fWUlill9 th4t}' rac.iva thrOU9h 

tb. co.prahaDai.a Cooperativ. ~.".Dt•• · The civil' 4.fo•• 

pro9l'u did Dot ai911if1<MUltly inQ1'•••• t.brouqhout. tb. Uln•• 

buUdup period. Ul4 ehould DOt. b. neSticed all part of the 

ailitary cut...la:l.t:k. Jlaillt.aD.Uloa of tuh f\LD.ditJA; ia e:riUcal to 

the ••ta.hU.lI.iu»t of the &l.l"'b.a.ard (uClu4:lD9 terroria U4 

fordqa attacl:) :Dation-.1ft _",.acy .aJl&9".Dt partDerabip. 


I will raoo.aaud a Pr••idential Deolaration whaD I balia.a 

tot atat. aDd local qova:nmnu DO 10119*" bAve the capability 

to t,6ka oara of di•••tar vict.1a8 aDd r ••tor. their 

c~iti... AaOBq tDa souro•• of information I will ua. in 

llAkiDq tb... racotlllllAUldationa are. 11 cODnltatlona with 

aUacbd _taua, a1l4; 2) iDfotlAtioll provid~ by 4amaq. 

aeaietlt..lltN: ne•• be a oollfSl:tol!'ati....
t..... t .... ehould 
effort. rurta.rmoH. I b.U...... tlult ay exparienc••0 0 stat. 

Director providee inaiqbt into' 4.t.rminiDq wbaa .t4t. 

capabiliti•• ~v. baon ~uate4. 


s. 	 The Stafford Act currently requires that the Federal 
Government provide .t l.aet 15 percent of the eliqible cost. 
of certain A,eistance. Ie., 75/25 coot ohare arrAnqo1l1fU'it 
appropriate? As you know the President mAY choose to waive 
tha 15/25 zatch. 'rhat authority has been ueed. on at least ten 
occasions to provide graater assistanca to States and 
localities facinq extremely cost.ly responsa ond. recovery 
taaka. What criteria would you use in recommending to the 
President that the 75/25 match be vaived? To yOUX' knovledqa, 
hae that waiver beon applied in a fair and. equitable manner in 
the past? • 
.. 'tS/U co.t ,bar. h .ppropriate ill .,.et c..... I think that 

it &&1 not H r.a.oll6l:)le for co.taetrophio 418••Hre. 70r 

...-pl., • etat. ai9bt be abl. to pay 2" for a $10 KillioB 

."'Dt,. bUt not for • 810(1 Killion dia.ot.r. crtt.rt. for 

~naideriD9' ad~U8tbq tilo ..tell. requirlUlftt owld iDclud. IfUClI. 

factor••1. 


1) n. Ur.t n bour. for .11 dhaatara, .0 tbat 
offici.1D are aot reluctut to r.-queot holp for ouch 
criticol fuotiOllO· aa eu.rch a=d r.oC'Ue, ...rqaBCY 
••dical ••"b•••lI.4 for .ffort. to reduce o44itional 
4a&aqe. ' ....er.l recut atUdiea an4 offici.llt b.a.... 
noo_~ .ei...i1l9 the aetcbill9 r*l.\lir_ent :or the 
fi.r.t 7;J: hourll. I ,,111 .aDt to COll.iAer this suqq.atioD 
ud aOIl.aul.t .ith tb. AUid.tr-atlo21 ud appropriate 
Kember. 0: COnqreae 011. thia iaaua. 

11 
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• a) nell 4""911 o.....sm.ut r ••ults 1ll4icat. that a 
particular dieaatar will «zo••d a cataatrophiQ thr••hold 
DagUitu4.~ 

.ith reqard to tbe qu••tion. ot fairo... io -.ivluq tba 
utch xilqUiraeat, I C.a.D oaly lUutwer tor ukaDsa.a. I did 
Dot r~••t a waiver duzinq my tenure .a State Director. 

6. 	 Tho Stafford Act presently authorizes the President to isaue 
either an ·am.~.ney· or a -..jor disaster- declaration atter 
the GoVernor submits • request. In I;JAGt '184;'8 ve-.:y few 
8.I!IU1jW\CY declarations have been hauad. at. least In part 
because State and local ofUcials racoc;nba that relatively 
little 4ssistl!inco yill be Available under suc:h a declaration. 
Atter • major dis.ster declaration is issued, by compArison. 
the full r-anqa ot Assistance authori:ed \Ul'I:1ar the Stattord Act 
By be provided. Is the dlatlnctlon betvaan th.s tVa types of 
declarations useful? Considering the Onfjoin9 efforts to 
reduce Pederal expenditUl:'oa, would. you advocate qrsater uao of 
the -emerqancyM declaration outh01"ity under Title V of the 
Starford Act as a meane of reducin9 'aderal expenditUl:'a. yet 
still moetin9 the immediate noe4. f01" Federal re.ponse 
a.sistance? 

• 
I think thia is a very .eriou. haue tUt A.eda .thou9htfUl 
coneideratioD. .1 woul4 like to work olo.aly with tb. 
AlSaiDi.tra;tiQD~ the C:OAqre.. aDd tbe SAtes to rev!.. the 
Stafford Act ana =ake aDy appropriat. cbaaqe•• 

., • 	 PEKA haa a mhed reCord r89arc1lnq di••ster re.penae and tha 
lIanaqe.ment of resourceS. Thsre are a nWl:tber of BUCce•• 
atories ¥bere PEKA employees, amployee. of other Federal 
agenoies, volunteers, 	and nan-Federal .-ployeae haVe worked 
toqathar in admirable faehian. As VQ tt4t!I all awue t the 
.9ency slso haa been .soociatad with le.s weeeaaful incidents 
where coordination end reaponsa efCo~ appeared to fail. In 
you jud.qment, vhy has the a!Jeney been .ble to 1IIpluent tha 

.Pederal emer,eney aanaqement policies in soac inatance. and 
'has been apparently unsuccesstul in others? 

1. 

• 
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I believe tbAt UllY rout-iDe di.-.hra llava b••D halLd.hd 
rapidly aDd .rr.ot.lve11~ 'I'll_ probl... be .... 11-..n111 OcCW!1:'d 
in oatastrophic> aUu.atioDa. 111.,. optD,io., tu '.datal •
a••pOD.. 'laD D••d, to ba continUAlly r .... i ••4 ~ incorporate 
1•••oDa lea.rDed., proo.dur.... Ud tbe M'olVi.Jlq worlA 

Cl,QviroZ&lli_t. 'rb'a, redval, atate &Il4 local qc....r1IIlOt., u4 

pdvat. 8q.210]' per.oeal au.t ~ ttaiaod: ia tile Pltll, tul4 

ruU.atio ax_rei••• cOllduota4. JJ.ao, tlu.t:. i •• Daft for 

olo.ar coordinatioD with the state at tho tta. of tho .....Dt• 


•8. 	 In yO\lr opinion, do you think raising the lederal 
rclmbureement to 100' tor Hurricanes Androw ond Iniki has oet 
a precedent tor futUre diuesters? DO you think ukinq atat•• 
to pay a ahare ot tederal responae coots provide. an incentive 
to be batter prepared or ia it a stumbling block that make. 
state. reluctant to request aasistaneor 

b • state DUector t 1 did aot illterpnt tQt tllo.. 100' 

r.imbur• ...at. .et a precadazt for luture 4i.aeta~.. 111 my

.:xperi4U1C., tlla M.tcll1a9 r~ir_eat ..a. llOt a atu.blU9 

blcckt but it could ba ••p.cially 1D tb. lUat 72 Ilour•• 


9. 	 Over the past several decades. FEHA and its predecessor
agencies paid in lull or in part tor over 2 t OOO underground
tuel storage tanka at Emergancy aroadeaat Syatem (EaS)
.tations around the country. Despite knowledga that these 
tanks might be: leaking into tha soil and 9roundwater, 
craatin9 environmental contamination and t1nancial liability,
FEHA refused for years to acknoWledge tho problem or stndt 
lUMS tor r8llt&diation. COn<jntSS provided funds for tank 
remediation last year,' but rENA has delayed implementaticn ot 
the program. •
What are your intentions tor speedily inplementing the tank 

remediation progran, and \then do you expect it to bs 

completed? 

1 racopise tb4t cODqra.a ie vary cO!lcand about tbis 1ssua. 

nt. iaeue is "ery ClOmplaz. 111901"iI:l9 1II.alJ1 other federal 

aqeaci•• aad it ..111 r~ira careful .tuG1 aDd 189al advice. 

Clu.rlYt tbe fact that COll<jrass ie cOllo.n" about til••peed 

..itll Yhic!l p~ has act~ _ill require that 1 q1ve. this issue 

ettaatioa 11" I beco.e Director. 


10. 	 FEMA h4,••dvanced. two ditterent le'llill opinions on its 
responsibility tor correctinq this probla:m. on April 30 1 

1991~ FEMA Associate C.neral Counsel Joseph Flynn ¥rota thet: 

u 
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• 

• 
, 

"FE:KA is tho ovnar ot underground storago tanka used at 
~or9ancy Broadcast syat.. (EBS) atationa, and is 
r ••ponaiblo tor, their uint.JUline. and rapl.co.flt and 
repair ot 8nvb:oruaont.l d...qo." ." 

Hotinq that the Federal eoaaunications Coamiasion teChnically 
awns the tanka, he added that "theae.dlatinctiona do not 
ulttmately relieve F!MA ot responsibility· in any lavsuit: 

"Whether or not FEMA 1. explicitly named as a de!endant r 
the Departl!lent or .1WJtice will expect VEMA, a8 
administrator or the berg-oncoy Broadcaat syatam, to 
participate in the detanse or the bwauit since 
FEMAle budqet routinely includes runds tor EllS~ the 
Oapartmant or ~u.tic. viII alae expact FEMA to .atisty 
any judqmant. fit 

However. on reb~ry 27, 1tt2, FEMA Ganeral Oounael Patricia 
Conley wrota that FEKA ia "neither the owner nor the 
operator" of EllS stational and. thoratore haa no legal 
responsibility tor the tanka~ 

(a) Does FDlA nov believe that xr. Flynn'. reasoninq vas 
f laved7 I t so I hOY? . 

(b) What spacific steps viII you taka at VEMA to ensure 
9Teo.tor public eccountability tor enviroNllent.al and other 
responsibilities? 

I have not bad the opport:uity to .ttaay the two opinions 
retereacad in the qua.tiOD. Bovever, I Want COaqTe .., to be 
a.aurad that I .. ooaitt4l4 to .a.tiDq the Letter .nd tha 
intut of all 78KAt • reapon.1bilitie•• 

11~ kacent major dieaster. in the United States have resulted in 
extenaive property da.Aqe, but rarely in a ~as.iv. number ot 
du.th. or injuries. Thill could chanqe vith the next dise.ter. 
'.1"h. rederal Civil Dofanse Act ot 19S0, a. eunCIad, (P.L. 

,920-81) clearly stipulate. that coordinating the health and 
medical needs of victw Arter a dinater ie a primary 
responsibility of rENA and ita director. 

'!he NetioMl Disaster Medical Syatem (NDKS) should btl the 
l\8chAnism tor .eeUnq this responsibility, but aftar a dBCGde 
or iMttention by P£:KA and othOl' aqencie. charqed vith 
developing it. lfDHS .till caMot provide emerqancy lDodical 
reaponaa on a large scala, 

lAst ysar, t:.1'le aenaral Accountinq OtUce testitied on the 
do.nqerous deticiencieo ot N'DKS dhcovered durin; the Gult War .. 
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(GAO/T-KRD-91-17). And PEKAla ovn Inspoctor Ceneral recently •reported that "OKS 10 insufficiently funded, ataftad, trained 
and equ:ippad, that ita operation. ara inetticient and ita 

response time too slow ('£MAt. Dis.atar Management Proqrom: 

A ~rto~ance Audit After Hurricane Andrev"1/14/93). 


(a, What plans do you have to UIl1k.. FEItA a hadinq torce 
in improvinq HDKS and. u.klnq it responsive to thoa. 
disaat.rs moat llkely to occur? 

;.,;:...:- (b) Po you believe 1'EM.A naada any additional authority 

to accelerate devolop,ulnt of NOMS throuqb the inter1lgency 

proceea vi th the PUblic Health S8rvica~ Department of 

Defense and Veterans Administration? 


Let 1M beqb by aayiq tbat, I baTe II atr0ll9 latereat in Jtm!S.. 

In faot, ItJ hOlH State b08U4 oae of U. larq•• t, HmUJ 

...rei......r b414~ 


PEXl.1 the Depa.rtll.eDt of hfe.u, and the O.t.a•• of Veteraa. 

urairs _bue important r ..poadbiliti.. for lI'DKS. tNt ttI._ 

led respo:a.aiJ>U1ty b .itb the hpartmut of Hqlth IUIod lnDUlc 

s.rvicea# ap.clf1Hlly th Publio Health Service. 1 hel that 

the lI'DXS aMuld be • Q014pOllect of the en amerqeeC]' Jab&9ameet 

parteerahip aDd I pln to wort w1th the oth.r iz:volve4 

agencie. to 4.t8J!1!lue bow.e CaD IiIKIst effeotively utU1ae tllU 

re.ource~ 

I vill won .ith til. other JIDKI spoc.ora to a41tr••• the 

probl... i4qtUh4 by GAO u,4 the l"IJU. IC, to hclu4e 

qu.atioDa of additional authOrity. 
 • 

I. m 7EPJUI. Rzapa,n;. PLNf 

1. 	 FE:KA'a Fedare! RaBponae Plan i& ita blueprint for ho1I it 
reaporida to all di..aters and amerqancie. and it i& aigned by 
representative. fro. 26 other fedaral aqencies. 

fa) What 40 you t.hi~ are the plan'. atrsngtha and 
veakneas.,a'? 

(b) What vould you do to capitaliu on ita strengths and 
addrea8 ita veakneoaea? 

(c) Would you discard tho plan and create a n.v atrataqy 
for COOrdinatinq thO Fedaral Government! & reaponae to 
..jor di...ter8~ or vould you retain the currant phn and 
make adjuatmanta? 
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• A 7adaral •••popa 'laD i •• vary i:aport.a.Dt CoaPOMD-t of the 
0.eral1 _erg_Dey IU.lUlg".Dt ,roV". Xt alw>uld iZlt~at. all 
faelaral _gaaei••, atM.ta &Dd local VOTlU:'1l.IMllta aDd pri....t. 
org&Di••tioaa iate • cO'b••i"a r ••pcm&& aD4 racov.ry t ... ~ ft. 
PI&II caD 1M 'loUt_a fOr DAtura1 &lid tU'hnOlQ9iQl hasarda, •• 
"a11 a. turorioc -=4 toraip attll" aitutiou. lIovavO%', 
IMlia"a that the hiSQ'.l •••pea•• Plu a.ua " k colltillU&Uy
r.vi••4 to incorporata 1••scoa l~; procedur••, aDd the 
....01"1D9 world &Ilviro=_t. % yould rataiD tu .,laD, l:Iut would 
Uka a4jutatlllt.a"b&a" 011 azpnln~ oab.d frca uti. U raoaat. 
4i•••t.r., *U90••t.loIl1 fra. atat., local, aD4 pri....t. agalley
paraouDel, an4 frca ...rei.... than, % would .DOO~.g. all 
par.olUMl wbo ",U1 b4i ill"l'alva4 10 4b••tu r ••poos. Ul4 
racovuy to coap14tA tre1Duq in the .ppl1catioD of the 
,.daral •••pOIl.. 'Ian al14 8110 ~tlcl~.t. in corr.apOZldiuq
a.rci•••• 

2. 	 As you ~ov~ tha Plan ia auppoa.d: to qui4a t:ha fadual 
response. Hovtlver, thb purpoae ia bOth aftected by tha 
states end hae an ettect an theJI# no you thlNc. statea should 
Po consulted tor any naadad reviaions of tha plan? 

'aa. I illt.aDd to e<mault witb nAta ofUciale aa .all •• 
r*pr••elltetivea ot otber fsderal _,ancia" local govarDBaIlt. 
&D4 appropriat.. pri..te Or9&Di.atioo•• 

• 
,. ThroW;h the Federal Responsa Plen~ FEMA depends haavily on 

many other federal agencie. in ordu to successtully reepond 
to disastera. What uChaniaJaS doea FEKA have (or should have) 
to ensure these aqancies era prepered to meet their 
respon.ibilities? 

% baliava that tba ..a4aral aaspooaa ?laD, ~iDad .ith 
coordiDati011 nd ooop.ration, traiDiDq nd avaluated 
.-ercisa., i. the yay to eDaura t.hat all fadaral 4,aDcia. ara 
pr.parad tor tbair disast.ar raDpoo,. nd racovary 
rsspoasibiliti... xt.~ tiDel this to ~ iDAdequata .a .ill 
wort wit.b tb. :.d:aliDiatratioo a,Dd CODfra.. to corract tbi. 
situatioD.. 

4. 	 r!!M.A 11, in e relat.ively unique position eon; Federal 
agenciap , Pocausc an integral component ot its 1I1ssion is to 
coordinota activities and resourcas of other fearal aqencies. 
At pre:sont # this is accOlltPlished throuqh the frUeYor'k in the 
Federal Response Plan" Mhat actions will you ~. as Director 
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•to improve coordination amanq federal aqenciea 1n all phaa.a 
of ...rqaney mon&9..-nt1 

All part of the ... 'PU'uanlllp, 1. ..ill •••t witb 

r~•••Dtatlv.. of tb... _Q8D01.. to r ••1a. the qeDara1 .tat. 

of o••ra11 pr.para4zl.••• tor r.,poD•• too UJ' eli•••tar oOCNZriD9 

in th Jl*U' future. 1 .ill oontinua to' wort. with U,••• 

• Q8D01.. to· ...iDt.&!Jl aUeou...,. wort.iD.q n1.tieD_bips.
partioipation by the aqaDol.. tD jCiDt traiDiaq aD4 ezare!••• 


.. -- will dp aDUa.ofl. oooX'dlutioth 


n. 	NUWflSDAfIYI Iaam;a 

1. 	 How \rIOuld you r.aolva aoa. of the prob!... in FEKA that 'Were 
identified by the Hational Aead..y of Public Administration? 
Theaa problema could be 8WDl1llirhed a8 follow.: (1) the lack 
ot an eucutiva dev.lopment proqru to build. an orqaniz.ational 
taam with. oo==on sena. of ai.8ion; (2) the development of • 
unified vialon and clearly understood .i••lon tor the aqancy;
(3) 	 the existence of comp.artmentalb.ed operations ," aM 

.. subcUltures (-stovepipes·); and (4) unnecea.ary and 

destructive dl$tlnctiona bGtveen the aQency'a classified and 

non-classified operations~ ­

'fha a.tahlialUHllt of a stroDfl# 01"'1'17 .tatod., alssioD for 
t!lKA 1a O.a of .y hiqh.st prior1t1... I IUD p«l:'.ona.ll:r 
committed to ..loy.. 4....1opact.. 'frah.a., -4a4icata4 
per~l are or1t1oal to a new rBXA. 'to aoc~ll.b tbi., X 
..ill iItvolv• ..,10:re•• i:D. A9'UCY p1(umiDQ u« 4aciaioD u.kill9. •l'Utt.b.ohol:'a., 1 ..111 ..... aU.nativ. approaohel .ucb aa 

-.ploy.. l:'otat.io~t G4o.l~traiAinq, int.-vratioD ot tuaotiona 

aD« r ..ouro.., ... otbar taObAtqu•• to ••tablish all overall 

.apl07" hv.loplllUl,t prOf):'_., 1Ul,4 to eU..ina.U 

c~artm••ta1i.ation. 


l. _ &1I"8.1:'a tll.&t a .acv.rlty .yet.. r ...i .. ta.. ha. oODi!\\otd. 

X wl11 ravi.. the .tudy·. oono1ueioaa ..4 reoo=aaa4atioa. to 

i41U1,tity ......t aotiou naed to ba t.a.t..." III U-41tic., aay 

redati&itioll of t:la J'DCJ. ai.Bioll aiqbt oluuJq. tJla r*iUi.raatulb 

for penI~l with ••cv.rlty olaar&llO... % w1ll vcrk to en.ure 

tlLat no .-ploy.. i. &4varaaly affaota4 a. a r.su1t ot 

r.4uetioaa ill th. :aaa4 tor ••aurity olaaruo••• 


2. 	 FDCA is eurr.ntly 90vflrnad by numerous statutes, includinq the 
Federal Civil netenna Act ot 1950, 8$ lUDended, the Stafford 
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• Act, the National Security Act ot 1~47, the Defense Production 
Act ot 1950 and others. 

Do you 8Upport conaolidatinq theae statutes to clarity that 
FEKA'a misslon and authority Ch6rter through legislation 
e&tablishil'l9 d01llOstic clvil uarqencieG and disasters u the 
Agency's primary Concern? ' 

It 7EM1t. .1••ioD ia re44tinad, I _ill ••terata. what 
18qia1ati... Cb.Ltag•• ua be.4.d for anacti... U4 .Uiehat 
lI&Da;_at ot the J.9anc:y and ita ..1'091'.... If "odad, uy
recommendation. for laqia1ativo cb&n9•• will ~ ooordiDat-« 
_itb th. nit. Jlc\u•• , tho OrUce of M&aaq_e.at. u4 Bu4qat .. uel 
tho appropriate COD9r••aioul coa.itt.... ft. atat.. u4 
otbor couatituellohe.. rU9iD9 fro_ tire prot_etlen to 11004­
plaia DAD4q.maat., Yill al.o b4 ••ked for tbair vi.... 

,. 	 The National Academy of PUblic Adlliniatration (HAPA) 'recen.tly 
(:OIlplate4 a study of tedar.l~ at.to end loe0.1 govarND.ent 
capacity tor diGaster responea. NAPA concluded that =any ot 
FEKA l 8 probleld vere trac.able to a pre"occupation vith 
national security 6lIlIBrqency prepar.dn8•• ~ NAPA has 
recOlllHnde.d that rntA's responsibility tor ILajor national 
security tunctions .hould be transferred to the 
Dap~rtmant of Detense. 

(a, What is your opinion Of thi8 recommandAtion? 

(b) NAPA further recOllMlnded that all of nJ(A'a 
operations be declasa1tilKi~ What .are your views or this 
recommendation?• 

, 

:I will not H able to IUlPW thh q1ilUtioli. until I bav. bad 
the OpportUDity to r ..i.- 7ZKl's ct.••ifiad proqr.... 
B01nIVU", X thiak tbat it b erUinl tbat J'1IMa retain all ot 
it. axiatinq ••••t •• 

4. 	 'In "ov8lll.ber~ UU , the n:KA Security Prae1:icas Board ot Review 
found that of 2;,604 fEKA .-pleyeas, 1 / 501 pos.esMd top .ecret 
claarance., end 381 pO.8essad .ecret clearsnces. The board 
found that FEMA bad iaGued about :soot lIlora H<:\.trity clearances 
than vere justified., and reCO:DC!nd.ed that the nu:mber ot 
clurancaa ih the Aqency b41I aharply rlKiuc.d. 

In the inter••t of' cutting unnece••ary coata and. increasing 
security by reducinq acceas to le;itiaat.ly cla.airie4 
intormation, vhet are your plans vith reqard to red.\lcinq the 
number or .ecurity clearances at rEKA? 

11 
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•1: plan to r .... i... 7ZX1'. cl•••it1.4 proqr... .e SOOD. •• 
pos.ible. 'rbeD, X .111 york witb l"ZJQ peraopal to dat.raia_ 
tile Duab4z aDd lavals of ~l.araDC.. that are actively D••dad 
qQDSi4U'!Dq &OJ" ravia.s. ai_dOll ud raco..aD.4atiOlls :I.n the 
••GUrity -t.t.. report. If I find that there are too maD! 

clearanc•• , I yil1 taka tbe appropriate actioa. 


5. 	 What is your reaction to the recommendation that the number of 
political appointees in tha _;ancy be reduced? Which 
positiona, in your judqmant, shOUld continua to be tilled by 
such .ppoint•••• 

In ay opinion. the pro~l.. i. Dot o.c•••arl1y the .USb_... ot 

political appoint... at ~,. but tb. lact. ot _et'qeDC'1 

J:O.a.na.q...at or othn appropriate traizloi.D; u4 experience. I 

.i11 work to obtaia personnel, whather career or politic..l~ 

who b&..o the capalliliti•• u.c1e4 to plan Uld JIUUl.&9a u 

lnnovativ.,. 4fDAmic, and .ttactive ...rqoDCf ..D&q..eDt 

aq.DCf~ I .troDqly reol that I should play a major role ift 

••1oct1Qg tbo k.y meabors of ay aaaaq..ont to..~ 


6. 	 During the recont chanqo in Administrations, a eituetion 
~velcped whore there vas no Pre.identially appointed senate 
confirmed (PAS) officer to head PEMA. 

(a) Under thoso cirCUDstances~ Who i& considered to be 
the hud of the agency and by Vbat euthOrity? 

fbi Is a leqi&lative remedy necessary to establish a 
clear line of authority within lEMA? 

(c) 	 It haa been SU99uted that the lEMA Deputy Director •
po.ition be held by a career civil servant to preclude 
prOblams that aay ariae in the ab.ence ot PAS officials. 
How do you vi.v this suqqestion? 

In tbe &beaaoe of a pr••identiell! appointed SaDAte oonfiraed 

I'EIIA D,bector, atl4 !)eputJ' DJ.reotor, ttl,. A4II1iniatretiOA 

.elect.d e sanior career rzxA employe. to be Actb9 Director. 

It is -1 'WlcSentand1ftg that tbue ie .. olear lift, of autbority 

for ,zu,. appropriate cba.Dqe. in tho line of authority may lte 

a put of a ro4ed.A12lg of '!XA. 


1t 
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It 1ft .OJ:Y i1Dpot1;.G.nt that the Deputy" Director eOlltiuue to be 
a PAS ottiaial boeau.. of tbe need tor eouaietency in 
J.IIIpl•••ntiDc;r tbo Adminilllt.rBtioD i • poliei•• aM tor aab.tainiDq 
rapport with tho Whit. DOUa.. t beli... that tbia 
relationShip with tho adaJbietratiaa viII help .apo4ito
4aeidODa that 0••4 to k cado l~hlri.Dg" encial BV_Qt.. _ 
ear••r _ploy•• :.light hOt hay. thia naeded cloa. raI.tioD.liip.. 
aD4 uD4arataa4iD9 with the ~4MiDi.tr.tioD. 

7. 	 Host analYattJ bays conclUded that 1'1l:IfA orqanllatiofl aOO 
ma.nageaent r.t~ is lonq ovttrdUa. Vb.at thought. do you haVe 
on this matter? Onder ¥bat parametara vould you ~ quidad in 
earryinq out such • task? 

I viII qi.o immediate attention to redafib1uq ~I. _iasioD 
and 0X'9611isatloaal plall.. l:D accoapliah.ii'lg' thb t:e._It, I will 
eOllault with employ.es &ll4 union repral!u1J1tativ•• , rovio. 
roeoaaoo4ationB in HAPA. ~. lG, &ad otbar ~eport., consid.r 
14:UU.OD. learned trom recent disastue, &ad aolicit sU\il\ilestioDs 
troa atate 1IlDc! local caarqeey aauq_e.nt otriciala, 
appropriate eOJu;p:ealliODAl eo-J.ttees, 1U:llber8 ot eonq:t'ess, ed 
otbar concamec! q:t'oupa. 

,. 	What steps will you take to enhance cOlUIIunicatiol'l5 with the" 
Whit. House? 'would you advocate the e.st4blie:hment ot a 
()Oll1eo:tic Crhip Monitoring Group in the White House, 65 
recommended by the National Academy ot PUblic ~inio:tration? 

1 bava a Itronq alld 0,.. liD. of cmanmie;aticm with tho nit. 
Bousa. As Director of 7EK&. 1 will caiDtain this ettective 
communicatioD. link. 

No, I do Dot ad~te establiehillq • Doaoatic Crhb 
Monitcriuq Group~ :&oYner.. we 40 nad to hava O11S per8011.. Yb.c 
haa direct sece.. to ta. P.re.ideDt.. 4aaiqnat04 at the Whit. 
Bou.s who caD ..ke ilmle4iate deeisiOMl .4urillq e. 4inst.r ,
o:itUe.ti011. In ay op1l\i011, this peracm shou14 H the Vice 
Irasi4ent. 

9. 	 HUch ot FEKA' e activit1eti are conducted t.hrouqh its ton 
regional offices, yet the headquarters staft who develop 
pr09ra'C& and policy have no line authority over regional 
staff. Should they have suen authority? Why or why not? 

z. 

• 
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1 thibk that there IIhould ba atrong'er proqrammatio linkll 
betw.ec headquarters proqraa persohbal 4Dd corre.poDding'
per.onael in tbe regiona. The.e link. are needed to ~n.ure •
continuity acd as.i.tacolt in overall prograa implementation. 

10. 	 FEKA is segmente4 into numerous orqanizational unit., with 
each carrying out its own proqrams in iaolation freUD the 
others. For example, civil Defense and Natienal Preparedness
mission. compete fer rQsources instead. of working cl0gely
together to carry out their compluentary lIiss1ons. As a 
State offichl~ what efhct did this have in you dealinqs
with F~? Do you see this causinq an inefficient use of 
Bcarce tederol resources? As FEKA Director I what would. you 40 
about it? 

1 did cot exPerience competition for .uch fund. at the .tate 

level. I plan to orgeni.e PENA'a reaource. into an integrated

all baaut! progrUl, to the eztect possible, which will provide 

greater tl-.1bilit7~ ~ils, 1 think that .tetes should have 

greater n-.ibility, thus aUllll1W1t be .'QUiet-tit quiddin•• 

to ensura that tUAda are used tor th. intended purpo.e. 


11. 	 fEKA coordinatas bUt does not actually administer 8 number ot 
loan programs tollowinq a disaster declaration. For exemple l 

both the SHU Busin.ess Administration (SBA) end the Far1l\8r 1 s. 
80_. Administration (F&HA) can provide loans in the waka ot a 
diaaater. Should all of these various loan Programs FEKA 
coQrdinates but does not admini$ter after 8 disaster be 
consolidated in FEKA? •The.e proqrU8 are liks UXlY other euthoriti•• that U'. 
a~iDistered by federal 8qeocie. Otl e day-to-d8Y baeia. ~t 

¥bich come u.n4er J'EXIo'. coordination after a Pr.llidentiel 

4i...tu declaratioih Both au. and J.qricultura he.. tile 

authority to triqqer their re.pecti.. disaeter l08n prOqrUl.

iD aituation. that dQ not warratlt a Pre.ident!al declar~tion. 

I do Dot feel I bave ad~te ktiovleCqe of the adaiai.tr~tiotl 

of the.. program. in J'EHA or th. other aqetlc!ea to provia. s 

recoaaeadetion at this tt.•• 


u 

• 
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• 	 UX. Crrn bVll!SI rmmntg 

1. 	 Do you believe that FEKA's various civil do!en•• progr~$ ~ro 
properly funded? " Which enes do you consider over-funded, if 
any. Underfunded? 

As BRt. Diroctor tor ArulUta. 1 'I did aot thihk that "1 civil 
4efe... proqr.. ~. ovozt~~~ The civil deteD.. f~iDq 
provided tbrouqh FEK&, aupporta broad ba.ed ...rieney 
lD&Aa;..eDt at tbA .tau aD4 local 1nol. 

8<11.14 ...rqea<:l'J' Uft.a9eaeat progr.... at the ante &Dc! local 
10.a1.e can contribute to reduction. of di•••ur •••iatuee 
coat.. Ae sucb, this {UDdin9 i. critical to au effective all 
b••or4 ~.r9.DCY a&ft&q...at program 4D4 any reduction could 
ha.e ueqative etfacta. 

2. 	 Do the specified uses of civil defense funds result in states 
and cOJDunities, Performing certain activities whUe hig-her
priority concerns are deterred? 

eased OD ay .-pari.D.o., y••, becaus••tat•• dO.Dot have tbe 
tlez1bility to prioriti.. n.ed. 6D4 ellocats funds 
accordinqly. 

• 

J. Could rIMA. throuqh its civil defense grants to the States, 


accomplish more with its eXistim] lavel of resources? 

specifically, ahould FEKA Ilive states more flexihility tc 

match federal civil defaMe fundinll with the specific kinds of 

risks eaeh faeefir? Beyond ehang:inll the funcUnli levels, how 

would you change the way states and communities apply far, 

recaive, and make Usa of civil detense tundo? 


Ye., .tat•• shOuld be qiVOD the fl..1»ility to establi.h a 
risk ba.e4, all hezard proqram to meet their specific Deods 
and priorities. The coaprehensive cooperetive aqreamant i. a 
qood: ayatea for provid1Aq tu:ndinq to tbe atate.,. hut tha 
raqulation. IUld proeodura. Dae4 to ha .:roviae4 to provida 
qreater floztbility. 

22 

• 
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un. •
1. 	 For many years, F~ has insisted that many Qf it& plan$ for 

raaponding to nuclear attack aarv. a dual purpose of creatin9 
readines9 tor other disaster.. But the Agency has refused to 
provide a detailed Ilccount of what resourCee have bean devoted 
to programs whose primary purpose is nuclear war planning, and 
ha'G provided eyasive anGwars to Congressional Dnd public 
inquiries on this SUbject. 

recently lnvestiqated the SUbject and. 
percent at PENA·. $11.9 billion budgets from 

were devoted to national security proqr~1 and 

that a third of FDtA'. 2,700 uployee6 worked on continuity ot 

90vernment proqra=s. F£Kl responded that only $1.3 billion 

"haa been devoted to 9over~ent preparednaa.. .~e of which 

was devoted to classified activities in support ot the 

nation',s security~"· 


Please provide. the Committee with your views on FEHA"s 

5pendinq priorities. 


I ho'te not hlL4 the opportunity to review FEXA's cluartied 

programa. FUrtber.ore, I ha'te not bad input into th. Budqet 

procesa aDd will not until atter I aa contirmed. I can assure 

you that atter 1 aa permitted ace••• to bUdget intormatioD and 

cla.sitied prograaa l I will determine the opti~l integration

of tunctiona, and allocation of resotU'c:ee to eftectively

ac:compliah F!XA's redetined miasion. ' 


2. 	 FEMA'S civil defense proqram provides tundin; to states to 
develop emergency operations plans, and imposes requirements •
on states in exchange for these tunds. 

(a) Do you believe FEMA should require states to develop 
plana that e~pha$ize response to nuclear attack? 

(b) Should Ffl'(.A requirtl! state5 to condvct test'exereises 
ot em.rgency operation plans using nuclear attack 
seflnario$? 

ee} 	 Wbet, if eny, resources should FEHA devote in the 
cQl:l.ing years to developing netional plans tor coordinated 
respon$e to nuclear attack? 

• 
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• ~. X 40 CQt H1i... 'that. I'J!Ma. abou14 1'.,u1J:. aUt.•• to 
4 .....10p plq,a 'that. cwpllA,ai.. ..••po..s to JUlolM:r .tU~.~ 
8t.at.a shOuld d .....lop pla:DJt Maed on t.h. all " ••1'4 COAC"'t.~ 
I bali.v. this i. ~ beat way to prepare tor 4i••etara -.4 
ot.har aational ...rq..~l•• ~ wurtb.r~ ,stat•• ahould ¢GAduot 
raali.tic, 1'1ak-oatle4 "lIZci••• ~ to t.at th••• plam. Ut1 UsiA 
IHIrao.bDal. 

,. 	 with tho end of the Cold Wart PDQ ,bouia be shittinq it. 
empba.is toward' prepared.nua frC1ll natural di.a.tara and 
tachnol091cal har.arda. One r ••OW'c:. that could be d~voted to 
the.e .1..10n. b the -:;pte!_1 Facility,· e I.lrq_ c01lIplox 
owned by FEKA ina1cle Jrt. V8Othor. near hrryvUla. Virqinia.
Tbis capplax includ.. residential tac:ilitiea. extonaive 
eOlllZlUnicaUons ~ip&ant, .and other capabiliti•• that could 
aupport all-hazards Pr.par~8B and raaponaa. 

What alternative uees would you propo•• FEKA pursus tor tho!e 
facility? 

I ba.... Dct •••A the Special 'acility beeau•• or tba clearaDce 
r«JUlr..eDt.~ 1lowevar" % UDd.aretud t.hat; it is a IUge 
facUlty wit.b a lot or re.ourc... I "ill work to e.a bow 
tbe•• ro.ourc•• All :be ue4 aore otfectivell'~ '. I lUldar.taD4 
tbat t.bia proe••• baa already .tarted 'aD4 that .0.. ot tn. 
talerttg:ietratioD tunctiou fer r.eeat. d.baet.rs hr. cODducte4 
at th. Special .acility• 

• 	 What are yottt vielolS on t.ha peneUnq leqblation t.o rastdc::t 
development in erosion-prcne coastal ar...1 

nu.' I &Ill avue that .norol bill. introducad. 1D COllqn•• 
would. a4drea. aro.loD b.ue. throuqb uaJ1d.I!Ient.a t.o la9ialatiob 
autborb:1Dq tb. !ratiollAl 1'1004 IuuraDC. Pro~u, % he... bOt 

. had 	aD opportunity to atudy thea. billa iA d.etail. 

2. 	 In your opinion, is the le9islotive proposal that would extend 
_ndetor)' flood insurance to u.nrequlltted lenders holdinq 
IIOrtqaqa& in flood prOM araas enforc:eebla? Are there 
substantial number_ of properties thet are raquired to have 
flood insurance but do not? Could l'E:KA improve cOlJlplianca it 
it had direct enforcamant authority? 

( 
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AgaiA, % have Dot had &A opportunity to study such laqialativ.

propo.al.. Obviouely~ I .. intereated in .orkiAg .ith the 
 •conqr.ss to arrive at eff.ct-iva approachea t.bat WOUld incr•••• 
the ..ount of flood in.urance available to t.ho.,e at rial: .od 
.chieve bet.ter autorc..ant.. 

J. 	 Given your active particip.tion in and testimony before 
Conqress on behalf of the Central u.s. Earthquaka c<meortium. 
do you bal!eve the federo.l government should underwrit. 
earthquake insurance? Pl.ase discuss some of your proposal.
with regard to earthquake mitigation and response programs. 

I te.tified on tbe propo.ed e.rthquake inauranc. leqi.latioa

before tbe subcommit.t•• on aCilnae, Co.aitt•• on Sci.ac. &Ad 

Space and 1:'tlCb.Gol0'ilYf o.s. Jtou.e of ••pre.entative.. llJ 

testimony .a. CD t.h. mitigation a.p.at. of the lagi.latioof · 

but not the insuraoo. portlo~. I .tated tbat the bill wa. a 

b.91nninq»ut did Dot realistically eddre•• the D.~e of state 

~d 10081 governmants iA a maDDer that .ould .nabl. th.. to 

effectively initiate aDd carry throuqb the impli.o mitigation 

proqr.. includ.d in th. bill. 


Do you aqre. without raservation to respond to any reason.bla 

summons to appear and testify ,betor. ~ny duly constituted 

committee ot the Ccngress it you are confirmed? 
 •l'a•• 

2. 	 Do you aqraa without r ••arvation to reply to .ny re••onable 
request for information fro. any duly constituted committee of 
the Conqres., or its d.uly autb.orh.ed aqents, if confined? 

• 
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• 
 AJfS'NI:RS TO ADDI'l"lOKAL QtJES1'IOX$ 

l"IlOIl SIXATOR IWfIBL K. HAn 


KARat; n. 19" 


t. 	 ta.lrlng InLt.1, btlcaua. JI'ZIO,'. public aMounoaanta e.lao.t 
a.c::ludvaly concentrat.a Oft Kaui, w.n the .oat damag& had 
~ incurre46 veIIt oahu resident. vila van abo art.etc by 
ttt. hurricane felt neQ'1eet.ed. WhU. I aJI quite; .un that the 
••ni"* FEKl provll1.t to .both ar••• v.n coaparabh, the 
naid.flU of v..t Gaht.a ~l••• percal..-.ct that tbay vare 
btllnv un4anuvM. 

Q. 18 tAL_ II l,.",ltlMta QOJ\CeIrn'l If .0, bent could. J'DIA'. 
public:: aU.1" opentlcma btl bpn::rv.s7 

t 40 pt ban Of ialo:raat1oQ ooaoara.iq U. equaUty of 
••n1Ott.·pro"'1... to ..&rioa portiollll ot 'l&1,l,oII1. III ,a.ara1, 
t .,.11__ tut t1ll. iUzltiflu.tioll ot ._nloea to be pH'Y1"', 
aa4 oorra.,oodiDg prlorlt1••, abav14 be ••tabli••e. ill 
ooopereUoD wit.. aUt. aa4 looal 9O'H.....t.. I. a44J.tiOD., I: 
~ publio iaio:raatiOR .ot1..1".. ~t are o1G••lr 
oood!ah4 ritJl" u.. oor.t~ag' C'GaoUou .Ubb, _ut.,
100&1 UIA pd...tAt orQaaJ.••t OU. hob ooodiutioJl ebcnlld 
Il1ld.IU.•• ur at.......ntudlnqa ooDOerDiDl ....do.. pro.1.... 

• 
10. Durlft9 the initial .n.natb cf Bllrr1caM Xnik1# I hall trouble 

obtain1"" Intoraatlan t.twt t could. put in • u.ul. cont.xt. 
EYery t.v daya I woul4 neeiY. I"BXA update., but they lIOaUy 
conaiated ot' Hat. 01' nu.bon ot til!....,. that P"BItl. bAd 
provi4."" tor IlXIIJIPh, 400 1I1....t._ lOa t.nta, 700 tu.pbona 
polA.~ .tc. 'lb... "" jut: nuaben _.. I va.nOt 9ivetl a ••I'UIII 

at bow the .,.opt. ot kuai VIU'* actually beinq helpM. by the 
pl'O'Yiaion of t.h4lu it_. J: 4idn't Ja\O'W Ua u;nltudtl of the 
probl_ that toM prcN1a1on of .\Klh It_ Win ~-.! to 
.01.,.. 01' how tbey tit into th. 0'11'....11 nliel .ttoR. 

Q. Would. it b. pou1bl. to ~9. lIOn a:u.lyd. in ?DA'. 
4i•••ter updataa? 

" 	J: U4en:~4 tJ:wlt ... ' ......uti.. of Ua ,.,1. of -.11" 
raa woal.4 .. YU"J' lD.t.an1ahJ4 lD. ..... 4tnat.K ..icrt..... &D4 tt.1r 
:0 , ....SU...... ran.,. fte prodalOJl of tid. 1.fo~tio. 
"'I'1i-- .rreou... UOCIIpu....t or t;wo odtiO&1 haotiou, 
{U npJ.4. aaaant.. &D4 .-plet. ....,. &D4 .itutin 
.........t" u4 CI, • olo*""" w.nJ.., Hl..U.oublp ritb otlroar 
r...ft1 .,..ai•• , n..te &D4 100&1 t;:t1IIIUt.8 all. pri...te 
OI"tJ.......UO••h I wogl••U1... to ~,. tbaH tt.'lAOt1ou 
t.aroaqtI .. IPiOW __~ .....,-..,t put,lMinldp rit.ll all of 
tMa. aIltiU... 

• 
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11. 	 Alac, I bave had ..rioua probl..- in tracking di•••tar rali.r 
and "covary funda. t.aat year, ...a p ••aed an \lr9ant di•••ur 
aUppl...nt.el that va. auppoalN t.c uk.... mw:::b •• $1.2 billion 
available for Hurricon. InJ"kL Whih I undar.ta.nd that all •
di•••tar fu.nde 90 into one ·pOt- from vhich tu.:nd.. are 

diaburae4 .. fta.clK. it 18 important that va in CC:lnqr••• an 

abh to COlIPar. hoY actual aXJMnditur•• aat.ch up with our 

orivina1 ."lute. of need.. I .aked F:I!::Kl'1I. CoI'l9'l'•••ional 

Attaira Ofrice for a break40wn of expenditure. to data, but 

v.. told that. the 898noy could not provide the information. 


Q. While can' you 40 to provide elata on pr09'Z'D expen4itur•• to 

inter••t.d ~r. of Con9r... Who.. cSt.trict_ ara directlY 

artacte4 by db••tara? 


I hll.... tot it b lIIport.a.Dt. to tno. .uob Gpelldltur.. , JlOt 

01).11 bl total, but alao by dis_tar, atat., .to~ .. Dir~tor 

ot tu arklUlau Offioe of "'rIlaDD'!' San1o.8 CUOU) I I ..4_ 

aura tnt tM aovanor &D4 ....1'. of the lto;lalatvr•••r. 

tUll, InforMI4 a. to 41•••t ...• naponae .... r.oo"f'.ZY 

.otlvltl•• , .... Qorr..poDdiaq .Puhllo an4 ID41v14ual 

.a.l.taDQe. It 1. IIJ UDderatu41av th.t ..olli ot tbe aq_oha 

""lob provld. 4l....t.r .a.i.tuo. auob ......... Baall ha'lu•• 

A4II1Bletr.Uo:a., ~o. u. obllqa~ to treo. tba fWl4a tille, an 

r.apeul»le tor Moa"aa tbtlaa fUnda oae frca dlffarut 

.ppropriatlou. n.tb.r a olearlaqbo,... tor nob finuolal 

41...t.r Illtor1lUltlOJ) ia n.oe.aarr, la &D i ..ne x waul4 11.. to 

wort witlll eoavra•• OJ) .44r.e.lnl. 


14. 	 Hurricana Inikl vas the larg.st cyclone av.r to strike the 
Haniian Islands in r.eor4" hiatory, a~ lEMA p4IIrtonN very 
VeIl In support of the stat. of HavalL Hovever, F'2KA la n.o'W 
reluctant to .uppert eJlHtrgtmcy ha.lth and child care nM4. In 
the mld-tAlzw r.covery porlod Vbe d..nd. on .taU and local •
government for the.e aarvlc•• are at a criBb. l.-v.l and ne"'''' 

vblle the acono.y la .truqvli"9 to recover. 


Q. I know you don't bave thb h.ue at. your tiftQertipa, but 

vould.. you look into thb an4 provid... me vith your vI..,. on 

tbia utter. 


I bcrw tbat 4b..."" ou cre.. " ......r. llIetitb and. ollild oare 

pro»l... - ,robl... tlli.t oan a'tre•• atau 04 looal _"i" 

4diY.zy .,..t.... ne.. probl... ou, in tura, vuent. otbltl:' 

r81&te4 proW.....ap4K)lal1, oo:a.o.nlll9 ••:a..a.l Mal tb. 1_ 

:Dot f-.111ar _It.b ,be nffteo'" aitQ&tiO:D ...ttOOle'e4 with 

IhIZrioue IBlk.i1 but. y.a, I _ill loOk la'o Ue attn u4 

41."~ .,. fhuUD;:e with fn. . 


• 

• 
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• 20. I have be.n told that the u~s. island territories of the 
Virgin Ialands. Puerto Rico, GUAm, the Nortnet'l\ Korianao 
Ialande. and Palau have rates of natural disAsters far qraatar 
than other- areas of the U. S. -- I believe the island$ 
eXperience ari avaraqa of more than two natural di.aeter per 
year. l,,(lot year I Conqreas ernu::::teCJ, moditicatio-M to the 
Starlord Act (P.L. lOl~247) to provide the territor-ie. 
additional assistance in the event of disAsters. How.ver. the 
FEKA GtatUfls are eXpected to be ruutborlzed in this congr•••• 

Q. could you please provide specific inforution on the 
frequency of disasters tor the record? Would you support 
contlnuinq the epechl treatment provided tor t.he islands to 
respond to their special vulnerability? 

Z do cot have acce.. to intoraaticn on t.lia t!HquilD07 of 
di...tara io tb••• arelle at. thle. time. I "ill obtab the 
iDtOnl&t:iOD -.nd forward it to :t(n,l. 

I auppart tb. riak-baae4, all h;uard, emert_Derr ....aq......t 
<IOoo.pt, wbich .Doo\lraq•• each .tate aDd territory to ideotif,. 
it. 0Wfl riaka, pl'icriti•• , aDO .pacial aitutlcna aDd tho 
prepare accordi~l,.. ander thia ceDe.pt, ~ .hould u.e ita 
re.ouroea to .upport the.. riak-b..ae4 prcqr... to the ewteDt 
po••ible witbiD leqialative Ab4 budg.tary r.~remeDt•• 

1I0'tZ: '!'h. remainiDq question. were Ab.wer.4 at the .eariDq• 

• • 

\ 
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,;ohn N. ~I\\- ­ 81>l:\1J1't I.. HVna,.-- ­

1/1.-4060, 

Kareh 26, 1993 

'%he Hanorahl. JOM (a.un
Chair, u.S, SOqa~. Comm1tt.. 

on Gove~nt.l A!fair. 
V,S. Senata 
If.ahington, D.C. 20510 

Deer S-~t(lr Gl.n.lH 

The purpo•• of till. Intt.&1: h to a1e::t you eo " 8l tU41;1on at 
the ,.a.r~rl eMt'9enry Jlaft.q~t Agenc:y (F!XA). vho8iQ O.l.ractor­
o.lIiqrulte, fItr. JUleS Lee Wltt, 10tHl appolI.r before YOl,l,r COI:IIIit.t.•• 
for t'OfIfi:t'llll.ltion !:hi. WJldnaedll.)I mlIt'fIlnl;l, MarCh :Un. 

'!'he ~riean r.ctention of Gov.~t 1!':mploy_ (ArC!:) 
"".lcClllk'u Jtr. Wltt to Wallhinqtbl\, end ... whh hlm the beu, .t 
..!!:MA. At the e.. t.t.., h......v.r, ... vould iike to be: QUA thAt 
he lind your cOllil:lUttee are AVOr. peraonnel problfllll. 
tMt have pl~ fElQ, Much h1\a in 
P£WrAJ!! prnbl_fI at PDQ, but the 

hllo 
The finding. of the aurvey worn ••Y lealt, Of 
4050not4t 90ttenFII:MA raeentiy.a mlchaUl"Yeyeclatt.ntlO:~.I;~~;~~J~; h;.~q;;~<,;~;: •
the 2.0 eaployeu who L••pond" 

* Thraa-!ourtha oa1d they do not think VEMA give. 

amploy~a ~i treA~nt ~n auch araaa aa promotions, 

perto~nea ~aluatlona. or trai~l~q opportunitlea. 


9 OVer b.alf u.i.4 they would taka a new job it they _ra 

of":feroo one. 


" (Mlr b.alf a.U4 th«y do not think that VEMA i. A good 

place to work right n<lv. 


'.. OVer lowt-fHth. lAi4 they do not think lEMAil I 
_11~1IIIU\.9ed .IIlJBncy. 

80FSIreeI.N.W ~stiIY;II!ln. DC 20001 (202)737-8700 
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The HOnorable John Glenn
• M.lu:ch 26. 1993 

Page: 'I'vo 


Despite these end other prOble~a, many of the responses 
indicate so~e poeitive $tren9ths within the F~~ workforce that 
the new Administration could put to gOOd usc. FOr examplet 

• * Three-fourths said they would volunteer for disaster 
work If qiven the opportunity. 

* Over four-fifths agreed that major chanqes will have 
to be made for the Government to do a better job of 
responding to major disasters like Hurricane Andrew. 

* Nearly nine-tenths said they would be willing to 
retrain for new job aSSignments i! necessary. 

Employee comments were also solicited. While these comments 
are far toO numerous to list here, major concerns inciuded: 

• Racism and sexism at FEMA. 

* Poor quality of senior executives and managera. 

• Lack of employee participation in program planning. 

• Excessive use of contractors and consultar.ts. 

• 
Deapite this already existing atmosphere of wide!Jpread

InOr&le problems, FEKA has only recently proposed a number of 
negative initiatives, such as cutting back employee lunch breaks 
from an hour to 30 minutes and institutinq a siqn-in requirement 
fo£ its employees. I am very concerned that the rank-and-file 
staff appears to be taking the blame for years of mismanagement 
at FEHA, and I am hopeful that Mr. Witt will act quickly to 
re.erse this. trend. Our Locai officers want to work With Mr_ 
Witt to make FEKA a model employer. 

Thank you for glvinq those matters your attention. I hope 
we can ali look forward to an Administration which will truiy 
start ~Putting People First,~ rEKA would be a goOd piace to 
begi!,_ 

SIncerely, 

~~~;...,..~ 
Joh N. Sturdivant~onal Pre.ident 

• 
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Abany, Nft.,.~ 1~ 

na-c"~ ....-­
MG..a..i,,-- MarCh 29, 1993-

Honorable John Glean 
Cbdnr.aa 
e~itt~e on CoveraR8ntal Affaira 
50·340 DirX••n Sanate Office BI¢;. 
Wathington, DC 20510-6250 

ShOrtly, feu!:' oo~ittao on GoYern~nt.l Atfaire viII be ccn.lderln9 

en. Proeiaentt. noninaeicn of Jamea L. Witt fer Director of the , 

rederal EmlrlJeney MatllQ81U111t JvJeney (f"EMAJ. 'l"hia ill to 1.u:qo yOUr 

.Kpe~itiou. eonfirG4tlon of thia oye.tanding public eervant. 


Aa a Stet. DLreotcr ot ~r~ency Kan.~nt for ~re then • dae.a.. I 

~.~e com. to appreciate the role of the FtMA DirectOr in .dvonein9 

the preperedne•• ot Ln. stat•• and thair lcc.litl•• to meet thO eom~ 

plex probl~ poaed by the multieu4e ot natural and technological 

huorda Will fa=- l!J"'ary day. '1'hO poaition requires a Iin9\l1at 

indlvlGyal who can brinq to thO .ae!qnment out.tandinq prot•••ional 

akills and competence, en und~~atand~ng of t~ problema and concern. 

of tho conatituency .erYe~. and unquestioned peraonal inteqrlty.

Janes L. Witt blends all Of tho•• qualities yith a .ena. of com­

pa.aion and a YAtath An~ 9r&ciouenel# &hat 1. all ~oo rer•• 
 • 
Aa • oollaAgua ot J~e Loa'., I bave had tbe opportunity to diecuI' 

yith him iii In_or ot iallUfle relatinv to elMtr<;ency IdnA'Jo8ot. ' I Uv. 

fOund hi~ to be in'iqhttui in hie Observation., clear in bie thinkinq

and preei'e in hil recommendationa, In my judqament, ha ia eminently 

quditied for the poaition ot PBMA l>ireet:or .nd prita your auppon. 

Further, a4 tNt arney it..l! it loatnrh&t in dietre.., I ul'ge ••1ft 

action by the tul SOnate,.o that Mr. _itt nay turn hie attentiOn to 

tne difficult eballen90a ahead. 


Pinally, 5eneto~, permit .. to e~reaa my appreciation fo~ your

a'llpport ot ..e~ency l'Dal'Ul'J1M'lent eft(! tor tnte opport'llllity to .hare IIY 

thoUgbta with you. 


'10 
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Pu:PARm STATDlEtlT or A1.7lu:D K. WKl'TICHEAD 

Mr. Chairman, my name is Alfred K. Whitehead. and I am the General President 
of the International Ae:soeiation of Fire Fighten:, I appear before you today on 
behalf of nearly 200,000 profesaiona.i emergency response petSOnne! to ofTer our 
view:!l.on the nomination of James Lee Witt to bead the Federal Emergency Man­
agement Agency, 

While the Direetor of FEMA may not be one of the Administration'. highest pro­
me appointees. few jobs in the Federal Government are more important.. The livn 
and aafety of people in every liate in the union depend an effective emergency man­
agement system. 

Despite its import.ance. FEMA h.as long been treated as a dumping ground for 
friends. and political patrons wbo lacked the eredentiali for other positions, M 8 
result of egresious misma.nagement.. FEMA has forfeited its most important re-
8Oun::e: the trust and confidence of the Nation's emergency responden.. 

FEMA's response to several recent di.sastera. notably the Lema Prieta EarthQ.uake 
and hurricane9 Hugo and Andrew, ha$ heen 80 ebysmal that many policy makers 
question whether the agency can be sa1vaged. Proposals an!! cummtly circulating to 
overhaul the mission and structU're of the Federal Govemment'$ emergency man­
agement. 

The lAFF believes there is a need for FEMA. but fully agree with its critics that 
significant changes are necessary. Specifically. we would advocate that FEMA be re­
organized and exciwiveiy focus On domestic response to natural and man-mode dis­
asters, Jurisdiction over national prep.aredness for cMI defense Or participation in 
international obligations such as NATO should be the responaibiHty of the Depart­
roent.s of Defense or State. .' 

With this redirected focus, we believe FEMA can be more involved in the essen-. 
tial functiOnB of planning coordination and I;IUpport for Jocal emergency response 
agencies, Moreover, by rtdit"eCt.ing FEMA's mission, more funding could be directed 
toward filling the current void in the delivery of emergency response to disaster at 
the domestic level. . 

With such complex itiIsues needing to be addressed. the task awaiting the next Di­
rector of FEMA :is nothing short of monumental. The Director must be able to lead 
1m unprecedented reevaluation of the structure and ro)e of the agency, while simul­
taneously working to reinvigorate and re8tcre confidence in our disas~r ~pon.se 
system. 'The notion's professional fire C'8:hters: can think of no pel1lOn better quali­
fied to meet this historic challenge than James Lee Witt. 

Mr. Witt possesses both the experience and ability to lead FEMA at this critical 
juncture, AM the Director of Arkansas's Emergency Management Services, Mr. Witt 
worked tirelessly to successfuJ~y implement a number of innovative public safety 
programs, inCluding one of the Notion's most comprehensive prognuns of ha.zardous 

. 	materials emergency response preparedness. Mr. Witt also already possesses a keen 
understanding or national emergency response issues, having served on numerous 
national committt;e$ and boards inCluding the National Chemical Stoekpile Emer­
gency Preparedness Program and the Central United States Earthquake Consort1· 
urn. 

One of the most important aspects of the job of FEMA Director :is the ability to 
work. with other levels of government. FEM.A's role in emergency situations is often 
one of coordinating the resources and activities of various governmental agencies. 
and knowledge of atate and local government is critical. Here, too, Mr. Witt's cre­
dentials are superb. Having served as both a local and &tate official. Mr. Witt is at.­
tuned to their concerns and needs. 

Mr, Witt's resume also calls tc mind the story of former House Speaker Sam Ray~ 
burn who, upon being told of the impJ"eS9.ive academic: credentials of some of Presi· 
dent John p, Kennedy's nomin~ responded that he would feel more comfortable if 

, they had just run for dog catcher oncc. The fact that Mr. Witt successfully ran for 
public offIce-being eleeted six times as a County Judge--ensures that he under­
stands the unique rote of a public servant in our democracy... 

Finally, and most importantly, the new Director of FEMA must win the respect 
and confidence of our nation's emergency respondera In Arkanaaa, Mr, Witt was 
held in the highett regard by ilre fightel"'5 and emergency medical personnel. Our 
members in Arkansas may not have ~n eye-to-eye with Mr. Witt on every issue, 
but they alwaya found him to be aca!SSible. honest &.no fair. If he brings those quali­
ties to FEMA. he wit) make an outstanding Director . 

Mr, Chairman. 1 thank you for this opportunity to ex:press our organization's en­
thusiastic support for James Lee Witt as Director of FEMA. 1 urge this Committee 
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to act expeditiously on his nomination so that the Senate may promptly oonfirm • 
this vital appointment. 

PRUAII..ED STAT1'!MDl'T OF Gl.OltGE D. Mn.t..ER ,
Mr. Chairman. my name is George D. Miner and I am Pref,lident of the 60,000 ?member National Fire Protection As&oclation (NFl"A). Our mission at NFPA is the 


safeguarding of people. their property. and the environment from destructive fire 

and related hazards. Therefore, we ,haVE! a vital interest in the futu.re suecesa of the '. 

Federal Emergency, Management Agency, especially ita fire and emergency manage­

ment programs geared to assisting state and local officials and the citizens they 

serve. 


When President Bin Clinton nomittated Judge James Lee Wilt to head FEMA. he 
said: "This is one of the moat important a.rt:es of government., one that people look 
to for leaderahip and expertise when their lives and property are at risk:' We 
wholeheartedly agree! And we ate especially pleased that the President has nomi· 
nated an individual with such high credent..i.a.l8 including "hands-on" experience in 
emergency management and state and local governance, 

As FEMA looks to the future in the post <:old war era. there is an imperative for 
new FEMA priorities, new FEMA directions' and a renewed focus on practical ap­
proaches to $Misting state and local government in natural disasle"" response miti~ 
galion, With the full backing of the President and th~ Col'J,gl'e88, we beli~ve Mr. Witt 
is very wen suited. to meet the public's expeclationa for a more responsive FEMA, 

We have every confidence that James Lee Witt has the background, interrity and 
experience to 1ead FEMA to 8 n~w piateau of credibility, i 

Mr. Chairman. we at NFPA thank you for the opportunity to enter into the 
record our strong support for James Lee Witt ftB Director of the Federal Emergency 
M8.Il8Iement Agency and urge expeditious action by this Commit~ as w~1l as 
speedy confirmation by the Senate, 
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.FOREWORD 


, [was sworn in as Direc!Or of the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) 
on April 5, 1993. My charge from the President and the Congress has been to revitalize 
FEMA to make it the effective organization that it must be to manage the effects of disasters 
in this country. The renewal of FEMA has proceeded at a fast pace. We have undergone a 
major reorganization. and successfully responded to 38 Presidential Disaster Deciarations -­
including two of the Nation's largest disasters, 

This report presents a comprehensive overview of activities at FEMA during my first 
year. It bas been prepared to chronicle significant achievements and their basis for building 
em:rgency mnnagemenl capabilities. The report is structured to detail our renew~l efforts, 
provide an overview of accomplishments. summarize disaster resporu'e and recovery 
acf:vities. and high1ight initiatives that will continue the renewal of FEMA, 

FEMA is now an outward~looking organization ~- an organization of "people helping 
people, N Customer service and establishing partnerships are the themes upon which we are 
building a better foundation. We have worked to strengthen our partnerships with the many 
go';emmental and private sector organizations who have responsibilities and interest in 
emergency management.' We have worked to significantly improve response to our

i cm;tomers ~- the American people who are Or may be affected by disasters, 

I 
I have fully embraced the nrjnclples of the National Performance Review and the 

objectives of the Clinton Administration as we have made changes at FEMA. I am proud of 
the: FEMA employees who have accepted the many chal1enges. Changes in attitudes and 
ag,!ncy culture are continuing as we implement new programs, find ways to reduce costs, and 
reline our operations. With pride, I dedicate this report to the employees of FEMA ~­
induding our Disaster Assistance Employees without whom we could not have helped the 
pe:.;ple and communities who are dependent upon us for aSSIstance. 

AltholJgh much has been accomplished, much remains to be done to effectively 
mitigate against the effects and costs of disasters. FEMA cannot build the future of 
emergency management without commitment and support of its partners, We must continue 
th:! renewal of FEMA and emergency management. We must identify and implement rhose 
actions that support FEMA's goals. I ask you to work with me to continue to build on our 
vhion, our mission. our goals, and our programs to make a difference in the years ahead. 

I look back on my flrst year at FEMA as one of growth, of change, of building a 
i foundation for the future of emergency management Through commiunent and input of 

, I many, FEMA is now in a position to provide leadership and support. I look forwar~ to theA. 
challenges of continujng the renewal of FEMA and development of an effective emergency 
management system throughout the country. 

I .r~(/!lf 
I Ditector 
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Renewal of Emergency Management 

mE FEMA ONE-YEAR REPORT 

April 1993-Apri1 1994 

, .'. .L Introduction 

James Lee Witt was sworn in as the Direcror of the Federal Emergency Management 
(FEMA) 011 April 5, 1993. and immediately initiated a renewal of FEMA and the counlry', 
tanergency management system, The purpose of this report is to provide a comprehensive 
~:ummary of major aecompHshments: and initiatives undertaken during his first year as 
Direetor of FEMA. 

Ouring the period of the report, the country experienced an unusually high level of 
(~isaster activity. Unusual tornado activity, winter Ice and snow storms on the East Coast, 
~lildland fires (which also affected residential areas in Los Angeles), the Northridge, 
California, earthquake, and severe weather placed demands on emergency management and 
govenunent officials throughout the country. Hurricane Emily threatened the East Coast but 
fl)rtuflately moved out to sea without causing major damage, Of 53 requests for a 
Presidential Disaster Declaration submitted by governors of affected Stares, the President 
declared 38 major disasters, These declarations included the extensive Midwest Floods and 
the Northridge earthquake. Rceovery efforts from Hurricanes Andrew and Hugo and the 
Lorna Prieta earthquake continued to demand considerable attention. 

The Director emphasized basic leadership and management philosophies. thus 
improving FEMA's capabilities and image, redirecting resources to an aU-hazards. risk-based 
management approach, developmg new and innovative programs, reorganizing along 
functiona11ines, and strengthening partnerships in emergency managemenL This report 
outlines how FEMA has progressed in these and other critical areas. It also identifies actions 
tint have been initiated to continue the renewal of FEMA and to build a solid foundation for 
improved emergency management capabilities throughout the country. 

II. Leadership 

A. Vision: For the first time, a vision for emergency management was established. 
The vision provides for: ~a public educated on what to do before, during, :and after a 
di!:aster to protect themselves, their families, their homes, and their businesses; ·st'rpcrures 
10l:'ated out of harm's way and built according to improved codes; governments and private 
organizations with proven effective plans, necessary resources, and rigorous training for 
disaster response; and community plans, prepared in advance. for recovery and 
econstruction after a disaster. " 

Based on this vision, shon and long term goals and programs can be defined by tPe 
em:!rgency management community to make the vision a reality. FE..\1A uses this vision to 
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make its basic deci~ions about how current em~rgency management needs ~re met More 
importantly, a collaborative effort with Congress was initiated to define responsibilities and 
;\ctions to achieve the vision, The long-term program will involve the Congress, the 
Administration. the Federal Goverrunent. State and loea] governments, private and voluntary 
organizations, and individuals. . 

B. Mission: The FEMA mission had not been updated for more than 10 years, 
,Eased on input from FEMA employees, our partners in emergency management, and a 
.' (:3ssessment of our responsibilJties, a mission statement was defined: "The mission of the 

~eral Emergency Management Agency is to provide the leadership and support to reduce 
tne loss of life and property and protect our instirutions from all types of hazards through a 
ccmprehensive. risk~based, an~hazards management program of mitigation, preparedness, 
re.-lponse, and recovery." 

C. Goals; Five mission-associated goals and one organizational goal were adopted 
upon which management decisions and programs are based. Accomplishments on each of 
these goals are defined throughout the report. 

I. Create an emergency management partnership with other 

Federal agencies, State and local govenunents. volunteer organizutions, 

and the private sector, 


2. EStablish, in concert with FEMA's partners, a national 

emergency management system that is comprehensive, risk­

based, and all-hazards in approach. 


3. Make hazard mitigation the foundation of the national 

emergency management system. 


! 
4, Provide a rapjd and effective response to any disaster. 

5" Strengthen State and local emergency management. 

6. Revitalize the Agency and develop a more effective and involved 
cadre of FEMA managers, permanent employees, and disaster reservists. 

D, Agency Management Plan.: Based on the new vision, mission, and goals, in 
January J994 the DireclOr identified priorities to be achIeved by the end of FY 94. 
Coordinated Agency implementation plans were developed for each priority. with keY"3.C[ions 
and responsibilities of headquarters and regional offit.;es identified. The need for 
organizational supporting plans and reporting mechanisms was identified. For [he first time, m a complt~e~ive.Agency_documen[ ~ibed priorities an~sponsibHities of each .£.,3rt of 

LYl( the organlzanon. . 
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In late March 1994. an unprecedented meeting of FE.'4A managers was held at the 
FEMA SpeciaJ Facility. The meeting provided a much-needed opportunity to·work together 
to resolve long-standing issues. identify responsibilities, and agree on key actions to 
implement mutual priorities. Managers recommended that similar meetings be held every 6 
months: throughout the renewal process. 

Plans are being made to begin early development of the FY 95 Management Plan. 
The management planning process will be tied to strategic pianning. budget and procurement 
processes, and performance and evaluation systems. Managers will be responsible for 
identifying priorities for their organization. and involving aU employees in accomplishing 
those priorities. 

E. Agency F.-nvironmentICulture: An open and trusting environment where all 
employees can contribute and are valued is desired. The Director has personally taken steps 
to create such an environment. On his first full day. the Director personally greeted FEMA 
headquarters eruployees as they entered the building. He has visited 9 of the 10 FEMA 
regional offices, and takes every opportunity to visit FEMA facilities and individual work: 
;\teas. He has also stated that all employees wtH be valued and treated with respect. Hc 
instituted an "Open Door" policy where time is set aside each. week for FEMA employees to 
talk to him about their concerns and ideas. He gave his attention to renewed equal rights 
programs, cultural diversity, sensitivity training. and upward mobility opportunities. 

Throughout the first few months, the Director hosted a series of brown bag lunches. 
P,lrticipants were randomly selected and invited to meet with th.eir peers. One ofthemost 
si,snificant meetings was for selected regional administrative staff who were given the 
opportunity for training and exposure at headquarters, 

The Director uses various means of keeping ail employees informed and involved in 
the' renewal process. He has directed all managers to hold staff meetings at least weekly, 
and (0 share information with their employees. Informative memoranda to aU employees are 
rel(;ased frequently. A periodic newsletter has been turned into a monthly publicarion for 

f sharing information from the Director~a!lq among all pans of the organil.ation. An "all 
) hands" meeting was held on-oCtOber 18, 1991)to infonn employccs of the new organizational 

/ structure and management ffiignments. Vice President Gore participated and complimenfed 
~ FB4A employees for their efforts in responding to the Midwest Floods and implementing

lthe :~nitiatives of the Administration. . 

O On ocGI;crJ9, 1993,1 the Director signed a labor~management agreement with 
repn:~sentative~~-Of'eacho(seven employee bargaining units to e~JabIish the FEMA Labor~ 
Management PartnerShip Council, This agreement was one of the first signed to implement 
Exec ltive Order 1m1. The purpose and objectives of the Council are to heIp renew and 
improve FEMA to ensure that the Agency delivers the highest quality services to the 
American people; to identify problems and craft solutions to better serve FB'1A's customers 
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and misslc·n; and. to improve labor;;.management cooperation by fonning a partnership 
supportive of the above objectives. Under the: agreement, the 16-member Council is \ 
comprised of seven union~appointed FEMA employees and nine FEMA management ) 
representatives, The Associate Director for Operations Support was appointed as the Labor­

(	 Managem,;nt Partnership CounciJ Chair. The Director also established an honorary Labor 
Relations Award to recognize significant contributions in the labor-relations field. 

" Dii:ector Wit[ detennined that FEMA could not be an inward-looking bureaucracy 
,,,'with isolated organizations, complicated processes, and separate agendas. All employees 

were enccuraged to reach out to external organizations to involve them in developing 
improved and innovative emergency management programs .. This practice has been 
embraced and demonstrated in recent disaster response initiatives. is now 
i.!!YQlve'!1!Uti~aster..xespsmse activities, either through or 
individual emergency assignments. The disaster burden n~ long;!, resides witp One .p~f 
the.2rg~nj~tion, TIl~ culnire is changing to one dedicated to meeting the needs of its 
ustomers. both internally and externally. 

F. NiUional Performance Review (NPR): In the past year, FEMA has been actively 
involved with the Vice President's NPR, The renewal of FEMA was guided in large part by 
the principles developed by NPR. FEMA directly participated in the NPR effort in the 
following ways: 

... ;;-;EMA Report: FEMA prepared a companion document to the NPR Report that 
detailed the new vision, mission, goals, and major policjcs. The report detailed how FEMA 
is developing legislation. new poHc~es and organizational plans to invigorate the Agency with 
this refoc11sed mission. 

... Reinvention Laboratory: All of FEMA has been designated as a Reinvention 
Laboratory. In addition to processes and organizational structure changes. a concept for 
mini~lab !Ieveiopmenl was implemen'ted. Nominations for Reinvention mini~labs were 
sought and wlll be implemented on an ongoing basis until all possible programs and 
processes have been revised to meet Agency goals and improve operations. 

.. NPR Recommendations: Four recommendations for FEMA action were included 
in the Vil;e President's NPR report. Ac[ion has been injtiated to implement each of the four 
recomme :1dations, The recommendations and general actions taken to implement each of 
them are as fonows: 

L Shift tmphasis to preparing for and responding to the consequences of all disasters:. The 
Agency mission and goals now clearly reflect an all-hazards emergency management ,-. 
emphasis. FEMA IS reorganization dismantled the specific~threat structure and realigned all 
resources into an aU-hazards functional structure. Assets previously dedicated to national 
security programs are available to prepare for and respond 10 consequences of alJ disasters, 
The Director formed a National Security Steering Group to review FEMA's national security 
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functions and to ensure necessary. capabi1i~ies arc ,maintained -'in the new organizational 
structr,rc. A review of all Agency positions to determine the need for security clearances 
was Initiated. (As pan of the review, determinations on posilion sensitivities are also being 
made.:. 

2. 	 Develop a more anticipatory and customer-driven response to catastrophic disasters: 
When Hurricane Emily threatened in August 1993, FEMA, other Federal Agency officials, 
Urban Search and Rescue teams, medical teams, and speciaJized equipment were deployed to 
North Carolina to meet the storm, Each FEMA region has appointed State liaison officers 
who make contact with State officials as a disaster is threatening, or immediately after one 
occurs" Overall improvements were demonstrated in response to the Northridge, California 
earthquake that occurred on January 17. 1994< The Director deployed to California early 
afternoon of the same day. along with other Federal officials< Urban Search and Rescue ) 

leams""":N'ere alerrea'"rorpotenrial deployment, if needed, ~any lessons learned as ~lt..9f 
the Northridge earthquake are bel!!g incor~d into Agency policies and functio '" 
Development of a ,concept for deployment of disaster assessment teams and management 
teams was initiated. During the March management conference, two regional offices were 
assigned responsibility to develop centers of excellence: Region IV in Atlanta, Georgia. as 
the Cellter of Excellence for disaster close-outs and Region VIIl in Denver. Colorado, as the 
Center of Excellence for outreach and community relations. With input from an parts of 
FEMA and our partners in emergency management, the Centers will develop policy and 
related planning, procedural, and training documents. 

3, Crf!ate result,i~orienred incemives to reduce the costs 0/ a disaster: A 
headquarters/regiona1 task force was convened to review the Stafford Act and consider 

, r.evisions that would meet the objectives of this recommendation. Recommendations will be 
develofed and suhruitted to the Office of Management and Budget for approvaL The FEMA 
Inspector General was asked to review the declaration process and make recommendations 
for improvements, An Agency priority was established to develop a strategy for increasing 
the p.nicipatioll in the Oond insurance program by 20 percenL FEMA worked with 
Congre:J:s and the Administration on several pending legislative initiatives that are designed to 

reduce the cost of disasters, The Director also established as an Agency priority design of 
mechanisms to increase flexibility in how States use Federal funds to meet their emergency 
management priorities. 

14, Develop skilled management learn among poJilical appoinzees and career staff: The 
number of political appointees was re~used fr.2!].1.'37 to 2~, and those who have a background 
in emergency management are significantly increased over previous Administrations. In 
addition) th!;.ee*se~i?r m~na£S.f'S,"are career 14E:M~ em21p,yees, To further this enhanced skill 

(	 level, the DIrector Identified as an Agency prtonty the need to develop a managemcQ.t 
training program for aU managers. Immedjately upon appointment, all new regional 
directors are p,r:ovided an orientation program at headquarters. The orientation is designed to 
give them Agency perspective on policies and programs, and to have the opportunity to get 
to know headqu3r1erS managers before they undertake their new assignment. In the new 
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organizHtional slructure, senior executive management asslgnments were changed so that 
different perspectives could be added to the new functional structure, 

{}, Government Per/annance and Results Act (GPRA): FEMA applied to the Office 
of Mam~ement and Budget to conduct a GPRA pilot project on use of iofonnation 
technolctgy 10 support emergency man'agemenr programs. Even if not approved as a pilot 
project, the Director has detennined that the proposal will be the basis for developing a 
strategic plan and taking advantage of technology to support emergency management 
funcrior:s, The pilot project win also be used as the instructive process for implementing 
Agency strategic planning required by the GPRA, The concepts of the GPRA -­
perfonnance measurements, achieving resuJts, accountability -- are being incorporated inro 
Agency policy and evaluation mechanisms. 

II. Peiformance Agreement with tile President: A formal proposal will be 
suhmitted after review with the NPR staff. 

L Customer Surveys: In response lO Executive Or'!,tr 12862. FEMA is conducting 
comprebensive surveys of the Agency's customers jn order to develop customer service 
standards. Focus group meetings and interviews were conducted with individuals who had 
applied for disaster assistance after the Northridge earrhquake. The input from these sessions 
was used (0 develop a survey to be pilot tested with disaster applicants affected by Hurricane 
Andrew. A customer survey strategy was developed and outlined in the initial repon 
required by the Executive Order, Plans are being made to survey our other large customer 
base -- State and local officials. Internal customers are also being queried about their needs 
and ideas before programs ~re developed Or changed, 

j, Internal Regulation Reduction: A plan to ~~tions by 50 ll"rs::enl by the 
end of FY 95, a y(:ar ahead of the requirements of Executive Order 12861, was drafted, 
Assigrur·ents of responsibility for review and revislon of existing reguintions were aligned 
consistent with the new organizatIon structure, Pan 44 Code of Federal Regulations which 
outlined FEMA's organizational structures, missions, and.functions had not been updated in 
more than 10 years. A revised Final Rule whlcb described the ne\\;' organization and 
appropriate delegations of authority was drafted for internal comment prior to publication in 
the Federal Register. Considerable latitude is included in the delegations of authority to 
provide for funher delegation to the lowest level possible within the organization, The need 
for a rru nagement strategy to delegate funher and empower people at an levels to perfonn 
was identified and initial plans made for implementation of such a strategy. A eoncept for 
delegations of authority to Regional Directors and working relationships with Associate 
Directors, Administrators, and Office Directors was drafted. .,,,:':, 

L Regulatory IniJiatives: In response to Executive Order 1~ and a request from 
the Vice President's Counsel, FEMA identified tWO regulatory initiatives to be undertaken 
during the next year, The regulations for public assistance authorized by the Stafford Act are 
being revised, emphasizing a streamlined process, mitigation strategies. em'ironmemal and 
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sustainable development considerations, and reduced disaster costs to the taxpayer. The 
second regulatory initiative is associated with'developing' internal' regulations and delegations 
of authority that will empower employees to take actions within established policies. 

L. Streamlining: FEMA's initial streamlining plan, required by Presidential 
memc,randum dated September 11, 1993, identified a number of potential cost savings 
withalt impacting the number of employees on board. Many of the initiatives already 
identified wHl contribute [0 streamlined operatlng procedures. A review of FEMA facility 

... 	 costs and functions performed in those faciHties was initiated to identify Iong-tenn cost 
. ",". ... 

' ' 	

savings in reduced operating costs, Each senior manager has been tasked through an Agency 
_prlorjl:y to propose to the Director ways of saving money at targeted facilities, 

III. 	 Reorganization of FEMA 

A critical element of the renewal effort was overhauling (he Agency's organizational 
structure. The &tructure existing in April 1993 reflected priorities of previous 
Admbistrations and had been in place for many years. A number of external reports had 
criticired the Agency for its stovepipe structure, inefficiencies, and resuham duplication of 
effort, Reconunendations were that FEMA should fully inlegrate assets and capabiHties 
reserved for rult:onal security purposes into the overall Agency all-hazards mission, FEMA 
neede·j .to reorganize to meet its new mission and goals. 

In June 1993, the Director initiated a fast-track, unconventional approach to 
reorganizing a troubled FEMA. His intem was tD get maximum input from all employees 
and pllt a new organizational structure in place quickly to minimize disruption of critical 
FEMA services and the impact on employees. He appointed a four~person project team to 
cODrdinate [he process and finalize recorrunendations, Input from employees was actively 
sought, with more than 100 written suggestions submitted. Senior managers mel in a I-day 
"retreat" to identify organil.3tional issues and propose a structure. Selected senior managers 
participated on an ad hoc committee to review organjzationa~ issues and proposed structures. 
The basic organizalional structure. with programs and functions aligned within the structure! 
was c:;mpleted an time for the Director to review it with the Vice President on August 7, 
1993. when they met to discuss FEMA's renewal efforts, 

The Yice President and Director Witt fl:rmounced FEM:A' s new organizational 
structure and management assignments at an "aU hands" meeting on October 18, 1993. The 
managers were detailed to their new positions and tasked to complete staffing assignments 
withht the new Mrucrure. Mission and function statements were developed~ persormel actions 
were ::ompleted. space allocations were made, and employees were assigned to specific 
positi!)fls and functions. All paperwork was completed and the new organizational structure 
became effectivt: November 28. 1993. ,. 
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Throughout the reorganization process, the Director kept employees involved and 
infonm-d as to the progress being made. The reorganization accomplished these major 
objec.hes; 

.. Alignment of Agency programs and activities along functional lines 

.. Consistent organizational structure at headquarters and regional offices 

.. Increase in supervisor to employee ratio and reduction of two layers of / 
management V 
~ Consolidation of support functions, including those for disaster response, into one 
Directorate 
I. Assignment of disaster response functions throughout Lhe new organizational 
1,tnJcrure 

No employees were reduced in grade or SUbjected to reduction-in-force as a result of 
the reof.ganization. Employees who had previously been supervisors maintained their grades 
based on program or technical expertise. To enSure the most effective use of people and 
their skills j and to give employees a new opportunity, a program was initiated for employees 
to request transfer to another part of the organization. Consistent with Agency needs, 
requests are being reviewed to satisfy individual preferences wherever possible .. 

Overall the new organizational structure is functioning as intended, FEMA's 
response to the Northridge earthquake was enhanced by changes in management and the new V 
organizational structure, If aoything, the people of California benefitted because the whole 
Agency pulled together to suppon response operations, In lune 1994. a 6-month review will 
be initialed to identify any adjustments that need 10 be made. 

IV. lnttlrorganizational Relationsbips 

A, Congress:, Strengthening FEMA's relationships with Members ofCongre" and 
their staif has been a critical focus of Director Witt's activities over the last year, To 
accomplish this, he appointed a professional experienced in Congressional operations and 
intergovt:mmental c.oordination to be Director of FEM:A's Offiee of Congressional and 
Governrr:ental Affairs, Further, the Director made it a personal priority to be accessible to 
Memben and staff for hearings and meetings, in [he field and in Washington, D,C. 

lr; the last year, the Director has testified J5 times before 8 different Committees and 
Subcommittees on subjects ranging from FEM:A's annual appropriations. to the Midwest 
Floods, l:> flood insurance~ to the Northridge earthquake, and emergency supplemental 
appropriHions, As the direct result of his accessibility and his interest in establishing a 
proactive and meaningful dialogue with Members and their staff, the perception and image of 
the Agenoy heJd by the Coogress has greatly improved, "'-', 

Members of Congress have come to appreciate that they are part of the emergency 
management partnership. Nowhere has that feeling been more evident than in disaster 
response,. , Under Director Witt's leadership, FEMA's Office of Congressional and 
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GovernmentaJ ~ffairs focused its efforts~duril!g this year's disaslers on proactively informing 
and coordinating the exchange-of infomiation on Agency response and recovery activities 
with. Members of Congre~s and their staffs, and seeking ways in whiCh we could better work 
together. For example; FEMA used information provided by Members of Congress and 
their staffs to improve service to disaster victims in the field. 

B, Other Federal Agencies: FEMA continued to work with other Federal agencies 
in sf:eking ways to improve Federal involvement in emergency management aetivities. In the 
new organizational structure. national security planning and Federal Response Plan activities' 
wen: combined in the Interagency Planning and Liaison Division in the Response and 
Recc,very Directorate. This Division was designated as the primary point of contact for other 
Federal agencies to work with FEMA 10 develop response capabilities and identify 
requ:,rements for, training. exercises. and other related activities. 

The Director has met a number of times with the interagency Catastrophic Disaster 
Response Group. which is the focal point for FEMA coordination within the Federal 
Govt:rnment for planning and responding to major disasters, He also met personally with a 
numher of Cabinet and Administration officials to discuss mutual responsibilities in 
emergency management. These high-level commitments were demonstrated in response 10 

the Nonhridge eanhquake when the Director, the Secretary of Transportation, the Secretary 
of Housing and Urban Development, and the President of the American Red Cross went to 
Los Angeles th(~ day of the earthquake. The Secretaries of Commerce, Education. and 
Health and Human Services visited repeatedly throughout the recovery, as did the 
Admlnistkmr of the SmaH Business Administration {SBA). SBA has now joined in the 
Federal Response Plan effort as a full participating signatory member. 

For the first rime, an intergovernmental focus was included in the Joint Information 
Center after the NOnhridge earthquake. Public Affairs/communications representatives fro"/ 
each :?'ederal Agency involved worked together to exchange and provide infonnation as a 
single clearing house for Federal infonnalion related to the disaster response, FEMA is 
working with the White House Communications Office to improve this function, so that 
repre~entatives are identified and trained ahead of time (0 respond to the next catastrophic' 
disast,,!r. 

AU FEMA organizations were encouraged to increase their working relationships with 
Feder,lI agencies~ and new initiatives are underway to reinvent and improve our workjng 
relatic,nshlps with these critical members of the nationwide emergency management 
pannership. 

C. State and Local Governments: One of the Director's first actions was· to write to 
each 5:tate and territorial emergency management director to propose a risk~based. all hazards 
emergency management system, based on a foundation of mitigation, He met in June 1993 
with Stale Directors to solicit their input and support in the development of a nationwide 
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partnership. An unpreeedented number attended sueh a meeting; 52 State and territorial 
directon participated, and pledged their support and cooperation. 

The Director also estab!ished a more proactive approach for all FEMA organizations, 
especiaUy the regional offices, to work with State and local officials. A regional employee 
was assigned as liaison to each State to work with the emergency management organization, 
and then with the (lovernor and State officials immedjately upon occurrence of a disaster 
warning or event. Regional officials have become better acquainted with their State and 10cal 

\:" counterparts, and have reached a better understanding of their organizations, policies, and 
procedures. The effectiveness of this approach has been demonstrated in response to the 
Midwes: Floods, the Northridge earthquake, and the series of other less extensive but still 
serious ;iisasters during the Director's fIrst year at FEMA. 

In general, a new attitude and environment was created as t,he basis for working with 
State and local officials. Policies and initiatives were directed toward allowing flexibility for 
States tc identify theIr own priority and program needs, reducing the administrative burdens 
for receiving FEMA funds. and achieVing perfonnance~based results that ensure a better 
emergency management capahility.' , 

D, Intergovernmental: Coordinating FEMA's diverse interactions with national, 
State, ar.d local constituency groups has been assigned. as one of the critical functions of 
FEMA', Office of Congressional and Governmental Affairs. FEMA has a vast and vocal 
constimf,ncy that includes State emergency managers, firefighters, flOodplain managers, dam 
safety engineers, Slate and'local ejected and appointed officials, business officials. etc. 
Given the importance of FEMA's audience to emergency management, the Director has 
participated in over 50 different meetings of constituency organizations and officials during 
the last year. He has made a particular point of establishing relationships with each of the 
major f1re and emergency service organizations in the country. 

I 

A fulltime position now exists'in FEMAts Office of Congressional and Governmental 
Affairs tJ serve as a focal point for intergovernmental relations in the Agency, A strategy 
for eommunicating and coordinating infonnation with these interest groups is currently under 
developHent. The intent of the strategy is to facilitate eXisting relationships with national, 
State. and local public interest organizations, bring a "hig picture" perspective to the 
Agency';; overall interaction wi[h these aUdiences, identify opportunlties to better 
communicate with these groups, and promote the comprehensive dissemination of 
infonnation to the broader emergencv management'eommunity. .. , 

Clearly, a strong intergovernmental affairs program is a critical component of the 
Director's goal to create a national emergency management partnership, and is important to 
the suce(:ss of the Agency's mission, This was certainly the case foHowing the Northridge 
earthqua;ce, when the Director made community outreach and intergovernmental coordination 
a key facet of the response and recovery operations. 
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E. FEMA Advisory Board: Previously, members of the FEMA Advisory Board 
primarily' represented a natiorial...security perspective and were not from the broad 
constilUency that FEMA must work with to develop an effective nationwide emergency 
mana~ement system. The Dir~ctor appointed a 16-member Board that has representatives 
from Federal, State, and local governments (including elected officials), emergency 
mana~ement organizations, voluntary organizations, and the private sector. An initial 
meetir.g resulted in the Board passing a series of resolutions in support of emergency 
management. The Board will meet twice.yearly to provide recommendations to the Director 
on key emergency management issues . 

. 'r 

F. Emergency Food and Shelter: More than $130 million was made available in 
FEMP.'s FY 1994 budget for the Emergency Food and Shelter Program. Over 10,500 
agenci:s in more than 2,600 communities across the country receive funding through this 
program for rent/mortgage/utility assistance, and supplemental funding for mass shelter and 
food programs. Within less than 5 weeks after funds were made available, thc first checks 
were mailed to recipients. This timing was critical because the funds reached the 
organi'~a[jons who provide shelter and food to vulnerablc families and individuals before the 
start of the life-threatening winter months. . 

For the first· time since inception of this program in 1983, FEMA published a 
technical assistance manual to illustrate some of the creative and innovativc ideas and 
practices that have been implemented by recipient organizations. FEMA continued to chair 
the National Board, and participate in the Washington, D.C. InterAgency Council on the 
Homeless to develop a Federal plan to end homelessness in thc District of Columbia. A 
major initiative with the Defense Commissary Agency was undertaken to link local feeding 
organhations with commissaries in their local areas to receive any excess edible food. 

G. Public: Critical to the new FEMA vision is "a public belIer educatcd on what to 
do bef'Jre, during and after a disaster ... " Consequently, considerable emphasis has been 
placed on developing a national strategy to educate the Amcrican public and providing 
guidance for family and individual protection. A waterproof card to be distributed nationally 
is being developed with FEMA's teleregistration and information hotline, and to provide 'tips 
that ar.! useful before, during, and after disasters. Several initiatives (described in other 
portioIlS of Ihis fI!POrt) will provide bettcr information to people after disasters, including use 
of the National Weather Service radio system for broadcasting disaster information, 
continuing publication of the Recovery Times, and broadcasting on the disaster-spccific 
Recovery Channel. 

H. Meditz: The Director of FEMA's Emergency Information and Public Affairs 
Office (EIPA) is an expericnced media and public affairs professional, and has uscd his 
background to proactively build media relations and involve them in disaster ,- :'. 
awareness/preparedness initiatives. The EIPA Office hosted initial briefing sessions for 
regional and syndicated correspondents to explain the disaster declaration process and 
FEMA's programs, functions, and responsibilities. As a nationwide emergency information 
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progr,un is implerllented, briefings will be held on a regular 'Oasis. Opportunities were 
sought throughout the year to bring the emergency management message before the 
American public througb the media, The FE~A Director and other officials made 
thems::lves available for interviews with the media, to explain in an honest and open marmer 
infofClation about its disaster operations and programs. Consequently, favorable news 
report}; have become the rule. 

J. Business: The ElPA has developed a business and industry guide for preparedness 
'. 	 in the workpIace. A recruitment project has been undertaken to develop corporate . 

spons(ofship and partnerships for making emergency preparedness products and information 
available throughout the business community. PEMA has supported public awareness 
programs sponsored by such businesses as Home Depot, Clorox, Allstate lnsura.nce, and 
Georgia Pacific. The American Franchise Association is just one organization now 
cooperating with FEMA to improve emergency preparedness, and is exploring setting up 
Franctise Emergency Action Teams to have a role in disaster response. 

Contacts are continuing with the private sector to get input on how FEMA can include 
them in the national emergency ma~gement partnership, These contacts have resulted in 
makin@ emergency management information available through thejr products, such as paper 
placemats in fast-food restaurants. FEMA has also provided puhlications and materials that 
can be adapted by the organization for their own emergency management programs, 

The business community has also expressed its interest in providing services and 
commo:iities after a disaster. Their participation in developing a national donations 
management strategy has helped overcome prohlems that previously existed after a major 
disaster. For inst;lnce. after Hurrjcane Andrew in Florida disposal of unusable clothing and 
other products became a major problem, FEMA is exploring how to make contributions and 
service:: from private organizations available after disaster response. similar to how Federal 
resourc!:s are made available to support State and local needs, 

v Mil igation < 

A, Natwnal Mitigation Strategy: In one of his first speeches after his confirmation 
(to the National Earthquake Conference in Memphis, Tennessee, May 5, 1993), the Director 
expressed his intention to develop a national mitigation strategy, His conunitment to the 
concept of mitigation, and its importance as a foundation for emergency management. was 
confirmed during the reorganization by creation of the Mitigation Directorate. For the first 
time, FEMA's mitigation programs -- Floodplain Management. Earthquake Hazards 
Reducti{ln Program, National Hurricane Program, National Darn Safety Program, and post~ 
disaster mitigation programs -~ were brought into one organization. .: :.~ 

It draft statc!ment. "Towards a :"-lational Mitigation Strategy." has been prepared and, 
once ap~roved, will be published and distrihuted to FEMA's constiruencies. The concept of 
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FEMAts National Mitigation St~alegy has been presented by senior management to natural 
hazanJs symposiums, workshops, seminars, and regional meetings, 

B. Mitigation and Recovery in the Midwest: Widespread flooding caused by the 
Midwest Floods resulted in an unprecedented interest in taking action to move people and 
strucmres out of the floodplain in the nine affected States. To advance this cause. Rep. 
Harolli T. Volkmer of Missouri introduced an amendment (The Hazard Mitigation and 
Relocation Assistance Act of 1993) to Section 404 of the Stafford Act that increased by 
approximately five times the funds available to undertake post~djsaster mItigation actions. 

As a result, "EMA led a concened Federal effort involving the Department of 
Housing and Urban Development, Department of Agriculture, and the Small Business 
Administration to assure that available funds Were used most effectively, The so~called 
"buy-out" effon involves 166 communities and roughly 6,000 structures that, as a result of 
this program. will be moved out of hann's way at a cost of approximately $117 million, The 
vacated property will be maintained in perpetuity as open space, and ~o future Federal 
disaster assistance will be sought or given for it. 

The Director appointed an experienced senior executive as the Midwest Flood 
Coordinator to implement mitigation strategies and work with Federal, State, and local 
officii!s to ensure an effective recovery 'from the Midwest Floods. Environmental and 
sustainable development issues are being addressed throughout the recovery process. 

C. AII·Hazards Mitigatioll for Disaster Recovery & Reconstruction: Based on his 
experi<:nce as a State Director, Director Witt was determined to reduce the amount of time 
and effort involved in applying for and receiving post-disaster mitigation funding under 
Section 404 of the Stafford Act. A time span of 14 months from application to approval was 
commc·n, The Director's personal aHention, concurrent improvements in FEMA's 
enviroumental assessment process, and the attractive tenns of the Volkmer Amendment 
reduced the average time from project application to approval to 3 months. nearly One fifth 
of the previous time, 

FEMA also undertook: several other actions ro improve its support for recovery 
programs. Examples include increased ~chnical assistance to communities and distribution 
of a "'c'Jst-benefit model" that would permit a more rapid assessment of the proposed 
mitigat:on projects. 

In the aftennath of the Northridge earthquake, California provided tangible evidence 
of the wisdom and utility of taking seriously lhe mitjgation planning requirement in Section 
409 of the Stafford Act. Based on the Stare's comprehensive and detailed earthquake 
mitigation plan. "California at Risk," FEMA agreed -- up fronl - that certain components of 
the piau were cost effective, and California coutd spend hazard mitigation money for these 
components without going through "the fonnal application and review process. As hazard 
mitigation projects are identified and funded, an an~hazards approach is being pursued. For 
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FEMA'5 National Mitigation St~ategy has been presented by senior management to natural 
hazard.; symposiums, worlcshops~ seminars, and regional meetings, 

B, Mitigation and Recovery in the Midwest: Widespread flooding caused by the 
Midwest Floods resulted in an unprecedented interest in taking action to move people and 
structures out of the floodplain jo the rune affected States, To advance this cause. Rep, 
Harold T. Volkmer of Missouri introduced an amendment (The Hazard Mitigation and 
Relocation Assistance Act of 1993) to Section 404 of the Stafford Act that increased by 

" ,'" approximately five times the funds available to undertake post-disaster mitigation actions. 

As a result, FEMA Icd a concerted Federal effort involving the Department of 
Housing and Urban Development. Department of Agriculture. and the Small Business 
Administration to assure that available funds were used most effectively, The so-called 
"buy~out" effort involves 166 communities and roughly 6,000 structures that, as a result of 
this pngram, will be moved out of hann's way at a cost of approximately $117 million. The 
vacated property will be maintained in perpetuity as open space. and no future Federal 
disaster assistance will be sought or given for ii. 

The Director appointed an experienced senior executive as the Midwest Flood 
Coordi.nator to implement mitigation strategies and work with Federal, State. and local 
officials to enSUf1! an effective recovery from the Midwest Floods, Environmental and 
sustajr,abIe de\'elopment issues are being addressed throughout the recovery process. 

c. All"HaUlrds Jl1iligationfor Disaster Recovery & Reconstruction: Based on his 
expedmce as a State Director, Director Witt was determined to reduce the amount of time 
and effort involved in applying for and receiving post-<1isaster mitigation funding under 
SectiG:1 404 of the Stafford Act. A time span of 14 months from application to approval was 
COrnnl·)n. The Director's personal atte.ntion. concurrent improvements in FEMA's 
enviromnentaI assessment process, and the attractive terms of the Volkmer Amendment 
reduced the average time from project application to approval to 3 months, nearly one fifth 
of the previous time, 

FEMA also undertook several other actions to improve its support for recovery 
programs. Examples include increased technical assistance to communities and distribution 
of a "I;ost-benefit model" that would permit a more rapid assessment of the proposed 
mitigation projects. . 

In the aftermath of the Northridge earthquake, California provided tangible evidence 
of the wisdom and utility of taking seriously the mitigation planning requirement in Section 
409 01' the Stafford Act. Based on the State's comprehensive and detailed earthquake 
mitigation plan. "California at Risk, n FEMA agreed - up front ~~ (hat certain components of 

. 	the phn were cost effective, and California CQuid spend hazard mitigation money for these 
components without going through 'the formal application and review process, As hazard 
mitigaion projects are identified and funded. an aU-hazards approach is being pursued. For 
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exampl!:, facilities that have sustained eanhquake damage that are also located in flood 
hazard areas can be funded to mitigate against both hazards. 

:), Haz.ard J\1itigation Enterprise 7Ames: As a former State official. the Director 
recogni:~ed that effective mitigation must be institutionalized at State and local levels of 
government. To identify incentives and impediments to achicving this end, the Agency has 
embraced the enterprise zone concept. The Disaster and Emergency Services organization in 
the Stat>! of Kentucky received a grant from FEMA to funher develop this concept. Two 
cities in California will also apply this concept as a result of the Northridge earthquake, 
These pilot projectS will involve government, business) and private interests to advance the 
CaUse of long-tenn hazard mitigation in the targeted areas. 

E. National Hurricane Program: In his address (Q the National HurrIcane 
Conference in Orlando, Florida in April of 1993. the Director commented on the meager 
level of funding dcyo{ed to the hurricane threat, and pledged to redress the situation, From 
its tradilion.l annual funding level of $896,000, FEMA increased it to $2,896,000 by internal 
reprogr.;mming in FY 1994. Recognizing that the hurricane threat affects 22 Stares and 
jurisdictions, the Administration requested $7,934,000 in its FY 1995 budget. 

FEMA fanned a National Hurricane Program Steering Committee, composed of 
rcpreser:talives of Federal, State, and local governments. volunteer organizations, and th'e 
privale :;ector, LO provide guidance in the development of the enhanced program. Major 
emphasis has been placed on baseline preparedness and mitigation capabilities at Stale and 
local ie\"e!s, hurricane evacuation studies, inland hurricane wind effects, teelmical assistance 
to State!. and local governments, and public awareness programs, The FEMA Geographic 
Informa::ion System (GJS) has focused on providing data for all 22 coastal areas to estimate 
the imp!;ct of hurricanes by category and the track they might take. 

I;. Deputy Federal Coordinating Officer (FCO) for Mitigation; The NOl1hridge 
earthquake provided an opponumty to test the effectiveness of having a Deputy FeO for 
Miligati,)n as a key pan of the response operation. The Deputy FCO for Mitigation and 
assigned staff provided a technical/scientific clearinghouse function in the immediate 
aftermath, initialed community education programs, and assisted in the integration of 
mitigation activities into FEMA's programs as well as those of other Federal agencies . . 

I:l keeping with FEMA's strategy that mitigation is the foundation of reducing the 
impact 2nd cost of future disasters, many actions were implemented early in the response and 
recovery efforts that will fonn the basis for future mitigalion programs. A hazard mitigation 
advisor reporting directly to the FCO is now reflected in the new Emergency Respo~e Team 
structure,; in future large disasters, the advisor posilion wiU be elevated to that of Deputy 
FCO for Mitigation. 
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Final Agency Policy for Government-to-Government 
Relations with American Indian and Alaska Native 
Tribal Governments 

AGENCY: Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), 

ACTlON: Notice; final policy slalement. 

SUMMARY: This final policy statement has been developed to 
guide FEMA'5 interactions with American Indian and Alaska 
Native Tribal governments in response to a policy memorandum 
issued by the President on April 29, 1994, President Clinton's 
memorandum directeq agency and depurtment heads to ensure that 
the Federal Government operates within a govemment-to­
government relationship with Federally recognized Tribal 
governments. This policy reflects the extensive and insightful 
comments received over thc last tweJve months. The comment") 
received and the Agency's response to those comments arc 
c:ontained within an accompanying notice detailing statements of 
consideration. 

"FFECTIVE DATE: September 25, 1998, 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Ms, Maria 
. Younker) Federal Emergency Management Agency> 500 C Street 
SW, Washington, DC 20472, (tel.) (202) 646·2776 or (email) 
Marin,Younker~gov, 

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: On June 24,1997, as 
Director of the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA» I 
presented a draft Agency policy on American Indian and Alaska 
Natives 10 Tribal leaders on the Standing Rock Sioux Reservation. 
At that time, ) cncournged the beginning of a dialogue between 
FEMA and this nation's first inhabitants on issues assoeiated wilh 
emergendcs and disasters, 

Following that historic meeting,l wrotc to the leaders of all of the 
Federally recognized Tribes, Slate Governors, Slate Emergency 
Management Directors, and national constituency and officials 
organizations requesting their review and comment on the draft 
policy, On November 17, 1997, we published Ihe policy in the 
Federal Register for public comment (62 FR 6lJ29), On February 
17~ 1998, we published another Federal Register notice extending 
the comment period until Mareh 15, 1998 (63 FR 7793), 
Subsequently, we published an announcement of the Agency's 
consultation sessions on the draft poliey in the Federal Register on 
March 6,1998 (63 FR 11260), 
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With the publicalion today of the final Agency policy, we commit 
FEMA to [he deliberate and thoughtful implementation ofthis . 
policy, We intend to selecl not more than five Tribal governments 
to begin to refine the poHcy. With the practical experience of 
working with Tribal governments on emergency management 
programs, we believe that we can identify and resolve significant 
programmatic issues, as well as identify any resource and staffing 
requirements to support this policy, Within one year of the 
publication ofthis policy, we shall develop a five-year 
implementation plan. 

The final Federal Emergency Management Agency Policy for 
government-to-government Relations with American Indian and 
Alaska Native Tribal Govemm~nts [oHows: 

In the face ofdisasters, the citizens of the United States have 
historically come together to assist those who have suffered losses. 
It is in this spirit that the federal Emergency ~anagement Agency 
commits itseIfto building a strong and lasting partnership with 
American Indians and Alaska Natives to prepare them for the 
hazards they face, to reduce their disaster vulnerabilities, to respond 
quickly and com~"iionateJy when disasters strike, and to assist 
them to recover lfl their aftermath, 

Introduction: 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency recognizes and 
acknowledges that American Indian and Alaska Native TribaJ 
governments hold a unique status in the United States of America 
with the rights and benefits of SQvereign nations, The federal 
Emergency ~anagement Agency has developed this policy to 
affirm the Agcncy's understanding, su.pport~ and pursuit of a 
government-to-government relationshIp with American Indian and 
Alaska Narive Tribal governments. 

This policy outlines the guiding principles under which all 
employees of the Federal Emergency Management Agency are to 
operate with regard to Federally recognized American Indian and 
Alaska Native Tribal governments. ThIs policy does not apply to 
interactions with any other Tribal governments or any other Alaska 
Native Tribal governmenl'i-, 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency acknowledges thc 
trost relationship between lhe U,S, government and American 
Indjan and Alaska Native Tribal governments as established by 
~ipecific slatutes, treaties, court decisions, executive orders, 
rcgulations. and policies. Thc Federal Emergency Management 
Agency further acknowledges the precedents of the Constitution. 
the President of the United Stntes, and the U.S. Congress as the 
foundation of this policy's content. 

This policy is intended 10 be flcxible and dynamic to provide for the 
evolution of the partnerships between and among the Federal 
Emergency Management Agency, Tribal governments. State and 
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local governments, and other Federal agencies. Working within , 
existing statutes and authorities, the Federal Emergency 
Management Agency will endeavor to be consistent in Ils dealings 
with Tribal governments throughout the country. 

This policy is consistent with existing law and docs not alter or 
supersede the authorities of the Federal Emergency Management 
Agency or those of any other Federal departments and agencies. 
Further, this policy docs not diminish or modify existing Tribal 
govenunent aUlhority in any way. nor does it suggest recognition of 
Tribal authority that does not currently exist beyond the inherent 
attributes of sovereign Tribal authority to protect Tribal interests 
and welfare. The Federal Emergency Management Agency""" 
authority to work with Tribal governments coneeming emergency 
management programs under existing law. 

Definitions and Terms: 

Federa1 Emergency Manag[m:entbg~ncy: An independent agency 
ofthe U.S. Government established by Reorganization Plan No, 3 
of J978. whose empJoyees are subject to the policies and guiding 
principles contained herein. Also referred to in this dOCWllent as 
"the Agency." 

Indian Tribe: Means an Indian or Alaska Native Tribe, band, nation. 
pueblo, village, or community that the Secretary of the lnterior 
acknowledges to exist as an Indian Tribe under the Federally 
Recognized Indian Tribe List Act of 1994,25 U.S.C. 479 •. 

Tribal Government: The recognized governing body of an (ndian 
Tribe, band, nation. pueblo, viUage, or community, induding any 
Alaska Native Village defined in or established pursuant to the 
Alaska Native Claims Seulement Aet (85 Stat. 688). 

Policy Principles: 

The following policy principles define the commitment of the 
Federal Emergency Management Agency and ils employees to 
build a strong and lasting partnership with American Indian and 
Alaska Native Tribal governments. These principles will scrve to 
guide and direct the Agency's interactions with American Indian 
and A1askan Native Tribal governments. 

These principles mirror and reinforce the philosophy embodied in 
President Clinton's April 29, 1994, Memorandum for the Heads of 
Executive Departments and Ageneies entitled "Government~to­
Government Relations with Native American Tribal Governments". 

The Federal Emergency' Management Agency' recognizes an.q 
commits to a gQY~rnm_~"n~:to-govemmcnt relationship' with 
8m~D.~.an Indian and Alaska Native Tribal governments. 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency recognizes that the 
Tribal right ofSelf-government flo\'t'S from the inherent sovereignty 
of Tribes as nations and that Federally recognized Tribes have a 
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unique and direct relationship with the Federal government. 

The Federal Emergency' Munagement Agency will consult. to the 
extent ,p.racticable and to the extent p'ermitted by law. with 
American Indian and Alaska Native Tribul governments before 
taking actions that..~ff¢;'9.t Federally' recognized Tribal governments 
to ensure that Tribal rights and concerns are addressed. 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency recognizes that, as a 
sovereign government, each Tribal government has the right to set 
its own priorities and goals for the welfare of its membership, 
which include the considerations Tribal governments make to fulfill 
their responsibilities to their non-Tribal residents, relatives, 
employees, and neighbors. The Federal Emergency Management 
Agency will involve Tribal gQvernments in consultations to the 
extent practicable to seek their input on polieies, programs, and 
issues so that they may evruuate the potential impacts for 
themselves. 

The Federal Emergency M~g~m.~.~t Ag!mfy. acknowledges ~he 
trust relationship between the Federal Governmeru and American 
tfldian and Alaska Native Tribal governments as established by 
§p'edfic trealies, .~.W1 decisions, statutes, executive orders. 
regulations, and P.Qiicies. 

[n recognition ofthis trust responsibility~ the Federal Emergency 
Management Ageney will evaluate to the extent possible the impact 
of policies, programs. and activities on Triballrust reSOurces and 
assure that it considers the rights and concerns ofTribal 
governments in its dedsion-making. 

The Federal Emergency' Mm!§gement6gency' win identify and take 
~pp'rop'riat~ step-$! to the extent practjcablt;.J~L!;J1:mi~?te or diminish 
p'rocedural imRf1diments to working direetlx and effeetively with 
Tribal govenunenls. 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency reeognizes that there 
may be legal, procedural, organizational, or other impediments that 
affect its working relationships with Tribes. To lhe extent 
prnctieable and permitted by law~ the Federal Emergency 
Managemenl Agency will apply the requirements of Executive 
Order 12875, "Enhancing the Intergovernmenlal Partnership," and 
Executive Order 12866, "Regulatory Planning and Review,n to 
design solutions and tailor Agency programs to address specific or 
unique needs of Tribal governments. 

The Federal Emerg~y' Management Agency will work il! 
P.4.rw~!§.~jp' with other federal departments and agencies to the 
extent Qf3cticable to enlist their sup~rt of cooperative efforts to 
further .he goals of this IlQlic)S 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency recognizes the 
importance of interagency communication, coordination, and 
cooperation to pursue and implement its Tribal policy and to fulfill 
the Ageney's commitment to work with Tribal governments in a 
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government-lo-government relationship. 

The Federal Emergenc): Management Agency' wBl encourag~ 
coop.£ration and m!rtnershin between and among Federal. Tribal, 
State, and local governments to ~solve jssues ofmutual eoncern 
rclat~ to emergency' management. 

Effective emergency management requires the cooperation, 
partnership, and mutual consideration of neighboring governments, 
whether those governments are neighboring Tribal~ State, or local 
governments, Accordingly, the Federol Emergency Management 
Agency will encourage pursuing partnerships in the interest of 
emergency management. The Agency's support is not intended to 
lend federal support to anyone pany to the jeopardy of the 
interests of another. In the field of emergency management, 
problems are often shared and the principle ofpartnership between 
equals and neighbors often serveS the best interests of both. 

The Federal Emergency Managem~.~.t!.).gency' acknowledges as 
precedents the policy' eommitments and decisions of the executive. 
~gislative. and judicial branches of the United States Government 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency>s policy for 
government-to~govemment relations with American Indian and 
Alaska Native Tribal governments reintbrees and incorporates the 
commitments contained in various Presidential policies 
emphasizing that such a govemmenHo-.govemment relationship be 
pursued. The Agency's policy also recognizes the 1988 U.S. House 
of Representatives Concurrent Resolution #331, whieh declares the 
policy "To acknowledge the contribution of the Iroquois 
Confederacy of Nations... and to reaffirm the continuing 
govemment-to-govemment relationship between Indian tribes and 
the United States established in tbe Constitution." Further, tbis 
poliCy acknowledges the importance and precedence of treaties. 
court decisions, stututes~ executive orders, and regulations 
regarding Tribal policy without extensive citations. 

The Federal Emergency. Management Agency' will use its best 
eftQ:n.$~Qjflstitutionali7.e this nollcy witniJHn'; fundamental tenets 
of the Agency's mission. 

The Federal Emergency Management Agency will fully and 
effectively incorporate to the extent practicable all ofthc principles 
of this policy inlo tbc daily activities and operations of Agency 
employees. This policy is designed to reflect an ongoing and long~ 
term planning and management effort • 

As Director of the Federal Emergency Management Agency. I 
designate the Preparedness, Training and Exercises Directorate to 
serve as our liaison with American indian and Alaska Native Tribal 
governments on policy issues. Further, each oftbe Agency's ten 
regional offices has designated an individual as the focal point for 
the coordination and implementation of this policy_ 

This policy is subject (0 periodic review based upon lessons learned 
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, ' , 

in the course of its implementation. Therefore, as Director of lhe 
Federal Emergency Management Agency, I am hereby directing all 
Agency components and staff to implement this policy oy 
incorporating all of the principles above in their activities, policies. 
and programs, 

Dated: 

James L. Witt, 

Director. 

Updated: July 8, 1999 
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